Meningococcal sepsis: Beneficial and harmful inflammatory mechanisms

Bernt Christian Karset Hellerud



Department of Pediatrics and Department of Immunology Oslo University Hospital and Institute of Clinical Medicine Faculty of Medicine University of Oslo Norway 2011



© Bernt Christian Karset Hellerud, 2011

Series of dissertations submitted to the Faculty of Medicine, University of Oslo No. 1142

ISBN 978-82-8264-141-8

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted, in any form or by any means, without permission.

Cover: Inger Sandved Anfinsen. Printed in Norway: AIT Oslo AS.

Produced in co-operation with Unipub. The thesis is produced by Unipub merely in connection with the thesis defence. Kindly direct all inquiries regarding the thesis to the copyright holder or the unit which grants the doctorate.

Table of contents

Acknowledgements 7			
List of papers		11	
Abbre	viations	12	
1	Introduction	15	
1.1	Meningococcal disease	15	
1.2	Meningococcal sepsis: A brief overview of inflammatory and pathophysiological mechanisms	17	
1.3	The role of LPS and other components of <i>N. meningitidis</i> in septic inflammation	20	
1.4	The viable <i>N. meningitidis</i> devoided of LPS as a valuable research tool	24	
1.5	Experimental meningococcal sepsis: Animal models	24	
2	Aims of the present studies	26	
3	Material and Methods	30	
3.1	Bacteria and LPS	30	
3.2	Analyses	31	
3.2.1	Quantification of bacterial concentrations	31	
3.2.2	Quantification of LPS	32	
3.2.3	Complement activation	32	

3.2.4	Quantification of inflammatory mediators	32
3.2.5	Transient transfection and luciferase assay	33
3.2.6	Opsonophagocytic activity (OPA) and oxidative burst	33
3.2.7	CD11b expression	34
3.2.8	Serum bactericidal activity (SBA)	34
3.2.9	Flow cytometry of erythrocytes carrying bacteria and free bacteria in plasma	35
3.2.10	Flow cytometry of bacterial opsonization	35
3.2.11	Microscopy	36
3.2.12	Hematological parameters	36

3.2.13	Hemostatic parameters	37
3.2.14	Capillary leakage	37
3.3	Experimental models used in the thesis	37
3.3.1	Complement activation in serum	37
3.3.2	Inflammatory responses in whole blood	38
3.3.3	The role of individual TLRs and CD14 in the inflammatory response induced by <i>N. meningitidis</i>	38
3.3.4	Survival and proliferation of <i>N. meningitidis</i> in whole blood deficient of complement factors C2, C5 and MBL	39
3.3.5	Influence of complement and antibodies on phagocytosis	39
3.3.6	Influence of cell preparation on the expression of CD11b on granulocytes	39
3.3.7	Influence of complement and antibodies on SBA	40
3.3.8	Binding of Gram-negative bacteria to erythrocytes and the influence of such binding on phagocytosis and oxidative burst	40
3.3.9	Complement mediated opsonization of E. coli and N. meningitidis	41
3.3.10	Microscopy of whole blood smears	41
3.3.11	Porcine model of meningococcal sepsis	42
3.3.12	Statistical considerations	44
4	Summary of the main results	46
4.1	Paper I	46
4.2	Paper II	47
4.3	Paper III	49
4.4	Paper IV	50
4.5	Paper V	51
5	Discussion	53
5.1	D ose dependency of inflammatory mechanisms triggered by <i>N</i> . <i>meningitidis</i>	53
5.2	The role of C2, C5, MBL and antibodies for bacterial survival and proliferation, phagocytosis and serum bactericidal activity	55
5.3	The influence of erythrocyte CR1-binding of Gram-negative bacteria on phagocytosis and oxidative burst, and the handling of the bacteria <i>in vivo</i>	57

5.4	The new porcine model of meningococcal sepsis	59
5.5	The inflammatory role of LPS and non-LPS molecules of <i>N. meningitidis</i> examined <i>in vivo</i> in the porcine model of meningococcal sepsis	61
6	Conclusions	64
6.1	Bacterial load	64
6.2	Complement activation	64
6.3	Phagocytosis and serum bactericidi	64
6.4	Erythrocyte CR1 binding	65
6.5	<i>In vivo</i> model	65
6.6	Pathophysiology	65
6.7	LPS	65
7	Future perspectives	66
8	References	67
9	Papers	83

Acknowledgements

My work with this thesis has been an exceedingly positive experience in collaborative work with a constantly expanding network of highly skilled research fellows and nice people.

I am particularly grateful to Professor Petter Brandtzæg and Professor Tom Eirik Mollnes who have been a supervisor "dream team" for me. Their dedication for science as well as their PhD students is impressing. Working close with so experienced and always enthusiastic persons has been a great inspiration for me. I am also thankful for their great generosity and the flexibility they have offered. It has been a true privilege to be under their wings during the past years!

It has been a great experience for me to work with the large number of very competent and always positive technicians at different laboratories. Above all, Anne Pharo and Julie Katrine Lindstad at the Institute of Immunology have been invaluable with their support and help at all stages. Their patient and inclusive attitude towards people inexperienced in laboratory work like me has been stimulating and encouraging. I also appreciate their scientific contributions to our projects. Moreover, thanks to Merete Sanna Borgen who taught me to do ELISA at the very beginning of my project, and Marit Sandvik for excellent assistance with performing analysis.

The close collaboration with the experienced people at Ullevål Hospital, Reidun Øvstebø, Berit Brusletto, Anne-Marie Siebke Trøseid and Ole Kristoffer Olstad has been a pleasant prerequisite for my project and has also reinforced the scientific work of the whole Complement group. Thanks to their effort the numbers of meningococci in various settings were carefully estimated by quantitative real-time PCR, sometimes as overtime work in short notice. Also, they introduced our group to the *Limulus* Amoebocyte Lysate assay. Finally, the collaboration with Ole Kristoffer Olstad about micro array analysis has been stimulating and will keep me engaged in further research in the time to come.

Working with the people at the National Institute of Public Health including Arne Høiby, Audun Aase, Lisbeth Meyer Næss, Lisa Høyem Kristiansen and Tove Karin Herstad has strengthened my work substantially and increased my insight into the world of *N. meningitidis* considerably. It has been a great pleasure and benefit to take advantage of their many years of experience with meningococci. Their contribution to accomplish the so-called "week 6 project" was extraordinary, and I am glad that a related project will keep me in contact with them also in the future. I am also thankful for the effort they made in growing large numbers of meningococci for my experiments, sometimes at short notice.

The contact with the part of our research group situated in Bodø, including Dorte Christiansen, Hilde Fure, Grethe Bergseth and Judith Ludvigsen has also contributed a lot to the positive experience it has been to be a PhD student in the Complement group. The collaboration with Erik Waage Nielsen about the porcine experiments was very constructive and he made a great contribution to perform these experiments. Also, it has been a pleasure to work with Ole-Lars Brekke concerning paper III.

In my work with this project I have been fortunate to be part of a really nice group of fellow PhD and post doc students, and I have lots of good memories from moments shared with all of them: Ebbe Billmann Thorgersen, Andreas Baratt-Due, Andrey Sokolov, Albert Castellheim, Marit Sæthre, Bodil Salvesen, Elena D. Pedersen, Sören Pischke and Kjetil Hagene Egge.

A unique part of the Complement group is Professor Emeritus Morten Harboe who impresses all of us with his eagerness and wise contributions to the work we do. Thank you!

Thanks also to Professor Tor Inge Tønnesen, Professor Erik Fosse, Carmen Louwrence and Kjersti Wendt for making it possible for us to perform experiments with pigs using the facilities of The Interventional Center, Rikshospitalet.

Thanks to Jørgen Stenvik and Professor Terje Espevik at The Norwegian University of Science and Technology for their contribution to paper I.

I particularly want to thank Karin Haverson in Bristol, UK, for receiving me at her lab and teach me to do immunfluorescence histology, and also generously donate selected samples from her rich assortment of porcine antibodies. Together with her husband Graham she was very kind giving my wife and me a warm welcome in their very nice house, and also invite us back later to look after their dog and cats when they go away on holiday.

My colleagues at Haganlegene, Cecilie Smith, Kristin Broch-Due, Ingar Bareid and Truls Olsen also deserve thanks for their flexible attitude and, thus, having made it possible for me to do this Thesis besides my work in general practice.

Finally, I am deeply grateful to my beloved wife Benedicte and my two marvelous sons Aksel and Thomas for every day making sure that I do also lead a good life besides my work. And ultimately a lot of thanks to our always reliable and flexible grand-parents for fantastic help with our children.

List of papers

Paper I

Hellerud B.C., J. Stenvik, T. Espevik, J.D. Lambris, T.E. Mollnes, and P. Brandtzæg. 2008. Stages of meningococcal sepsis simulated in vitro, with emphasis on complement and Tolllike receptor activation. *Infect Immun*.76: 4183-9.

Paper II

Hellerud B.C., A. Aase, T.K. Herstad, L.M. Næss, L.H. Kristiansen, A.M. Trøseid, M. Harboe, K.T. Lappegård, P. Brandtzæg, E.A. Høiby, and T.E. Mollnes. 2010. Critical roles of complement and antibodies in host defense mechanisms against *Neisseria menigitidis* as revealed by human complement genetic deficiencies. *Infect Immun.*78: 802-9.

Paper III

Brekke O.L.,B.C Hellerud, D. Christiansen, H. Fure, A. Castellheim, E.W. Nielsen, A. Pharo, J.K. Lindstad, G. Bergseth, G. Leslie, J.D. Lambris, P. Brandtzæg, and T.E. Mollnes. Erythrocyte complement receptor 1 binds Gram-negative bacteria and protects against phagocytosis and oxidative burst in human whole blood. *Submitted*.

Paper IV

Nielsen E.W., B.C. Hellerud, E. B. Thorgersen, A. Castellheim, A. Pharo, J. Lindstad, T.I. Tønnessen, P. Brandtzæg, and T.E. Mollnes. 2009. A new dynamic porcine model of meningococcal shock. *Shock*.32: 302-9.

Paper V

Hellerud B.C., E.W. Nielsen, E.B Thorgersen, J.K. Lindstad, A. Pharo, T.I. Tønnessen, A. Castellheim, T.E. Mollnes, and P. Brandtzæg. 2010. Dissecting the effects of lipopolysaccharides from nonlipopolysaccharide molecules in experimental porcine meningococcal sepsis. *Crit Care Med.* 38: 1467-74.

Abbreviations

ATCC	American Type Culture Collection
С	Complement factor
CD	Cluster of Differentiation
CpG	"—C—phosphate—G—", i.e. Cytosine and Guanine separated by a phosphate
CR	Complement Receptor
CVP	Central Venous Pressure
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic Acid
EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetraacetic Acid
ELISA	Enzyme-linked Immunosorbent Assay
EU	Endotoxin Unit
FITC	Fluorescein Isothiocyanate
HBSS	Hank's Balanced Salt Solution
НЕК	Human Embryonic Kidney
ICAM	Inter-cellular Adhesion Molecule
Ig	Immunoglobulin
IL	Interleukin
JAK	Janus Kinase
LOS	Lipooligosaccharide
LPS	Lipopolysaccharide
MAC	Membrane Attack Complex
MAP	Mean Arterial Pressure
MBL	Mannose Binding Lectin
MD-2	Myeloid Derived Protein-2
MFI	Median Fluorescence Intensity
mg	Milligram
mL	Milliliter

MLST	Multilocus Sequence Typing
mm	Millimeter
mМ	Millimolar
mmol	Millimol
MPAP	Mean Pulmonary Arterial Pressure
MyD88	Myeloid Differentiation Primary Response Gene (88)
NF-ĸB	Nuclear Factor kappa-light-chain-enhancer of activated B cells
NmLPS+	Wild-type Neisseria meningitidis
NmLPS-	LPS deficient mutant Neisseria meningitidis
NOD2	Nucleotide-binding Oligomerization Domain containing 2
OPA	Opsonophagocytic Activity
PaOP	Pulmonary artery Occlusion Pressure
PAF	Platelet Activating Factor
PAI-1	Plasminogen Activator Inhibitor 1
PBS	Phosphate Buffered Saline
PFA	Paraformaldehyde
PVRI	Pulmonary Vascular Resistance Index
RA	Ringer Acetate
SBA	Serum Bactericidal Activity
SIRS	Systemic Inflammatory Response Syndrome
SVRI	Systemic Vascular Resistance Index
STAT	Signal Transducer and Activator of Transcription
ТАТ	Thrombin-antithrombin complex
TNF-α	Tumor Necrosis Factor α
TLR	Toll-Like Receptor
TRIF	TIR-domain-containing Adapter-inducing Interferon- β
VCAM	Vascular Cell Adhesion Molecule

VEGF Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor

1 Introduction

1.1 Meningococcal disease

Neisseria meningitidis, as we know the bacterium today, is thought to be a fairly new microbial pathogen which developed only a couple of hundred years ago (1). The first known descriptions of meningococcal disease are from outbreaks in Switzerland in 1805 and Massachusetts in 1806 (2-4). The first description from Africa, where the largest epidemics of this disease still appear regularly, is from Nigeria in 1905 (5). Given the characteristic appearance of meningococcal disease with hemorrhagic rash, meningitis and rapid progression to death, sometimes in epidemic outbreaks, it is suggested that the lack of description in previous medical literature, being extensive for its period, actually means that the disease did not occur (1). It is likely that harmless Neisserial commensals, adapted to inhabit the nasopharynx in humans, became transformed into virulent bacteria due to uptake of DNA from other surrounding bacteria coding for virulence factors such as the ability to make a capsule (6). Unlike other Gram-negative bacteria, *N. meningitidis* is naturally competent for genetic transformation throughout its entire life cycle (7).

N. meningitidis was first observed in the cerebrospinal fluid during an epidemic of cerebrospinal fever in Italy by Marchiafava and Celli, published in 1884 (8). They described the visual resemblance to *N. gonorrhoae* in some of the patients due to massive intracellular accumulation of bacteria. *N. meningitidis* was first isolated from the cerebrospinal fluid by Anton Weichselbaum, a pathologist in Vienna, in March 1885, published in 1887. Weichselbaum named it *Diplococcus intracellularis meningitidis* (9).

The asymptomatic carrier state of *N. meningitidis* in the throat of humans was first described in 1896 (10). Meningococci are transmitted through close contact by droplets and colonizes the nasopharynx in about 10% of the overall healthy population with peak carriage rate reaching about 25% among late adolescents estimated by throat swabs (11,12), which in fact may underestimate the carriage rates (13). In closed communities, including military barracks, the carriage rate may reach 90-100% (1,12). Carriage is an immunizing event leading to protective immunity against the microbe (14).

Only occasionally does acquisition of N. *meningitidis* lead to meningococcal disease, usually within a few days after transmission (15). A number of host factors influence the risk of

acquiring invasive disease, of which lack of protective antibodies is the most important (1). Other factors include complement deficiencies, polymorphisms of Fc γ -receptor II (Fc γ -RIIa, CD32) and Fc γ -receptor III (Fc γ -RIIb, CD16), other genetic polymorphisms affecting the immune response, exposure to cigarette smoke, preceding airway infections or climatic changes, i.e. dust and sand that damage the nasopharynx epithelium during the dry season in sub-Saharan Africa, influence the risk of acquiring invasive disease (1,15,16). In addition, the virulence of the carried strain is of great importance. Most of the meningococci carried in the nasopharynx are devoid of a capsule and have limited pathogenic potential (1). Meningococcal virulence is related to both capsule expression, expression of other surface structures like pili and the major outer membrane protein porin PorA, secretion of IgA proteases, sialylation of LPS and the underlying genotype (14-17).

There are so far 13 serogroups of *N. meningitidis* defined based on different capsular polysaccharide structures, but only six serogroups (A, B, C, W-135, X, and Y) cause most life-threatening disease (12,14,18). Strains of serogroups B and C cause the majority of infections in industrialized countries where pathogenic strains tend to cause single cases or small clusters of disease. Strains of serogroup A and, to a lesser extent, serogroup C dominate in third-world countries where they cause large outbreaks, particularly in the meningitis belt of sub-Saharan Africa (15,18,19). However, during the last 10-15 years approximately 1/3 of all cases in USA were caused by strains expressing serogroup Y which also has occurred with increased frequency in Sweden, Israel and South Africa (16,20,21). The last decade serogroup X has also been seen in Africa (18).

Although *N. meningitidis* may cause localized infections like pneumonia (particularly serogroup Y) or sinusitis by spreading from the nasopharynx to adjacent epithelial structures, meningococcal disease is normally initiated by meningococci breaching the nasopharyngeal mucosa in susceptible people with subsequent development of bacteremia (14). The growth velocity in the circulation is the major determinant of the clinical presentation and outcome (15). The most common clinical presentation of meningococcal disease is distinct meningitis with headache, stiff neck, fever and sometimes petecchiae. Such patients have low numbers of bacteria (<10³ meningococci/mL) and low amounts of LPS (<0.5 EU/mL) in their circulation, but high bacterial numbers and high amounts of LPS in the cerebrospinal fluid (22-25). They are normally admitted to hospital within 1-2 days after onset of the first symptoms and have low mortality if given antibiotics within due time (14). A minority

rapidly develops fulminant septic shock without signs of meningitis. These patients have extremely rapid proliferation of meningococci in their blood, typically reaching $10^5 - 10^8$ bacteria/mL and LPS concentrations in plasma >10 EU/mL within 12 hours after the first onset of symptoms. The mortality is high, varying from 20 to 80% in different studies, despite rapid admittance to hospital within few hours after onset of the disease and adequate treatment (19,22-25). No other invasive bacterial disease in humans progress more frequent to fulminant septic shock with multiorgan failure. Occasionally, patients develop distinct meningitis and persistent shock simultaneously (19). Up to 30% of patients admitted to hospital neither have distinct meningitis or fulminant septicemia, but normally present with fever and a rash. They have low bacterial load and level of LPS in the circulation and the subarachnoid space, but they may develop meningitis or shock if untreated (14). Transient meningococcemia also occurs, presenting with fever and an uncharacteristic "viral" rash. Meningococci are usually detected as an unexpected finding in blood culture, and the disease may be self limiting. Chronic meningococcemia appears as a rare condition that can last from week to months with intermittent fever, arthralgia and a non-specific maculopapular rash (14). Rarely, meningococcal infections can also result in pericardial infection, purulent or immune complex arthritis, cutaneous vasculitis (particularly in sub-Saharan Africa), conjunctivitis or panophtalmitis, and infections of the urogenital tract (14,15).

1.2 Meningococcal sepsis: A brief overview of inflammatory and pathophysiological mechanisms

The circulatory collapse associated with the fulminant course of meningococcal sepsis occurs due to capillary leakage, inappropriate vascular tone, intravascular microthrombi, and myocardial dysfunction (14,19). These changes are caused by an overwhelming inflammatory response in the host.

High cytokine concentrations correlate with the severity of shock. The first cytokine to be described as an important factor in the development of sepsis was TNF- α , described by Beutler et al. in 1985 to be a key factor in the development of septic shock in a murine model of endotoxemia (26). In 1987 Waage et al. reported for the first time that TNF- α concentrations in serum correlated with mortality in meningococcal disease (27). Similar patterns were subsequently reported for other pro-inflammatory cytokines, of which IL-1 β

and IL-6 are regarded as the most important, and also for chemokines like IL-8, as well as for anti-inflammatory cytokines, of which IL-10 is regarded as the most important (19,28-31).

A key function of the pro-inflammatory cytokines is to enhance leukocyte migration out of blood vessels and promote diffusion of plasma proteins like antibodies and complement to a potential site of infection (32,33). These effects are mediated by activation of endothelial cells and circulating leukocytes with up-regulation of adhesion molecules like E-selectin, P-selectin, ICAM-1 and VCAM-1, increasing the endothelial permeability, and slowing the blood flow by vasodilatation which allows tethering of neutrophils to the vessel wall (32,33). Neutrophils being adherent to endothelial cells further increase the permeability by secreting a number of inflammatory molecules including a variety of proteases acting locally (33,34). Moreover, local ischemia occurs due to small vessel obstruction caused by an increased procoagulant state and further increases the capillary leakage (32,35). Increased systemic procoagulant activity results primarily from up-regulation of tissue factor on monocytes and monocyte derived microparticles, activating coagulation by the extrinsic, i.e. factor VIIa dependent pathway (36-38). The adhesion of activated platelets expressing P-selectin to activated endothelial cells also contributes to the forming of microthrombi in the tissues (38) . Concurrently, reduced antithrombotic capacity appears due to reduced levels and function of antithrombin and particularly protein C as well as down-regulation of the fibrinolytic system, caused by high levels of functionally active PAI-1 released into the circulation (14,38,39). Disseminated intravascular coagulation (DIC) ultimately develops. Thrombosis occurs particularly in the vessels of the skin, adrenals, kidneys, muscles, choroid plexus, peripheral extremities, and to some extent in the lungs (6).

The inflammatory plasma contact systems involving the complement system and the kallikrein-kinin system forming bradykinin are also activated and such activation may have additional inflammatory effects including contributing to decreased vascular tone and increased permeability (14,32,40-42). Activation of complement releases potent pro-inflammatory molecules like C5a which has been suggested to have disadvantageous effects in sepsis, given the massive release, by acting through its receptor C5aR being localized on myeloid and non-myeloid cells (10,43-45). Systemic complement activation in patients with meningococcal sepsis is associated with a poor outcome (40,43). Complement also constitutes an essential part of the defense system against meningococci (46). The two main anti-bacterial activities by complement are opsonization for phagocytosis by deposition of

C3b and C4b fragments on the membrane and lytic insertion of membrane attack complex (MAC, C5b-9). Of these, insertion of C5b-9 is recognized as the most important mechanism, whereby the role of opsonization has been less clear (47-49).

In general, the various inflammatory responses described in sepsis are beneficial to fight a localized infection. For example the migration of leukocytes and the accumulation of plasma defense proteins like antibodies and complement to a site of localized infection is obviously essential to clear the pathogens. Likewise, the formation of localized blood clots can be beneficial in preventing the pathogens to spread. However, when these responses progress to affect the whole organism, inducing the systemic inflammatory response syndrome (SIRS), they easily come out of control with devastating effects.

It is becoming increasingly evident that SIRS is a result of multiple inflammatory factors acting in concert. Despite promising results from animal models of sepsis (50,51), so far no convincing therapeutic effect has been obtained by blocking individual cytokines, although there are indications that some effect may be obtained by treating selected subgroups of patients with inhibition of TNF- α (52-55). Also, clinical trials blocking other mediators in sepsis including PAF, bradykinin, prostaglandins and antithrombotic therapy by using antithrombin or a tissue factor pathway inhibitor has shown no benefit (56-61). However, in 2001 antithrombotic therapy by the use of activated protein C was reported to be beneficial in a clinical trial (62). Controversy still exists with respect to the validity of the results, but the agent has been accepted for treatment of adults with severe sepsis. Thus, with few exceptions the results of targeting specific mediators in sepsis are disappointing. Consequently, focusing on a broad range of inflammatory responses may be a more tempting approach, and a multimodal therapy targeting different pathophysiologic pathways with possible additive or synergistic effects may be more helpful than one "magic bullet" (52,63,64).

1.3 The role of LPS and other components of *N. meningitidis* in septic inflammation

LPS is a major constituent of the outer membrane of *N. meningitidis* (Figure 1). It has long been regarded to be the principal molecule inducing inflammation by Gram-negative bacteria (65). Richard Pfeiffer, a German bacteriologist, was in 1892 the first to describe the inflammatory effect of endotoxin (46). He detected that *Vibrio cholerae* contained two different toxic principles; one that caused diarrhea and could be inactivated by heating, i.e. the cholera exotoxin. The second principle was resistant to heating and caused a toxic-shock reaction in guinea pigs. It was thought to reside inside the bacterium and thus named endotoxin. Netter and Debré stated in 1911 that endotoxin represented the main toxic principle of meningococci (66).



Fig. 1: **The membrane structures of** *N. meningitidis* (Stephens D.S., B. Greenwood, and P. Brandtzæg. 2007. *Lancet.* 369: 2196-2210, with permission from Elsevier)

Purification and characterization of endotoxin from lysates of Gram-negative bacteria required substantial efforts from several researchers and the term LPS was applied by Otto Lüderitz and Otto Westphal due to the presence of polysaccharide and lipid components (67). *N. meningitidis* LPS consists of lipid A, a core structure containing two 2-keto-3-deoxy-octulosonic acid (KDO) and two heptoses (L-glycero-D-manno-heptopyranoside) substituted with variable short polysaccharide α and β side chains (68,69) (Figure 2). The complete biosynthesis pathway of *N. meningitidis* LPS has been described (69). While the biological activity of enteric LPS resides in the lipid A structure alone, maximum biological activity of *N. meningitidis* LPS requires the two KDO components linked to lipid A (70). The numbers of acyl chains attached to lipid A and their pattern of attachment are important determinants of the biological activity of LPS (69,71).The predominant and biologically most active form of *N. meningitidis* LPS is symmetrically hexa-acylated (71,72). However, invasive strains of *N. meningitidis* being penta-acetylated due to mutations of lpxL1 or lpxL2 genes required for addition of secondary acyl chains have also been reported to occur being associated with less systemic inflammation and reduced activation of the coagulant system (73).



Fig. 2: The structure of *N. meningitidis* lipopolysaccharide (LPS) (Diaz Romero J., and I.M. Outschoorn. 1994. *Clin. Microbiol. Rev.* 7: 559-575, with permission from the American Society of Microbiology)

The lipid A structure of *E. coli* is, in contrast, asymmetrically hexa-acylated with different length of the acyl groups (72). Also in contrast to enteric LPS, *N. meningitidis* LPS has short polysaccharide chains and lack repeating O antigen units and, thus, is sometimes referred to as lipo-oligosaccharide (LOS) (68). The LOS structure is common among other mucosal pathogens, including *Bordetella pertussis, Campylobacter jejuni* and *Haemophilus* species (70). Differences in the oligosaccharide structure of LPS forms the basis of immunotyping *N. meningitidis* (L1-L12) (17). Most strains express more than one immunotype-specific epitope on their LPS (17).

The levels of LPS in blood and cerebrospinal fluid of patients infected with *N. meningitidis* are closely associated with the clinical presentation and outcome (6,68,74,75). So far, this is the only Gram-negative infection where a dose response relationship has been thoroughly documented by measurement of LPS in different human body fluids (6,68). *In vitro* examination of meningococcal shock plasma in a monocyte target assay support the role of LPS as a major activator of monocytes (75), and studies using cell lines and whole blood models challenged with wild type meningococci and an LPS-deficient mutant of *N. meningitidis* document the potency of LPS as an activator of the innate immune responses (76-78).

The first protein specifically binding LPS was described as LPS-binding protein (LBP) in 1986 (79). Concomitantly, in 1990 CD14 was also shown to be essential for LPS sensing (80). The discovery of the transmembrane signaling pattern recognition receptors TLRs in the late 1990's, as proposed by Charles Janeway Jr in 1989 (81,82), implied a new era in our understanding of the sensing of microbial structures like LPS by the innate immunity. The first TLR described to be activated by microbial structures was TLR2, in 1998 reported to be the receptor of LPS (83,84). A couple of years later it was shown that these results were due to contamination of the LPS preparations with lipoproteins (85). At the same time mutations in the TLR4 gene of mice were reported to be responsible for defective LPS signaling (86,87). Short time later MD-2 being in complex with TLR4 was shown to be a prerequisite for LPS-mediated signaling (88). Activation of TLR4 induces the MyD88 dependent intracellular signaling pathway being common for all TLRs except TLR3, ultimately activating the transcriptional factor NF- κ B (early phase) leading to increased transcription of a range of inflammatory molecules (89). Additionally, TLR4 also activates the TRIF intracellular pathway which is used only by TLR3 and TLR4, leading to production of

β-interferon in addition to activation of late phase NF- κ B (89). LPS from different Gramnegative bacteria activate the MyD88 dependent and the TRIF intracellular pathways to various extents. *N. meningitidis* LPS is a potent inducer of both pathways in monocytes (90,91). In contrast, *Salmonella* LPS predominantly activates the TRIF intracellular pathway while *E. coli* (55:B5) and *V. cholerae* LPS predominantly activate the MyD88 dependent pathway (90). Stimulation of the TRIF intracellular pathway with synthesis of β-interferon and subsequently activation of the JAK/STAT signaling pathway seems to be responsible for activation of a large group consisting of more than 2000 genes induced by *N. meningitidis* in monocytes being particular LPS-sensitive according to micro array studies (91).

Although LPS has been shown to be the most potent inflammatory molecule of N. meningitidis, non-LPS bacterial compounds (Figure 1) have also been shown to have the capacity to induce pro-inflammatory cytokines, and complement activation by meningococci occurs independently of LPS (76-78,92,93). Also the cell adhesion molecule E-selectin has been shown to be up-regulated independently of LPS at high bacterial concentrations, while the adhesion molecules ICAM and VCAM were shown to be up-regulated strictly dependent on LPS (94). TLR2, primarily associated with ligands from Gram-positive bacteria (95,96), was in 2000 the first receptor described to mediate inflammatory signaling also by meningococcal structures other than LPS (78). Of these, the interaction between outer membrane protein porin B and TLR2 has been described in most detail (97-99). Also peptidoglycan, constituting a thin layer between the outer membrane and the cytosolic membrane of Gram-negative bacteria and shed during bacterial growth, has been demonstrated to be a ligand of TLR2, as well as intracellular NOD2 receptors (84,95,100,101). The effects of such activation seem to be additive to TLR4 mediated activation (97). Unmetylated CpG sequences in DNA molecules, being more abundant in bacteria than in vertebrates, activate innate immunity by being a TLR9 ligand (102,103). Also, native IgA1 protease, a putative virulence factor of N. meningitidis, has been shown to be a potent stimulus for the secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines by monocytes, although the mechanism has not been fully established (104). However, in general it appears from experiments in various in vitro systems that the potency of non-LPS structures of meningococci to induce inflammation is much weaker than LPS but until now this has been scarcely tested in vivo (76,78).

1.4 The viable *N. meningitidis* devoid of LPS as a valuable research tool

An LPS-free mutant of *N. meningitidis*, described in 1998, was constructed by the research group of Peter van der Ley by insertional inactivation of the enzyme LpxA which is responsible for the first committed step in the lipid A biosynthesis (105). In fact, the wild-type parent reference strain 44/76 which was transformed to the LPS deficient mutant 44/76*lpxA*- was originally isolated from a woman admitted to Ullevål Hospital (presently Oslo University Hospital) in the late 1970ies (106). *N. meningitidis* is the only known Gramnegative bacterium being viable without LPS in the membrane. This mutant bacterium has paved the way for more detailed studies of the specific role of LPS versus other bacterial compounds in the inflammatory response, and has been essential for several of the studies referred to above concerning LPS-specificity of the inflammatory response elicited by *N. meningitidis*.

1.5 Experimental meningococcal sepsis: Animal models

Humans are the only natural hosts for *N. meningitidis*. This is partly due to the specificity of surface proteins of meningococci in their interaction with surface proteins of human cells, including the interaction of pili with human CD46 and Opa and Opc with human CEACAM1 (CD66) (107). Such interactions are crucial for the colonization of nasopharyngeal mucosa and invasion of the host. Moreover, neisserial iron uptake systems bind only human iron transport proteins, such as transferrin and lactoferrin (108). Thus, meningococci can only proliferate in human blood. Still, animal models for meningococcal disease have a long history. Early attempts used monkeys, rabbits and guinea pigs but the first useful model was developed in the 1930s where mice were infected by the intraperitoneal route. Coadministration of mucin, which has later been shown to serve as an exogenous source of iron available for the meningococci, was necessary for progression to meningococcal disease (109). Variants of the mouse model have in the passing years found some use in meningococcal research. More recently a transgenic mouse has been developed expressing human CD46. These mice can develop meningococcal sepsis and meningitis by nasal administration of meningococci (109). In 1999 Hazelzet et al. published a live porcine model

and documented the potent biological effects of LPS-containing outer membrane vesicles when infused as a bolus dose (110).

2 Aims of the present studies

- I. To examine the involvement of TLRs and complement in inflammation induced by escalating doses of *N. meningitidis* stimulating whole blood and transfected cell lines
- II. To examine the effects of congenital deficiencies of complement factors C2 and C5 on phagocytosis and killing of *N. meningitidis* in whole blood and serum models
- III. To examine the effect of opsonization by complement on the binding of Gramnegative bacteria to erythrocytes by complement receptor CR1, and the effect of such binding and the formation of C5a on phagocytosis in whole blood
- IV. To develop a new large animal model challenged with exponentially increasing doses of heat-killed *N. meningitidis* simulating fulminant meningococcal septicemia in man
- V. To study the effects of LPS in heat-killed wild type *N. meningitidis* (44/76) versus other inflammation inducing molecules of meningococci using the isogenic knock out mutant 44/76lpxA- completely lacking LPS in the new porcine shock model

The general aim of this thesis was to investigate key elements in the interaction between the meningococcus and the immune system. Meningococcal sepsis represents a prototypical example of how the immune response elicited by a pathogen is crucial to protect against disease on the one hand, but can be detrimental for the host on the other hand (111). A profound understanding of either of these dual aspects is of fundamental importance to

understand the nature of meningococcal disease. Also, although meningococcal sepsis distinguish itself from most other septic conditions by the exceptionally rapid growth of bacteria, this disease can be used as a model to gain novel insight into common principles of how pathogens trigger inflammation, and the impact of the inflammatory responses on the host as well as the pathogen. The studies in this thesis were performed *in vitro* to investigate the inflammatory response and defense mechanisms against *N. meningitidis* at a molecular level, while the *in vivo* studies were performed to investigate pathophysiological mechanisms and the inflammatory response of the whole organism in meningococcal disease.

Ad study I

In this paper we first focused on the inflammatory response to *N. meningitidis* as regards activation of the innate immune system. TLR-mediated cell activation and activation of complement represent two main branches of innate immunity (111). Inflammation induced by activation of these two systems after exposure to meningococci has only been investigated separately in previous studies. However, there is substantial cross-talk between the two branches (111). Thus, we were interested in the relative role they play and how they interact. We aimed to simulate the different stages of meningococcal sepsis *in vitro*, with the numbers of meningococcemia with subsequent development of meningitis to the high numbers typically found in fulminant sepsis (23-25). The studies were therefore performed with different numbers of meningococci added, paralleling the numbers found in patients with various clinical manifestations of meningococcal disease. We also intended to compare the relative role of the two branches in the presence and absence of LPS to gain more information about how this important inflammatory molecule specifically influences the innate immune responses.

Ad study II

We then focused on the role of complement in the defense against systemic meningococcal disease taking advantage of whole blood and serum from human beings genetically completely deficient of C2 and C5, respectively. The C5 deficient donor and its control individual were also deficient of MBL. The donors differed in their respective titer of antimeningococcal antibodies, and thus we also focused on the specific role of antibodies. Deficiencies of the complement system in the alternative pathway, C3 and the terminal pathway are predominantly associated with increased susceptibility to meningococcal disease (112,113). Acquisition of serum bactericidal antibodies correlates with protection (114,115). Opsonophagocytosis of meningococci opsonized with C3 and C4 split products may also be important in the defense against meningococcal disease, but the relative role of these two complement mediated defense mechanisms in the presence of various amounts of anti-meningococcal antibodies is not fully clarified (47-49). First, we studied to what extent meningococci can survive and proliferate in whole blood from the respective complement deficient donors and controls. Subsequently, we studied how serum bactericidal activity and opsonophagocytosis each was influenced by the respective defects of complement in the presence of high and low titers of anti-meningococcal antibodies.

Ad study III

The immune adherence phenomenon was originally described in 1953 by Nelson as binding of Gram-positive bacteria opsonized with C3 and C4 split products to CR1 on erythrocytes (116). Other particles like complement opsonized virus and immune complexes can also adhere to erythrocytes by binding to CR1 (117), and such binding can probably be an important mechanism for clearing of hazardous agents from the circulation by shuttling them to macrophages in the liver and spleen for safe deposition (116-118). Binding of Gramnegative bacteria to erythrocyte CR1 has not been demonstrated before. Also, the influence of such binding on phagocytosis by circulating leukocytes has not been investigated previously. Thus, we performed experiments to demonstrate binding of *Eschericia coli* and *N. meningitidis* to human erythrocyte CR1 and how binding to CR1 affects the phagocytosis of these bacteria by granulocytes and monocytes.

Ad study IV

We established a large animal model of meningococcal sepsis to elucidate inflammatory responses to *N. meningitidis* and how these responses result in the clinical state of meningococcal sepsis with development of circulatory failure and subsequently organ dysfunction. Such a model could also be useful for further more detailed studies of specific inflammatory and pathophysiologic aspects of meningococcal sepsis, as well as to investigate new potential therapeutic principles. For this purpose a porcine model simulating the fast growth of bacteria in the circulation was established.

Ad study V

We investigated the specific role of LPS and non-LPS structures of *N. meningitidis* in triggering inflammation and associated pathophysiological changes *in vivo*. The effect of administrating wild-type and the LPS-deficient mutant *N. meningitidis* in the previously established porcine model of meningococcal sepsis was compared. A previous study of mortality in mice demonstrated that high numbers of the LPS-deficient mutant meningococci, i.e. about 2 log_{10} higher numbers than the wild-type strain, were able to kill mice (76). Apart from this study, not other more detailed studies have previously been performed with the LPS-deficient mutant *N. meningitidis in vivo*.

3 Materials and Methods

3.1 Bacteria and LPS

In all papers in this thesis the international reference strain *N. meningitidis* 44/76 (also denoted H44/76 and herein called NmLPS+) isolated from a patient with meningococcal sepsis was used (106). The bacterium is phenotypically characterized as B:15:P1.7,16:L3,7,9. This characterization is based on differences in the polysaccharide capsule (serogroup B), the outer membrane protein por B (serosubtype 15), the outer membrane protein por A (serosubtype P1.7,16) and the oligosaccharide structure of LPS (immunotype L3,7,9). The strain belongs to the MLST 32/ET-5 clone, based on genotypical classification.

In paper I *N. meningitidis* 151/85 (strain collection, National Institute of Public Health, Oslo, Norway, called NmC in this thesis) was also used. This bacterium is characterized as C:2a:P1.2:L3,9. It is a representative strain of the MLST 11/ET-37 clone and was isolated from a six month old boy who died from fulminant meningococcal septicaemia in 1985. Pathogenic meningococci belonging to the MLST 32/ET-5 and MLST 11/ET-37 clones have been isolated all over the world.

The mutant *N. meningitidis* 44/76lpxA- (also denoted H44/76lpxA- and herein called NmLPS-) was used in paper I, III and V (105). The expression level of the integral outer membrane proteins by the LPS-deficient mutant is slightly higher than that of the wild-type strain. The outer membrane phospholipid composition is altered, with a switch to mostly short-chain, saturated fatty acids (119).

The meningococci were grown by the National Institute of Public Health (Oslo, Norway) on Colombia-agar and resuspended in sterile PBS after overnight growth. The bacteria used in paper I, III, IV and V were heat inactivated at 56°C for 30 minutes and then frozen at -70°C until used. The membrane structures of heat killed *N. meningitidis* are as biological active as those of viable meningococci of the same strain (102,120). However, such treatment of the bacteria reduces TLR9 signaling by CpG DNA (102). In paper II viable meningococci were used.

In paper III experiments were also performed with *E. coli* strain LE392 from ATCC (Manassas, VA; ATCC Number 33572). *E. coli* were grown by the research laboratory at Nordlandssykehuset, Bodø. The bacteria were first grown overnight on a Lactose dish, and then transferred to LB-medium (Becton Dickinson, Franklin Lakes, NJ) and grown overnight. They were then resuspended and washed once with PBS, heat inactivated for 1 hour at 60°C and stored at -80°C. After thawing the bacteria were washed six times with PBS to remove extracellular LPS. Bacteria intended for Alexa-staining were removed and the rest were washed additional three times. Bacteria were counted in Truecount tubes (Becton-Dickinson) using flow cytometry after staining with SytoBC (Invitrogen Molecular Probes Carlsbad, CA).

In the phagocytosis assay in paper III, Alexa 488 labeled *E. coli* and *N. meningitidis* were used. NaHCO₃ and heat inactivated bacteria were added together with Alexa FLUOR[®] 488 carboxylic acid and succinimidyl ester (10 mg/mL) in DMSO (Invitrogen). The tube was packed in tinfoil and rotated for one hour before the bacteria were washed three times, resuspended in PBS and counted as described above.

The purified LPS used in paper I was extracted from 44/76 by the phenol extraction method (121).

3.2 Analyses

3.2.1 Quantification of bacterial concentrations

DNA was isolated with robotized equipment (BioRobot 48; Qiagen Inc, Valencia, CA) based on absorbance to magnetic silicia particles (MagAttract DNA Blood M96 kit 951436; Qiagen). Genome quantification of *N. meningitidis* was performed by quantitative real-time PCR (LightCycler; Roche Diagnostics GmbH, Mannheim, Germany) based on detection of the meningococcal capsular transfer gene (*ctrA*) (23,122). Lower detection limit of the assay was $1x10^3$ /mL. In paper II the numbers of live *N. meningitidis* in whole blood were also determined by plating ten-fold dilutions of whole blood, and counting plates with 25-250 colony forming units (CFUs) after 24 hours growth.

3.2.2 Quantification of LPS

LPS concentrations were determined by the Pyrochrome® *Limulus* Amoebocyte Lysate (LAL) assay (Associates of Cape Cod, East Falmouth, MA), an endpoint chromogenic method using a diazo-coupling assay kit. The samples were diluted in depyrogenated Pyrotube-D tubes with LAL Reagent water. The diluted samples were heat-treated at 75°C for 10 minutes, mixed with Pyrochrome dissolved in a Glucashield β -glucan inhibiting buffer, and incubated in a 96-well Pyroplate on a dry block incubator. After incubation, the procedure was followed according to the instructions from the manufacturer. Lower detection limit of the assay was 3.13 EU/mL.

3.2.3 Complement activation

TCC was measured in EDTA plasma by ELISA (123). The assay is based on a monoclonal antibody (aE11) recognizing a neoepitope exposed in C9 after it has been inserted in the TCC. Values are given in arbitrary units (AU) defined by a serum standard activated with zymosan and defined to contain 1000 AU/mL.

3.2.4 Quantification of inflammatory mediators

In paper I TNF- α , IL-1 β , IL-6 and IL-8 were measured in EDTA plasma on a Bio-Plex Array Reader (LUMINEX 100, Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA) using a Bio-Plex Human Cytokine panel.

In paper IV and V TNF- α , IL-1 β , IL-6, IL-8 and IL-12 were analyzed in EDTA plasma with porcine ELISA kits (R&D Systems, Minneapolis, MN). IL-10 was analyzed in EDTA plasma with BioSource Swine Immunoassay Kit (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA). VEGF was analyzed in EDTA plasma by a R&D Quantikine Human Immunoassay kit (R&D Systems, Minneapolis, MN), known to cross-react with porcine VEGF (124).

3.2.5 Transient transfection and luciferase assay

In paper I Human embryonic kidney (HEK) 293 cells (ATCC) were grown in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM) supplemented with 10% heat inactivated fetal calf serum (Euroclone, Milano, Italy), L-glutamine and 10 µg/mL ciprofloxacin (Cellgro, Manassas, VA) at 37°C and 8% CO₂. Transient transfection was done using GeneJuiceTM transfection reagent (Novagen, Merck KGaA, Darmstadt, Germany) according to the manufacturer's protocol. In short, cells were plated at a cell density of 1×10^4 cells/well in 96-well dishes and grown to 50% confluency. Plasmids used were the NF-kB dependent luciferase reporter plasmid pELAM-luc (125), human CD14 in pcDNA3 kindly provided by Dr. D. Golenbock (University of Massachusetts Medical School), human MD-2 in pEFBOS kindly provided by Dr. K. Miyake (University of Tokyo), human TLR4 in pcDNA3 kindly provided by Drs. R. Medzhitov and C. Janeway (Yale University, New Haven, CT), and human TLR2 in pRK7 kindly provided by Dr. C. Kirschning (Technical University of Munich). Each plasmid was transfected at a dosage of 25 ng/well and pcDNA3 (Invitrogen) was used to adjust the total amount of plasmid to 100 ng/well. All plasmids were isolated using the EndoFree plasmid kit (Qiagen Inc., Valencia, CA). The cells were incubated for 24 hours before the experiments were performed as described later. HEK293 cells stably transfected with TLR9 were provided by Eisai Pharmaceuticals (Andover, MA). The positive controls were stimulated with 10µM phospothioate CpG DNA 2006 (Tib Molbiol, Berlin, Germany). Cytoplasmic extracts were prepared and luciferase activity was measured using the Luciferase Assay System kit according to the manufacturer's recommendations (Promega, Madison, WI) and Victor^{3TM} 1420 multilabel counter (PerkinElmer, Waltham, MA). Results from triplicate wells (duplicate for the TLR9 transfected cells) are given as fold induction relative to PBS treated negative control.

3.2.6 Opsonophagocytic activity (OPA) and oxidative burst

In paper II OPA was measured as oxidative burst in granulocytes using live meningococci (126). The bacteria were grown on Colombia horse blood agar for about 18 hours at 37° C in 5% CO₂ before suspension in HBSS (pH 7.2) with 0.1% bovine serum albumin. Two-fold dilution series of the various serum samples were mixed with meningococci and incubated for 30 minutes at 37° C under agitation. In some of the experiments the bacteria were first incubated with heat inactivated serum, followed by 10 minutes incubation with a separate

complement source. Granulocytes from heparinized whole blood where the red cells were removed by ammonium chloride lysis were primed with dihydrorhodamine 123 (Invitrogen) and finally added before incubation continued for another 10 minutes. The results were measured by a CyFlow[®] ML flow cytometer (Partec GmbH, Münster, Germany), looking for fluorescence within the granulocyte population. The percentage oxidative burst positive granulocytes were recorded and OPA titers were expressed as the reciprocal of the final serum dilution giving oxidative burst in \geq 50% of the granulocytes.

In paper III phagocytosis by granulocytes and monocytes was measured as internalization of the bacteria using the Phago test kit (Orpegen Pharma, Heidelberg, Germany). Alexa-stained bacteria were incubated in lepirudin anticoagulated whole blood for 10 minutes and the blood was then processed according to kit instructions. Quenching solution was used to avoid interference of surface-bound bacteria (127). In these experiments phagocytosis was expressed as median fluorescence intensity (MFI) of the whole granulocyte or monocyte population. Samples were analyzed on a LSRII flowcytometer (Becton Dickinson). Oxidative burst was measured separately using the Burst test kit (Orpegen Pharma). Whole blood samples were incubated with bacteria for 10 minutes before dihydrorhodamine 123 was added and incubation continued for another 10 minutes. The samples were then lysed and washed according to kit instructions and oxidative burst in granulocytes and monocytes was measured by flow cytometry. Results were expressed as MFI of the whole gated cell population.

3.2.7 CD11b expression

In paper II the expression of CD11b on granulocytes was measured by the CyFlow® ML flow cytometer (Partec GmbH) by using a mouse anti-human CD11b antibody (Serotec, Dusseldorf, Germany).

3.2.8 Serum bactericidal activity (SBA)

SBA was measured in paper II using meningococci grown overnight at 37°C in 5% CO₂. The overnight growth was plated onto Colombia horse blood agar plates and incubated for four hours to reach log phase before suspension in HBSS (pH 7.2) with 0.1% bovine serum

albumin (128). Then, 25% human serum was added as an exogenous source of human complement. Heat-inactivated sera known to contain specific antibodies against the target strain were diluted two-fold in microtiter plates (starting at a serum dilution of 1:2) and incubated for 30, 60, and 90 min at 37°C in air with bacteria and complement. After plating onto agar plates and incubation overnight at 37°C, CFU were counted with Sorcerer colony counter (Perceptive Instruments, Suffolk, United Kingdom), and SBA antibody titers were expressed as the reciprocal of the final serum dilution giving \geq 50% killing of inoculum compared to controls.

3.2.9 Flow cytometry of erythrocytes carrying bacteria and free bacteria in plasma

In paper III the proportion of bacteria being adherent to erythrocytes and free in plasma was measured in whole blood incubated with Alexa-stained *E. coli* or *N. meningitidis*. The bacteria were fixed with 0.25% (v/v) PFA for four minutes at 37° C. Samples were then diluted 1:320 with PBS in Truecount tubes to avoid coincidences with erythrocytes not carrying bacteria. Whole blood added 10 mM EDTA served as a control for coincidences. Samples were run on a FACSCalibur or LSRII flow cytometer (Becton Dickinson). Gates were set around the beads, the erythrocytes and the free bacteria and calculations were made. The erythrocyte population was verified in control experiments using anti-Glycophorin A (Dako, Glostrup, Denmark). To verify that the bacteria/erythrocyte-conjugates did not appear because of PFA we performed control experiments without PFA and similar results were obtained.

3.2.10 Flow cytometry of bacterial opsonization

In paper III C1q, C3 and C4 opsonization of *E. coli* and *N. meningitidis* was analyzed by flow cytometry using rabbit anti-human C1q, FITC-conjugated rabbit anti-human C3c (F0201) and rabbit anti-human C4c mAbs, respectively. FITC-conjugated rabbit anti-mouse Ig was used as control. All antibodies were from Dako. Results are expressed as MFI.

3.2.11 Microscopy

In paper III smears of whole blood incubated with Alexa-stained *E. coli* and *N. meningitidis* was examined using either the transmitted light observation microscopy or the reflected fluorescence procedure using appropriate filter for Alexa. Combined reflected fluorescence and transmitted light was performed according to the microscope instructions using very weak transmitted light intensity. The Olympus BX51TRF microscope (Olympus, Tokyo, Japan) was equipped with a ColorView IIIu digital camera with 5 megapixel resolution and was controlled by the CellP program (Soft imaging system, Münster, Germany).

Immunofluorescence histology was performed on cryosections obtained from the lung, liver and spleen of the pigs given Alexa-stained *E. coli.* Cryosections (5 µm thick) were cut from tissue embedded and snap-frozen in O.C.T Compound (Tissue-Tek; BDH, Lutterworth, UK). Sections were air dried and fixed for 10 minutes in ice-cold acetone. Fc receptors were blocked by incubating the sections for 30 minutes with PBS containing 5% pig serum and 5% goat serum. To identify tissue macrophages, a pretitrated anti-porcine CD45 monoclonal antibody (a kind gift from Karin Haverson, University of Bristol, Bristol, UK) was applied and incubated for two hours. Slides were washed thoroughly three times with PBS for five minutes. An isotype-specific goat anti-mouse antiserum (Southern Biotechnology, Birmingham, AL) conjugated to Texas Red was then applied and incubated for one hour. The slides were washed three more times, and the nuclear dye DAPI was applied and incubated for 10 minutes. After a final wash, the sections were mounted in Fluoromount (Vector Laboratories, Burlingame, CA) and sealed with nail varnish. Stained slides were examined using a Nikon Eclipse E800 microscope (Nikon, Tokyo, Japan) fitted with a combined excitation and emission filter block specific for the applied fluorescence staining.

3.2.12 Hematological parameters

In paper IV and V hematological parameters were analyzed by the hospital's routine hematology laboratory (CELL-DYN 4000 flowcytometer, Abbot Diagnostics, IL). Neutrophil granulocytes were fully discriminated, but monocytes and lymphocytes merged as one cell population designated mononuclear leukocytes.
3.2.13 Hemostatic parameters

In paper IV and V thrombin activation was measured in citrate plasma as thrombinantithrombin complex (TAT) by a human ELISA kit known to cross-react with porcine TAT (Dade Behring, Marburg, Germany) (129). Plasminogen activator inhibitor 1 (PAI-1) was measured by a porcine PAI-1 activity ELISA (Molecular Innovations, Novi, MI).

3.2.14 Capillary leakage

In paper IV and V the amount of protein leakage out of the intravascular compartment was estimated by calculating the relative changes of albumin content in plasma from the starting point of the experiment. Relative changes of plasma volume (Δ plasma) at each time point (Tx) compared to the starting point (T0) of the experiment were accounted for by the use of hematocrit (hct): (Δ plasma) = {(100 - hctTx) - (100 - hctT0)}we/(100-hctT0) (130). Relative changes in albumin content from T0(%) = [{AlbuminTx + (AlbuminTx x Δ plasma) - AlbuminT0}/AlbuminT0] x 100. The amount of fluid accumulation in the tissues was estimated by wet/dry ratio. A muscle biopsy was taken at 0 and 240 minutes, and biopsies from both lungs and the jejunum were taken at 240 minutes. All biopsies were placed in pre-weighed containers. The biopsies were then weighed and dried at 70° C until stable weight before the wet/dry ratio was calculated.

3.3 Experimental models used in the thesis

3.3.1 Complement activation in serum

In paper I complement activation in serum by NmLPS+ at increasing concentrations was examined. Based on preliminary experiments with 10-fold increasing concentrations, the concentration of NmLPS+ was increased two-fold from 1×10^6 to 5×10^8 bacteria/mL. Sera from three of the donors were activated simultaneously with NmLPS- at similar concentrations and conditions. Additional experiments were also performed with NmC at similar concentrations in sera from three of the donors. Serum was activated by the bacteria for 30 minutes at 37° C before further activation was stopped by placing the samples on ice and adding EDTA. The serum was then frozen at -70° C until analysis for complement activation by soluble terminal C5b-9 complement complex (TCC). TCC was chosen as

readout because it reflects overall complement activation well and we possess a well established kit for this analysis. ELISA analysis was also performed with the C3 split product C3bc in some of the samples. The results were similar to TCC but the background concentrations were higher. Thus, only TCC was used in the paper.

3.3.2 Inflammatory responses in whole blood

In paper I cytokines and complement activation were measured in lepirudin anticoagulated freshly drawn whole blood from healthy donors incubated with NmLPS+, NmLPS- and NmC at 10-fold increasing concentrations from 1×10^3 to 1×10^8 bacteria/mL. Lepirudin was used as anticoagulant as this substance inhibits thrombin specifically, and thus all biological systems apart from the final coagulation step are left functionally intact (127). The experiments were performed without inhibition, with a CD14 blocking antibody (ATCC Number HB-247) and an isotype mAb, and with complement inhibition by compstatin or a C5aR peptide antagonist (131). The peptide compstatin blocks complement activation by binding to C3 and thus, inhibit cleavage of this key complement factor (132). CD14 and complement was blocked separately and simultaneously. The number of donors included was eight for NmLPS+ at $10^5 - 10^7$ bacteria/mL, five for other concentrations of NmLPS+ as well as NmLPS- and three for NmC. After 2 hours incubation with bacteria at 37° C the samples were placed on ice before EDTA was added to stop further reactions. Plasma was then collected after centrifugation and frozen at -70° C for later analysis.

3.3.3 The role of individual TLRs and CD14 in the inflammatory response induced by *N. meningitidis*

In paper I the specific role of key receptors for stimulation of the cellular innate immune system was examined by the activity of NF- κ B in HEK293 cells expressing TLR4/MD-2 with and without CD14, TLR2 with and without CD14, and TLR9. The transfected HEK293 cells were incubated with NmLPS+ or NmLPS- at 10-fold increasing concentrations from 1x10⁴ to 1x10⁸ bacteria/mL or purified LPS at 10-fold increasing concentrations from 0.1 ng/mL to 1 µg/mL (1.4 – 14000 EU/mL) for 18 hours. HEK293 cells expressing TLR9 were incubated with 10⁸ bacteria/mL or 1µg LPS/mL. NF- κ B activity was then measured by a luciferase assay after lysis of the cells (125).

3.3.4 Survival and proliferation of *N. meningitidis* in whole blood deficient of complement factors C2, C5 and MBL

In paper II the influence of different parts of the complement system on the survival and proliferation of meningococci in whole blood was examined by adding an inoculum of 10⁵ live meningococci/mL to lepirudin anticoagulated blood freshly drawn from donors genetically deficient of C2 and C5/MBL. Parallel experiments were performed with blood reconstituted with the deficient factors and blood from two control donors, of which the control donor matching the C5/MBL deficient donor was also deficient of MBL (133). Meningococci were incubated in the blood for time intervals ranging from 10 minutes to 24 hours before samples were withdrawn for analysis of CFU and genome DNA quantification with quantitative real-time PCR. Two similar experiments were performed on two consecutive days.

3.3.5 Influence of complement and antibodies on phagocytosis

In paper II the influence of complement and antibodies on OPA was analyzed by using serum from the complement deficient donors and the matching controls. Three different protocols were examined. First, experiments were performed using two-fold titration of test sera (complement-deficient, reconstituted, and control sera) to reveal the OPA of test sera depending on its own IgG and complement content. The second protocol entailed two-fold titration of heat-inactivated test sera following the addition of 10% homologous serum passed through a protein G column to remove IgGs to provide fixed amount of complement. By using this approach, uncertainty about whether antibodies or complement was the limiting factor at higher dilutions was avoided, since the complement concentration was kept constant. The third protocol consisted of two-fold titration of heat-inactivated serum from a subject immunized with a *N. meningitidis* 44/76 outer membrane vesicle vaccine using each of the test sera preparations as the complement source (10%) after passing them through a protein G column. By this method, the antibody coating of the meningococci was standardized.

3.3.6 Influence of cell preparation on the expression of CD11b on granulocytes

In paper II heterologous granulocytes were used in the OPA experiments. A previous study showed no up-regulation of CD11b on the surface of granulocytes from the C5 deficient

donor when whole blood was incubated with bacteria, and consequently no phagocytosis (133). As phagocytosis apparently occurred in the present study also with serum from the C5 deficient donor, we examined whether handling of the heterologous granulocytes ex vivo upregulated CD11b before they were stimulated by the bacteria. CD11b expression on granulocytes was measured in whole blood kept at 4°C and after preparation of the granulocytes, as used in the OPA assay.

3.3.7 Influence of complement and antibodies on SBA

In paper II the influence of complement and antibodies on SBA was examined by using serum from the complement deficient and the matching controls in the SBA assay. The complement deficient sera, reconstituted sera, sera from the two matching control donors or serum from an individual known to have all complement factors intact but no SBA antibodies were used as exogenous sources of complement. Heat-inactivated sera known to contain specific antibodies against the target strain 44/76 or a monoclonal antibody against the P1.16 epitope of this strain were diluted two-fold and then incubated with bacteria and complement. CFU were counted after plating onto agar plates and incubation overnight, and SBA antibody titers were expressed as the reciprocal of the final serum dilution giving \geq 50% killing of inoculum compared to controls.

3.3.8 Binding of Gram-negative bacteria to erythrocytes and the influence of such binding on phagocytosis and oxidative burst

In paper III binding of Alexa-stained *E. coli* and *N. meningitidis* (NmLPS+) to erythrocytes, phagocytosis in granulocytes and monocytes and oxidative burst in granulocytes were analyzed by flow cytometry after incubation of the bacteria in lepirudin anticoagulated whole blood. First, the dose-response effect of *E. coli* binding to erythrocytes, phagocytosis and activation of complement was investigated by adding increasing doses of *E. coli* to the blood and incubate for 10 minutes. Next, the role of complement on the binding of *E. coli* and *N. meningitidis* to erythrocytes and phagocytosis was investigated by adding bacteria to the blood and incubate for 10 minutes in the presence of mAbs blocking complement factors C2 and factor D (anti-C2/D) and an isotype control mAb (134), the C5aR antagonist also used in paper I and its corresponding control peptide or EDTA. The experiments with *N. meningitidis* were also performed with compstatin as a complement inhibitor.

Subsequently time course experiments of *E. coli* binding to erythrocytes and granulocyte phagocytosis were performed with up to 120 minutes incubation of the bacteria in whole blood to investigate the dynamic interaction between binding of the bacteria to erythrocytes and phagocytosis. To further investigate the role of complement in these processes the experiments were also performed with complement inhibitors compstatin and the C5aR antagonist. The role of complement receptor CR1 in the binding of *E. coli* and *N. meningitidis* to the surface of erythrocytes were then investigated by incubating the bacteria in blood with the CR1 blocking antibody mAb 3D9 (135). Dose-response experiments were performed initially with increasing doses of the antibody present in blood incubated with a fixed concentration of *E. coli* (7.2×10^7 bacteria/mL). Phagocytosis and oxidative burst were analyzed in granulocytes from the same experiments with an optimal dose of the CR1 blocking antibody present was performed with *E. coli*, NmLPS+ and NmLPS- to examine the influence of CR1 on the binding of the two Gram-negative bacteria, and the influence of LPS.

3.3.9 Complement mediated opsonization of E. coli and N. meningitidis

In paper III opsonization of *E. coli* and *N. meningitidis* with deposition of complement opsonins C3b and C4b on the surface of the bacteria was analyzed using flow cytometry after the bacteria were incubated 10 minutes in lepirudin plasma. The experiments were also performed with compstatin and the C5aR antagonist as complement inhibitors.

3.3.10 Microscopy of whole blood smears

In paper III human whole blood was supplemented with PBS containing Alexa-stained *E. coli* or *N. meningitidis* (7.2×10^7 /mL final concentration) and incubated 10 min at 37° C. Whole blood smears were then made and immediately air dried. As a control, a portion of the whole blood was diluted with PBS and examined as wet preparation by fluorescence microscopy. The smears were stored in the dark before they were examined using the transmitted light observation microscopy or the reflected fluorescence procedure alone or in combination as previously described.

3.3.11 Porcine model of meningococcal sepsis

The experiments were performed in adherence to the Norwegian laboratory animal regulations and the study protocol was approved by the University Animal Care Committee. Norwegian landrace pigs of either sex with a body weight of 30 ± 2.5 kg were investigated. The pigs were kept in the animal department with free access to water for one day ahead of the experiments. Ketamine (20 mg/kg), atropine (1 mg), and azaperone BPVet (80 mg) were given intramuscularly to induce anesthesia. Supplementary doses of pentobarbital sodium and morphine were administered intravenously through an ear vein to obtain surgical anesthesia. The pigs were tracheotomized in supine position and 1% isoflurane in air-oxygen inhalation anesthesia was administered through a Siemens Kion anesthesia apparatus. Respirator settings were adjusted to maintain a pH of 7.40 and arterial oxygen saturation above 94%. A 16F pulmonary artery catheter with heating filament and pulse oximetry for recording of continuous cardiac output, central venous oxygen saturation, central venous pressure (CVP) and pulmonary artery occlusion pressure (PaOP) (Baxter Edwards Laboratories, Irvine, CA), was inserted via the right external jugular vein and guided into a distal pulmonary artery by pressure wave-form analysis. Pressure transducers were zero referenced to mid-chest level. Three central venous lumina of the pulmonary artery catheter introducer were used for volume therapy, continuous infusion of 1 mg/kg/h morphine, and 0.5 mg/kg/h of the muscle relaxant vecuronium bromide. A Secalon® T (18G, 1.2X90 mm) was inserted in the right common carotid artery for intermittent blood sampling and continuous recording of arterial pressure. A urinary catheter for continuous urinary output measurements was inserted through an open cystostomy. A patient warmer (Warm Touch, DRE, Inc. Louisville, KY) and pre-warmed Ringer's acetate (RA) were used to maintain a core temperature of 38-39°C. After surgery, the animals were placed in the right lateral position and allowed to stabilize. During the 60-90 minutes of surgery and stabilization, and before the start of the experiments, the animals received 30 mL/kg RA as volume therapy to compensate for a fluid deficit caused by transport and the acclimatization period.

After the stabilization period, the pigs were randomly allocated into the respective study groups. Heat inactivated meningococci were infused intravenously at exponentially increasing rate from a starting dose estimated in pilot experiments, doubling the infusion rate every 30 minutes during 4 hours. All pigs received Ringer acetate (RA) 180 mL/hour. The sepsis pigs were given RA 1000 mL/hour in addition and extra bolus infusions when needed to keep mean arterial pressure (MAP) above 65 mmHg. Norepinephrine was also

administered intravenously in cases of volume refractory hypotension. Physiological data were registered and blood samples drawn at 0, 30, 60, 120, 180 and 240 minutes. Hemodynamic data were recorded from Edwards Vigilance Monitor (Baxter Edwards Laboratories, Irvine, CA) and Drägers Infinity Delta (Dräger Medical, Lübeck, Germany). Respiratory and anesthesiological data were from Siemens KION and the Sc9000XL Monitor (Siemens, Erlangen, Germany). Extended blood gas parameters were recorded from Radiometer ABL800 Flex (Radiometer, Copenhagen, Denmark). At the end of the experiments the animals were euthanized by intravenous injection of 500-1000 mg pentobarbital, 30 mg morphine and 40 mmol potassium chloride. After the animals were dead biopsies from selected organs were taken for later analysis of wet/dry ratio, quantification of bacterial numbers by real-time PCR and LPS content by LAL-assay, immunhistology, cytokines and studies of gene transcription by micro array and real-time PCR.

In paper IV a total number of 10 pigs were included in the sepsis group. All pigs were given NmLPS+, of which five pigs received 5.7×10^{10} and five pigs received 1.1×10^{11} bacteria in total. Six pigs were included in a control group which did not receive bacteria, but an equivalent amount of 0.9% sodium chloride. Three additional pigs, not receiving bacteria, were examined to exclude a possible effect of volume therapy and norepinephrine treatment by itself. Two of the three pigs received the same volume of RA as in the sepsis group, and the third pig received escalating doses of norepinephrine over four hours reaching 0.54 μ g/kg/minute for the last hour.

In paper V two groups of eight pigs each received NmLPS+ or NmLPS- intravenously. In order to examine differences dependent on bacterial load, pigs received various total numbers of meningococci and were matched into pairs where the two pigs in each pair received equal numbers of either NmLPS+ or NmLPS-. A total of 5.7×10^{10} meningococci was administrated to the pair receiving the lowest numbers of bacteria; the successive pairs received two-fold, three-fold, four-fold, five-fold, six-fold, 10-fold and 20-fold this number of meningococci. Two pigs serving as negative controls received only 0.9% soidum chloride. Six additional similar pigs from the previous study served as historical reference controls.

In paper III four pigs were also included to supplement the *in vitro* experiments. Two of the pigs received Alexa-stained *E. coli* and the remaining two pigs received Alexa-stained

N. meningitidis. A total amount of 5.7×10^{10} heat-inactivated bacteria were infused intravenously during the first 120 minutes. The initial bacteria dose was 4.5×10^8 bacteria/hour and the infusion rate was doubled every 30 min up to 120 min. After 120 min, a bolus containing 9.2×10^{10} bacteria was injected during approximately one minute. Thereafter the pigs were observed for a maximum of one hour or until death. In addition to the routine analysis, blood samples were taken during the experiment for bacterial genome quantification by real-time PCR in whole blood, plasma, buffy coat and erythrocyte fractions. Also, whole blood smears were prepared for microscopy as described previously.

3.3.12 Statistical considerations

Parametric statistics was applied to compare the groups in paper I, III, IV and V as the data passed criteria for normal distribution. No statistics was applied to the data in paper II and the experiments with HEK293 cells in paper I, as the character of these experiments with a couple of parallel experiments "speaking for themselves" did not warrant statistical analysis to be performed (133).

When two groups were statistically compared the Student's *t*-test was performed, as when the effect of the two complement inhibitors compstatin and the C5aR antagonist was compared in paper I and the wet/dry ratios were compared in the porcine model studies. Paired *t*-test was used when parallel results were obtained from the same individual, while unpaired *t*-test was used when results were obtained from different individuals.

When more than two groups were statistically compared ANOVA was used. Repeated measurement ANOVA was used when the results compared was obtained from the same individual. This applied to most of the results in paper I, where also Bonferroni post-test analysis was performed. The ANOVA analysis of the inhibition studies in that paper had to be performed separately at each bacterial concentration included, while the analysis of the cytokine response after incubation with NmLPS+ and NmLPS- without inhibition was performed as an overall analysis with two-way ANOVA. In paper III repeated measurements ANOVA with Holm-Sidak post-test analysis was performed. In paper IV and V repeated measurements ANOVA was applied to include the whole time course in the same analysis. As the experimental set-up in paper V consisted of three individual groups receiving NmLPS+, NmLPS- and the control group, respectively, it would be desirable to include a

post-test analysis to separate significant effects by each of the groups by using only one test. However, we decided to use covariates in the analysis to account for different baseline values of several parameters at the beginning of the experiments influencing the later results, and also to account for different numbers of bacteria given to individual pigs. Thus, post-test analysis could not be performed. Instead, two separate tests were performed for each parameter to allow for identification of LPS-specific effects by comparing the groups given NmLPS+ and NmLPS- and to allow for identification of effects by non-LPS structures of the meningococci by comparing the group given NmLPS- and the control group. A professional statistician approved this way of applying the analyses.

In general a two-tailed p of ≤ 0.05 was considered significant.

4 Summary of the main results

4.1 Paper I

This paper demonstrates dose-dependency of complement activation and cytokine secretion with increasing numbers of *N. meningitidis*. Also, the study describes how different inflammatory mechanisms operate with different numbers of *N. meningitidis* present.

Complement activation by means of soluble TCC in serum increased to a significant threshold at $3x10^7$ meningococci/mL and as the bacterial concentration was increased further TCC increased dose-dependently. All three strains investigated, i.e. NmLPS+, NmLPS- and NmC activated complement to the same extent.

Pro-inflammatory cytokine secretion in whole blood incubated with NmLPS+ and NmC started to increase at $10^3 - 10^4$ bacteria/mL. There was a dose-dependent increase in cytokines with increasing bacterial concentrations up to 10^7 bacteria/mL. The threshold for cytokine secretion in whole blood incubated with NmLPS- was 10^7 bacteria/mL and the secretion increased substantially when the concentration of NmLPS- was increased to 10^8 bacteria/mL.

Inhibition of CD14 reduced the cytokine secretion induced by NmLPS+ and NmC to baseline levels at bacterial concentrations up to 10^6 /mL. At higher bacterial concentrations the cytokine secretion was still reduced substantially by inhibition of CD14. IL-6 proved to be most dependent on CD14 as the secretion was reduced by 90% at 10^6 and 70% at 10^7 bacteria/mL while IL-8 proved to be least dependent on CD14 as the secretion was reduced by 60% at 10^6 and 35% at 10^7 bacteria/mL. Inhibition of CD14 when NmLPS- was incubated in whole blood also had most effect on IL-6 being reduced by 60% at 10^7 and 10^8 bacteria/mL, and least effect on IL-8 being reduced only at 10^8 bacteria/mL (20%).

Complement inhibition in blood incubated with NmLPS+ and NmC influenced the cytokine secretion at bacterial concentrations from 10^5 to 10^7 /mL. IL-1 β , TNF- α and IL-8 was most dependent on complement and was reduced up to 40%, while IL-6 was not influenced significantly by complement inhibition. IL-1 β , TNF- α and IL-8 were also most dependent on complement inhibition when whole blood was stimulated with NmLPS-. The effect of

complement inhibition was relatively larger with NmLPS- than with NmLPS+ and NmC. Complement inhibition at the C3 level by compstatin had equal effect as C5aR inhibition. Combined inhibition of CD14 and complement in blood incubated with NmLPS+ and NmC reduced cytokine secretion more than either of the inhibitors alone at 10^6 and 10^7 bacteria/mL. At 10^6 bacteria/mL the secretion of cytokines was almost completely abolished by the combined inhibition while at 10^7 bacteria/mL the secretion was reduced by 60 to 80%. In blood incubated with NmLPS- the combined inhibition reduced the cytokine secretion by 50 to 70% at 10^7 bacteria/mL and by 70-90% at 10^8 bacteria/mL.

Activation of transfected HEK293 cells expressing TLR4/MD2 and CD14 with NmLPS+ upregulated NF- κ B activity dose dependently from 10⁴ to 10⁸ bacteria/mL while incubation of cells expressing TLR4/MD2 without CD14 up-regulated NF- κ B activity only at 10⁷ and 10⁸ bacteria/mL. At 10⁸ bacteria/mL CD14 had no influence on NF- κ B activation. Activation of HEK293 cells expressing TLR2 and CD14 in combination or TLR2 without CD14 upregulated NF- κ B activity equally and dose dependently from 10⁷ to 10⁸ bacteria/mL. Activation of cells expressing TLR9 induced only negligible up-regulation of NF- κ B activity.

HEK293 cells were only activated by NmLPS- when expressing TLR2. Additional expression of CD14 did not influence the NF- κ B activation by NmLPS- and no up-regulation of NF- κ B activation was seen in cells with TLR4/MD2 or TLR4/MD2 and CD14.

When HEK293 cells expressing TLR4/MD2 and CD14 was activated by purified *N. meningitidis* LPS there was an almost equally high response throughout the whole range of LPS concentrations while a dose dependent response became evident when cells expressing TLR4/MD without CD14 was activated by LPS.

4.2 Paper II

This paper demonstrates critical roles of C2 and C5 in the major defense mechanisms against meningococci, i.e. phagocytosis and serum bactericidal activity. Also, the study demonstrates how the level of anti-meningococcal antibodies can influence these two defense mechanisms differently.

When meningococci were incubated in C2- and C5-deficient whole blood the number of bacteria increased throughout the incubation period with final increase in CFU of $\sim 2 \log_{10}$ and a final increase in the number of DNA copies of 4 to 5 \log_{10} . When meningococci were incubated with reconstituted C2-deficient blood and with blood from either of the two control individuals, the number of CFU initially decreased $\sim 2 \log_{10}$ but after two hours started to increase, ending up with similar numbers of bacteria as with the C2- and C5-deficient blood. When meningococci were incubated with reconstituted C5-deficient blood no CFU was detected after two hours and, accordingly, there was no increase in the numbers of DNA copies.

Granulocytes incubated with C2-deficient serum had no detectable OPA while C2 reconstitution restored OPA to the level of the C2 control. Granulocytes incubated with C5-deficient serum had high OPA, similar to the level seen after reconstitution with C5 and MBL and the OPA seen with the positive control (post-vaccination serum). OPA with serum from the C5 control individual, being MBL-deficient like the C5-deficient individual, was similar to the OPA seen with the reconstituted C2-deficient serum, i.e. lower than the OPA seen with serum from the C5-deficient individual. Reconstitution with MBL had no effect on OPA.

When standardizing the amount of complement factors in all titrations by first titrating heatinactivated sera against meningococci and then adding a fixed volume of IgG-depleted homologous serum as the complement source, similar results were obtained as in the previous experiments where native sera were titrated against meningococci, i.e. absence of OPA only with the C2-deficient serum.

When the amount of antibodies was kept equally high inn all experiments by titrating heatinactivated postvaccination serum against meningococci before adding IgG-depleted test sera as the complement source, the OPA-titer was similarly low with the C2-deficient serum as in the negative control where complement was absent. The other test sera had increased OPA, being equally high with all different sera.

Notably, we found that CD11b was spontaneously up-regulated on the heterologous granulocytes used in this experiment when the cells were prepared including lysis of the whole blood.

SBA was not observed with any of the native test sera. However, after reconstitution of the C5-deficient serum SBA was markedly increased. MBL reconstitution had no effect on SBA.

When serum without antibodies was added to heat-inactivated test sera titrated against meningococci, SBA was also markedly increased only with the C5-deficient serum. Experiments were also performed with the C2-deficient serum in the presence of high levels of anti-meningococcal antibodies to investigate whether SBA could occur under such conditions by a C2-bypass mechanism. We found no evidence for such a mechanism to occur.

4.3 Paper III

This paper demonstrates binding of Gram-negative bacteria to erythrocyte CR1 and that such binding reduce phagocytosis and oxidative burst.

Approximately 80% of *E. coli* and *N. meningitidis* added to human whole blood were bound to erythrocytes after 10 minutes incubation. Dose-response experiments showed a linear relationship between the concentrations of *E. coli* and the number of free bacteria in plasma and bacteria bound to erythrocytes. A non-linear relationship between the pahgocytosis of *E. coli* and the added bacteria concentration was found. There was a linear relationship between the number of *E. coli* added and complement activation measured by TCC. Fluorescence microscopy of blood smears confirmed binding of *E. coli* and *N. meningitidis* to erythrocytes. When microscopy was performed on diluted whole blood in wet fluid preparations, the bacteria were mainly found on erythrocytes, moving with the bacteria bound to their surface.

Complement inhibition by anti-factor C2/D or compstatin significantly reduced the binding of bacteria to erythrocytes and simultaneously increased the number of free bacteria in plasma. Complement inhibition with the same inhibitors also completely blocked phagocytosis after 10 minutes incubation. Inhibition with the C5aR antagonist did not influence the binding of bacteria to erythrocytes but blocked phagocytosis by granulocytes completely by monocytes partially after 10 minutes incubation.

Time course studies showed that the binding of bacteria to erythrocytes was time-dependent and slowly decreased with time, although most bacteria were still bound after two hours. Compstatin increased the release of bacteria from erythrocytes. Phagocytosis by granulocytes was initially completely inhibited by compstatin and the C5aR antagonist, but subsequently increased.

C3 opsonization of *E. coli* and *N. meningitidis* was efficiently reduced by compstatin, whereas C4 opsonization increased. LPS had no effect on the opsonization, as the wild-type *N. meningitidis* and the LPS-deficient mutant strain were equally opsonized.

The anti-CR1 blocking antibody dose-dependently decreased the binding of *E. coli* and *N. meningitidis* to erythrocytes and simultaneously increased the number of free bacteria in plasma. At the same time phagocytosis and oxidative burst by monocytes and granulocytes also increased when binding to CR1 was inhibited. LPS had no effect on the binding to CR1, as the wild-type *N. meningitidis* and the LPS-deficient mutant strain behaved equally.

In the *in vivo* experiments with the porcine sepsis model five minutes after the bolus injection of bacteria 24% of *E. coli* was located to the erythrocyte fraction while 42% was in plasma and 34% was in the buffy coat fraction. Approximately one hour later 14% was in the erythrocyte fraction while 30% was in plasma and 56% was in the buffy coat. Immunofluorescence histology of the lungs, spleen and liver from the pigs showed that the Alexa-bacteria were mainly located in the lungs. The distribution of *N. meningitidis in vivo* was equal to *E. coli*.

4.4 Paper IV

The main achievement of this paper was to establish a large animal model of meningococcal sepsis being suitable to study pathophysiological and immunological aspects of this disease experimentally *in vivo*, and which also could be used for possible experimental therapeutic interventions.

Of cardiovascular parameters MAP was kept stable during most of the observation period by intensive fluid resuscitation, but gradually declined towards the end, simultaneously with a decline in SVRI. An abrupt and prominent rise in PVRI and mean MPAP was seen

approximately 30 - 45 minutes after start of bacterial infusion. Lactate increased significantly.

The intravascular albumin content in the sepsis group decreased substantially during the course of the experiment and the final plasma albumin content was only about 50% of the initial content. The wet/dry ratio in muscle increased significantly from start to end of the experiment in the sepsis group and the wet/dry ratio in the gravity dependent right lung (all pigs were in the right decubital position) and jejunum differed significantly between the sepsis and the control group.

The number of granulocytes declined markedly in the sepsis group and platelets also declined significantly.

TAT and the pro-inflammatory cytokines TNF- α , IL-1 β , IL-6, IL-12, the chemokine IL-8 and the anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10 all increased in the sepsis group.

Soluble TCC, C-reactive protein, transforming growth factor β 1, heart fatty acid binding protein and liver fatty acid binding protein were below detection limit.

4.5 Paper V

This paper documents the specific role of LPS versus other membrane components of meningococci in the evolvement of meningococcal sepsis.

Of the cardiovascular parameters SVRI decreased only in response to NmLPS+, while kept stable or even increased in response to NmLPS-. There was also a decrease in MAP towards the end in response to NmLPS+ which was not seen with NmLPS-. Lactate, indicating hypoperfusion of the tissues, increased only in response to NmLPS+. MPAP and PVRI increased in response to NmLPS+ and NmLPS-, but the increase appeared earlier in response to NmLPS+.

The fluid requirement of the pigs receiving NmLPS+ was considerably higher than the requirement of the pigs receiving NmLPS-. However, even the latter group required significantly more fluid than the control group to keep the blood pressure, and the pigs receiving the lowest numbers of NmLPS+ had comparable need for fluid as the pigs receiving the highest numbers of NmLPS-. There was a substantial decrease of intravascular albumin due to capillary leakage in both groups receiving bacteria, but the decrease appeared more immediate in the NmLPS+ group. The mean final decrease of intravascular albumin was 40% in the NmLPS+ group and 30% in the NmLPS- group. Peak inspiratory pressure, reflecting increased stiffness of the lungs due to pulmonary edema, increased substantially only in the NmLPS+ group. Wet/dry ratio in the left lung and jejunum was higher with NmLPS+ than NmLPS- while wet/dry ratio of the right lung and the muscle was only increased in the NmLPS+ group compared to the control group.

Hemoglobin increased temporarily in the NmLPS+ group, while a continuous increase towards the end was seen in the NmLPS- group. Granulocytes were virtually depleted from the circulation in the NmLPS+ group, but did not change in the NmLPS- group except for in the pig given the highest numbers of NmLPS- where a marked decrease appeared at the end of the experiment. Platelets decreased in both groups receiving bacteria.

TAT and PAI-1 increased in both groups receiving bacteria, but most in the NmLPS+ group.

All the inflammatory cytokines analyzed, i.e. TNF- α , IL-1 β , IL-6, IL-8, IL-10 and IL-12, increased substantially more in response to NmLPS+ than in response to NmLPS-. IL-8 was only increased in the NmLPS+ group. There was a dose-dependent increase of IL-1 β , IL-6 and IL-8. The pigs receiving the lowest numbers of NmLPS+ bacteria had comparable cytokine responses to the pigs receiving the highest numbers of NmLPS- bacteria.

5 Discussion

The last decade has brought comprehensive new insight into the concept of pathogen associated molecular patterns (PAMPs), i.e. conserved microbial structures, and their interactions with the innate immune system (136). This great extension of our insight into such mechanisms was initiated by the discovery of Toll-like receptors as key players in the innate immunity and how the activation of TLRs by various PAMPs led to activation of leukocytes and other cells taking part in the inflammatory response (137). In turn, this has brought increased attention to the role of innate immunity mechanisms in inflammation in general and how the different parts of the innate immune system interact with each other as well as with the adaptive immune system (136). The failure of previous trials to show advantageous effects of blocking single inflammatory mediators in septic patients has also encouraged a broader perspective of the inflammatory response in sepsis (63,138-140). The primary achievement of this Thesis has been to gain new insight into details about the interaction between pathogen structures of meningococci and the immune system leading to inflammatory responses and development of the clinical state of sepsis on the one hand, but also being essential for the host defense against meningococcal disease on the other hand. A major focus of the studies has been how specific meningococcal pathogen structures are involved when the inflammatory networks are triggered and sepsis develops, and also the dose-dependency of such interactions. In most of the *in vitro* and *in vivo* models used in the studies we have taken advantage of previous investigations showing how the growth rate of meningococci and thus, the concentration of PAMPs being present, determines the course of meningococcal disease after the bacteria have managed to invade from the nasopharyngeal mucosa into the blood (23-25,74).

5.1 Dose dependency of inflammatory mechanisms triggered by *N. meningitidis*

The first paper, modeling different stages of meningococcal disease *in vitro* by adding increasing numbers of meningococci to serum, whole blood and transfected HEK293 cells, demonstrates how the transition from a low-grade bacteremia to fulminant sepsis is associated with a parallel transition from a non-detectable inflammatory response to a

massive inflammatory state with high levels of pro-inflammatory mediators present. The experiments demonstrate how the inflammatory responses are differentiated with respect to the different mechanisms and triggering pathogenic structures involved. CD14 dependent TLR4 mediated signaling initiated by the binding of LPS was shown to be the most sensitive mechanism in our systems, provoking inflammatory responses in the whole blood system as well as in the transfected HEK293 cells at concentrations of meningococci from $10^3 - 10^4$ bacteria/mL. This mechanism proved to be the dominant inflammatory mechanism up to 10^6 bacteria/mL. The threshold for appearance of complement dependent inflammation, mainly mediated by C5a, was $10^5 - 10^6$ bacteria/mL, the concentrations being equal to the lower range seen in patients developing fulminant sepsis (23-25). Signaling by TLR2 in the HEK293 cell system was not evident before the bacterial number reached the upper range seen in patients with fulminant sepsis, i.e. 107 bacteria/mL. While CD14 was a prerequisite for the activation of TLR4 at low to medium bacterial concentrations, our experiments demonstrated that with the bacterial numbers increasing up to the extremely high concentrations associated with fulminant sepsis, TLR4 can be activated independently of CD14. This indicates that the role of CD14 in meningococcal disease is primarily to enhance the ability of the immune system to respond to LPS in the initial phase of the disease, while TLR4 can readily be activated without the facilitating mechanism of CD14 when the amount of LPS becomes abundant. These findings are in line with previous findings by Sprong et.al. (141). Also, our experiments with HEK293 cells indicate that the facilitating effect of CD14 in TLR2 mediated signaling by meningococci is limited, although some effect may be present according to our whole blood experiments with NmLPS-. CD14 may be more important in TLR2 mediated signaling by other pathogens, activating TLR2 at lower concentrations than meningococci.

In the serum model in paper I increased TCC was not detected until the bacterial concentration was substantially increased to 10^7 bacteria/mL. The TCC detected in these experiments were in the soluble form in plasma. The experiments in paper 2 and other studies of SBA demonstrate clearly SBA to be apparent, i.e. efficient insertion of MAC into the bacterial membrane occurs, at lower bacterial concentrations (142). Thus, complement activation with formation of the terminal C5b-9 complex appears to be well controlled and directed to the target bacterial membrane up to very high numbers of meningococci, at the level of 10^7 bacteria/mL. Beyond this level activation of complement seems to be exaggerated with a large amount of soluble TCC being formed in plasma. Our experiments

indicate that activation of complement is primarily directed towards killing meningococci but with limited systemic inflammatory effects as long as the bacterial concentration does not exceed the level seen in low to moderate grade meningococcemia. When the bacterial numbers are increased to the high levels seen in severe meningococcal sepsis a breakdown of complement homeostasis appears, similar to the breakdown of the homeostasis of other plasma cascade systems like the coagulation system (143). Together with an exaggerated TLR mediated inflammatory activation, overriding the regular signaling mechanisms like the CD14-dependency, such activation probably leads to a "point of no return" where the inflammatory response finally results in the patient succumbing. Targeting inhibition of upstream mechanisms in this response, like the initial TLR signaling and the activation of complement, could be a future approach in the treatment of sepsis (63).

5.2 The role of C2, C5, MBL and antibodies for bacterial survival and proliferation, phagocytosis and serum bactericidal activity

Although the interaction between the innate and adaptive immune systems has become a field of recent interest, our understanding of some mechanisms of such interactions also dates long time back in the history of science. Antibody dependent activation of the classical complement pathway is an excellent example of this, being described for the first time about 100 years ago (144). Paper two describes novel insight into details of the role played by complement and antibodies in the defense against meningococci, which is of special interest since this pathogen is strikingly inclined to cause disease in individuals with certain complement deficiencies (112,145). These results were obtained by experiments using whole blood and serum from two individuals being genetically completely deficient of complement factor C2 and C5, respectively (133). The experiments demonstrated C2 as well as C5 to be critical for the killing of meningococci in whole blood, indicating that none of the defense mechanisms against meningococci in peripheral blood, phagocytosis and serum bactericidal activity could operate efficiently without these two factors. C2-dependency with no influence of MBL, as we found, implies that classical complement activation is the essential initiating step, in accordance with previously published results (146,147). However, a role of the lectin pathway by involvement of ficolins cannot be completely ruled out by these experiments since MBL-independent activation by ficolins might occur. These results do not exclude the

alternative pathway to be involved, as indicated by the increased susceptibility of individuals with deficiencies of the alternative pathway like properdin and factor D to acquire meningococcal disease and the protective role of the alternative pathway inhibitory factor H binding to meningococci (112,148,149). Involvement of the alternative pathway probably occurs mainly through amplification of the complement cascade after initial activation by the classical pathway (150). C2 bypass mechanisms, as has been proposed to occur in certain instances (151), were not observed in our experiments even when the classical pathway activation was enforced by adding high concentrations of anti-meningococcal antibodies.

C5-dependency indicates that this factor is not only needed to form the terminal lytic complex but also is a prerequisite for efficient phagocytosis of meningococci and oxidative burst to occur. This is in accordance with previous experiments where C5a was found to be critical for the up-regulation of CD11b and the formation of H_2O_2 , being essential for these mechanisms (44,127,133), although an excess of C5a as can be formed in sepsis has also been shown to shut down the granulocyte function (44). However, in the present study we could not verify C5a dependency in the OPA experiments with heterologous granulocytes. This was probably due to artificially up-regulation of CD11b during their preparation ex vivo, as demonstrated in a separate experiment.

The results of this study also indicate that while a high level of antimeningococcal antibodies is necessary for serum bactericidi to occur, phagocytosis can occur even in the presence of low background antibody levels. It is reasonable to speculate that efficient serum bactericidal activity requires abundant insertion of lytic MAC complexes into the meningococcal membrane, particularly in encapsulated strains as we used in these experiments, which in turn requires high levels of specific antibodies. In contrast, even in the presence of background antibody levels sufficient classical complement activation seems to take place to give some opsonic coating of meningococci and adequate up-regulation of CD11b. These results suggest phagocytosis to be a primary defense mechanism against intruding meningococci in non-immunized individuals having low SBA, corresponding to an apparent protection against meningococcal disease in the absence of a sufficient antibody titer for SBA to occur in some individuals (49). The specificity of antimeningococcal antibodies probably also determines whether phagocytosis or bactericidal effects will be effective (47). The results also indicate an independent role of antibodies to initiate phagocytosis without activating complement, probably by the involvement of Fc-receptors, but only when the antibodies are present in large amounts as after immunization. Our experiments do not indicate any role of MBL in the defense mechanisms against meningococci. However, we cannot exclude that involvement of MBL, as has been suggested by others (152,153), can be present under certain conditions like in the case of reduced sialylation of LPS, supposed to occur by phase switching after the meningococci breach the pharyngeal mucosa (154), since sialic acid is thought to hide MBL-binding targets on the bacterial surface (147,155,156).

5.3 The influence of erythrocyte CR1-binding of Gram-negative bacteria on phagocytosis and oxidative burst, and the handling of the bacteria *in vivo*

Phagocytosis and oxidative burst are normally studied with isolated populations of leukocytes, primarily granulocytes (157). In the third paper we utilized the whole blood model with the specific thrombin inhibitor lepirudin as anticoagulant to study the interaction of Gram-negative bacteria with erythrocytes and leukocytes. *N. meningitidis* and *E. coli* opsonized with C3 and C4 split products bound rapidly to erythrocyte CR1 receptor. By this interaction with the erythrocytes phagocytosis by granulocytes and monocytes were impeded, as demonstrated by the increased phagocytosis and oxidative burst occurring when CR1 binding of the bacteria to erythrocytes was blocked. Thus, it appears that binding of these bacteria to erythrocytes protects against phagocytosis and oxidative burst by circulating leukocytes. These findings are in line with previous studies where binding of immune complexes to erythrocyte CR1 has been found to inhibit activation of granulocytes (158,159).

Interestingly, in the first study of the immune adherence phenomenon with bacteria by Nelson from 1953 it was shown that the phagocytosis of pneumococci by guinea pig macrophages increased in the presence of human erythrocytes (116). Subsequent studies have confirmed the particular importance of the mononuclear phagocyte system of the liver for the removal of circulating bacteria and apparently only a minor proportion of circulating bacteria are phagocytosed by circulating leukocytes (160-162). These findings are in line with a recently published study demonstrating a functional role of erythrocyte CR1 in clearance of pneumococci from the circulation by facilitating the transfer of pneumococci to

liver macrophages (118). Interestingly, the proportion of bacteria being associated with the erythrocyte fraction in the *in vivo* studies we performed using the porcine model of sepsis was substantially lower than we found in the *in vitro* experiments with human whole blood. Notably, the erythrocytes of pigs probably do not possess CR1 or similar receptors, as these are restricted to primates (163). Thus, the nature of bacterial binding to porcine erythrocytes is not clear. We speculate that the low proportion of bacteria bound to erythrocytes in the pigs could partly explain why a majority of the bacteria was removed from the circulation by the lungs and not by the liver. It appears that erythrocyte CR1 binding of complement opsonized bacteria can serve as a mechanism to protect against systemic inflammation through directing the pathogenic agents particularly to the liver where they can be more safely deposited by the mononuclear phagocyte system with less systemic inflammatory responses. This implies a supplementary role of complement to its commonly regarded primary functions of mediating phagocytosis and serum bactericidal activity and can have implications for a potential use of complement inhibition as suggested as adjuvant therapy in sepsis (44,164)

The experiments performed with different complement inhibitors supply information about how different parts of the complement system are involved in mediating phagocytosis. Interestingly, we found that when activation of C3 was inhibited, the deposition of C4b on the surface of the bacteria not being inhibited was increased. This increase was probably due to more space for C4b deposition on the complement binding membrane structures of the bacteria and such C4b deposition probably explains why some binding of bacteria to erythrocytes was seen despite complement inhibition. As expected, inhibition of the C5a receptor did not affect opsonization of the bacteria, but significantly reduced phagocytosis. This is in accordance with the results of previous studies where C5a was found to be a key factor for up-regulation of CD11b/CD18 (CR3) being essential for phagocytosis in granulocytes (127,133,134).

This study also supply additional information about expected effects of complement inhibition in sepsis, suggested as a potential new therapeutic approach to attenuate the inflammatory response in such patients (44,164). By using a complement inhibitor acting early in the complement cascade, i.e. at the C3 level or previous steps, the bacterial opsonization would be decreased, leading to reduced bacterial binding to erythrocytes and consequently increased numbers of free bacteria in plasma. Decreased opsonization and

decreased up-regulation of CR3 would also lead to reduced phagocytosis by peripheral leukocytes and probably also tissue macrophages, further increasing the number of free bacteria in plasma. Decreased phagocytosis may decrease those parts of the septic inflammatory response being related to granulocyte activation and oxidative burst, i.e. release of reactive oxygen metabolites and other products thought to be important in some of the pathophysiological changes of sepsis, particularly capillary leakage (33,159). However, increased concentrations of circulating pathogens, even if they are dead due to adequate antibiotic treatment, will probably also increase the exposure of PAMPs to the inflammatory system and consequently give disadvantageous increased inflammatory response. An alternative strategy is to inhibit complement at a later step like C5a, which implies that the bacteria will still be fully opsonizied and may bind to erythrocyte and leukocyte CR1, as well as leukocyte CR3. According to our results, although phagocytosis by granulocytes is inhibited, phagocytosis by monocytes and thus, probably also tissue macrophages, can still be relatively effective when C5a is inhibited. Thus, inhibition of C5aR may be the most suitable approach when searching for a complement inhibitor to be used in sepsis.

5.4 The new porcine model of meningococcal sepsis

An important object of this thesis has been to unite the *in vitro* and *in vivo* approach towards experimental studies of meningococcal sepsis. While *in vitro* studies are needed to investigate specific details, studies *in vivo* are necessary to prove effects on the whole organism which is of course of fundamental relevance to understand how meningococcal disease develops. A suitable *in vivo* model is also a necessity when new potential therapeutic principles are to be explored. Accordingly, we developed a new porcine model of meningococcal sepsis. Such a large animal model is superior to murine models in several aspects: Porcine and human cardiovascular physiology are relatively similar (165). The pig can be monitored with the same instruments as used for surveillance of patients and the large blood volume in pigs allows for a broad range of samples at several time points during the experiments. Furthermore, human and porcine LPS responsiveness are similar, in contrast to mice and rats which are relatively resistant if not presensitized to LPS (166,167). The model was designed to simulate the rapid and exponential growth of meningococci in

patients with fulminant meningococcal sepsis. No such animal model of meningococcal sepsis has been developed previously.

Although compressed with regard to time, a broad spectrum of changes including cardiovascular parameters, vascular leakage, cytokine release, and changes in hematological and coagulation parameters paralleled those observed in patients. The study gained insight into the early events of the development of meningococcal shock. Leakage of plasma out of the vascular compartment was found to appear from an early stage when the bacterial concentrations in blood still were relatively low. As the bacterial concentration increased towards $10^5 - 10^6$ bacteria/mL, which is comparable to what is found in patients with fulminant meningococcal sepsis, the capillary leakage became more profuse. However, as long as the intravascular volume deficit was sufficiently substituted by intravenously administrated fluid, hypotension was avoided. When the peripheral resistance decreased during the final hour of the experiments, large volumes of administrated fluid were not sufficient to stabilize the circulation and neither was the heart able to compensate by increasing the cardiac output. Thus, hypotension apparently evolved as a result of decreased vascular resistance in combination with a relative compromised cardiac performance.

The abrupt increase observed in pulmonary hypertension may be more pronounced than in humans with sepsis and is probably due to specific features of the porcine lung endothelial lining with particular abundance of macrophages (168,169).

Of the pro-inflammatory cytokines measured, TNF- α was the first to increase, followed by a decline during the observation. Such a pattern of TNF- α is also seen after bolus injections of LPS (166), and probably occurred due to a rapid down-regulation of this cytokine in response to the high bacterial load. Additionally, since we measured the amount of protein using ELISA assay, binding of TNF- α to soluble receptors might cover detection epitopes and thereby interfere with the assay. The absolute increase in TNF- α , being in the order of 10 ng/mL, was in fact somewhat more pronounced than observed in patients with meningococcal sepsis commonly having concentrations of TNF- α less than 1 ng/mL (29). IL-1 β is particularly associated with severe meningococcal sepsis and increased in our model to about the same level as seen in patients with such disease (29,170). The concentration of IL-6 was in the same range as seen in patients with meningococcal sepsis (29), and the level of IL-8 in the septic pigs was in the lower range of that seen in patients with sepsis (28). The

maximum level of the important anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10 (171) was in the range of 0.3 ng/mL, similar to the porcine *E. coli* sepsis model also developed by our group (172). This is considerably lower than in patients with meningococcal sepsis at the time of admittance to hospital, normally having IL-10 concentrations in the range of 1-100 ng/mL (30,173). *In vitro* studies suggest that IL-10 is released with a slower kinetics than most of the pro-inflammatory cytokines reaching peak levels between 8 and 24 hours (174). Given the four hour time span of the experiments IL-10 was not up-regulated to the same extent as observed in patients with fulminant septicemia where the time from onset of the disease symptoms to hospital admission last median 12 hours and rarely <8 hours (19,30,173,175). In this respect the new model is not reflecting the powerful anti-inflammatory response observed in patients with fulminant meningococcal septicemia (30,75,171,173,175). Taken together, our results and the previous *in vitro* and clinical studies indicate that IL-10 is in fact released slower than the pro-inflammatory cytokines although fast enough to reach high peak values within the time frame of admittance to hospital.

5.5 The inflammatory role of LPS and non-LPS molecules of *N. meningitidis* examined *in vivo* in the porcine model of meningococcal sepsis

The porcine model was applied to perform experiments documenting for the first time in a large animal model the specific role of LPS, for long time assumed to be the essential PAMP of meningococci, versus other meningococcal compounds in the development of sepsis. The results confirmed that *N. meningitidis* LPS is by far the most potent group of outer membrane molecules that trigger the innate immune system and subsequent inflammatory responses. However, it demonstrated that non-LPS molecules in meningococci are capable of inducing complex pathophysiological responses leading to marked organ dysfunction.

The most apparent LPS-specific circulatory difference was the divergent changes seen in peripheral resistance. Decreased SVRI, as appeared only in the NmLPS+ group, occurred despite the administration of norepinephrine, indicating LPS-induced decreased sensitivity to catecholamines as a causative factor of vasoplegia in septic shock (176,177). In contrast, PVRI increased to the same level in both sepsis groups, although significantly earlier in the

NmLPS+ group. This indicates that non-LPS components of meningococci also are important inducers of pulmonary vasoconstrictors, like thromboxane A2 and endothelin (178)

Capillary leakage, thought to be a major pathophysiological event in meningococcal sepsis (179), was in paper IV found to be an early event leading to hypovolemia. All indicators of capillary leakage used in the present model demonstrated LPS to be the most important, although not the sole molecule responsible for this event. Even in the NmLPS- group intravascular albumin decreased and there was a substantial dose-dependent need for extra fluid replacement. Also, a continuous hemoconcentration appeared in the NmLPS- group despite the high volumes of fluid infused, strongly supporting leakage of large plasma volumes out of the circulation.

Regarding the leukopenia characteristically seen in fulminant meningococcal sepsis, caused by up-regulation of various adhesion molecules on endothelial cells and the leukocytes themselves (14), our results clearly show that LPS is the major molecule responsible for this event. However, at high concentrations other molecules of meningococci may contribute to such up-regulations, as the pig receiving the highest number of NmLPS- bacteria also had marked decrease in the number of circulating granulocytes.

DIC, being a characteristic phenomenon in severe sepsis, develops as a result of increased systemic coagulation due to up-regulation of tissue factor and decreased fibrinolytic capacity (36,37,39). By measuring TAT and PAI-1 both these aspects of changes in coagulation were studied. In addition, the consumption of platelets was also measured. The results emphasize LPS as the most important causative factor of hemostatic pathology, although other molecules may contribute to a lesser extent.

LPS proved to exert a dominant influence on all cytokines measured, i.e. $TNF-\alpha$, IL-1 β , IL-6, IL-8, IL-10 and IL-12. However, $TNF-\alpha$, IL-1 β , IL-6 and IL-10 also increased in the NmLPS- group, but mostly in the pigs receiving the highest numbers of mutants. Interestingly, IL-8 was found to be the most LPS independent cytokine in our *in vitro* studies, but in the *in vivo* study IL-8 was the only cytokine being increased solely in the pigs receiving NmLPS+. This discrepancy does not relate to different species being studied, as other *in vitro* studies with porcine whole blood also have demonstrated LPS independency of

IL-8 (180). Rather, such discrepancy indicates substantial differences in the regulation of this cytokine *in vitro* and *in vivo*.

The concentrations of TNF- α , IL-1 β and IL-6 were comparable in the pigs receiving the highest numbers of NmLPS- and the lowest numbers of NmLPS+, indicating that wild type meningococci stimulate the pro-inflammatory cytokine secretion with about 10 to 20 fold higher potency than the mutant strain *in vivo*. Such difference in potency between the effect of meningococci with and without LPS corresponded well with our clinical observations of the pigs. In fact, this difference is markedly less than the difference we found in cytokine secretion when whole blood was incubated with NmLPS+ and NmLPS- in paper I, and also less than the difference in *in vitro* experiments performed by others (76-78). Thus, although the difference between LPS and other meningococcal structures in their capacity to induce cytokine secretion and inflammatory changes is clearly evident even in our *in vitro* model, it appears that the difference may be less pronounced *in vivo* than in various *in vitro* models. This emphasizes the role of the various organs in the inflammatory response, a field which have been scarcely studied so far.

The effects observed with the NmLPS- strain could not be explained by a modest concentration of LPS in this preparation. The strain is completely devoid of LPS (119) and the minimal LPS activity of the bacterial suspension used for infusion ($2 \text{ EU}/10^{10}$ bacteria), regarded as contamination from the growth medium, is far below the amount needed to induce any biological response. This is also in accordance with the fact that no LPS were detected in the blood at the end of the experiments in the NmLPS- group.

6 Conclusions

6.1 Bacterial load

The complexity of the inflammatory response to *N. meningitidis* is highly dependent on the bacterial load. At low to moderate bacterial concentrations in the blood CD14 dependent signaling via TLR4 is the sole pathway being activated. At higher concentrations of meningococci other inflammatory mechanisms including complement activation and CD14 independent signaling via TLR4 and TLR2 become increasingly important.

6.2 Complement activation

Activation of complement is well balanced and directed towards killing meningococci by deposition of opsonic fragments and insertion of the C5b-9 lytic complex into the bacterial membrane as long as the concentration of meningococci does not exceed the levels seen in low to moderate grade meningococcal sepsis. When the bacterial numbers are increased to the high levels seen in severe meningococcal sepsis, the inflammatory effects of complement activation become more pronounced and ultimately a breakdown of complement homeostasis appears.

6.3 Phagocytosis and serum bactericidi

Phagocytosis and serum bactericidal activity contribute collectively in the defense against intruding meningococci. Both mechanisms are dependent on complement activation by the classical pathway and probably also activation of C5. Phagocytosis occurred in the presence of low background levels of antibodies but increased after immunization. Serum bactericidal activity was dependent on the presence of antibodies in the serum.

6.4 Erythrocyte CR1 binding

Gram-negative bacteria opsonized with C3 and C4 complement factors bind to erythrocyte CR1 and this interaction with the erythrocytes decreases phagocytosis by granulocytes and monocytes and probably influence the handling of the bacteria *in vivo*.

6.5 In vivo model

The porcine model we established proved to be suitable to study a broad range of pathophysiological and immunological aspects of meningococcal sepsis. Characteristic pathophysiological changes occurred in relation to the release of large amounts of inflammatory cytokines.

6.6 Pathophysiology

Capillary leakage was found to be an early event in the porcine model of meningococcal sepsis, increasing with increasing bacterial load. However, hypotension was avoided with sufficient volume replacement as long as there were no alterations in the vascular resistance. Circulatory failure with hypotension evolved as a result of decreased vascular resistance in combination with a relative compromised cardiac performance.

6.7 LPS

LPS was demonstrated to be the primary molecule of *N. meningitidis* to induce inflammation *in vitro* and *in vivo*. However, the difference between LPS and non-LPS membrane structures appeared to be more pronounced *in vitro* than *in vivo* with a difference in potency of about $3 \log_{10} in vitro$ and about $1 \log_{10} in vivo$.

7 Future perspectives

Despite increasingly detailed insight into the inflammatory response to *N. meningitidis*, this has not led to advances in the treatment of meningococcal sepsis. Accordingly, more research is needed to obtain a better general understanding of the underlying inflammatory mechanisms leading to the pathophysiologic changes in this disease. In order to search for potential new therapeutic approaches, one should in our opinion look for inhibitors acting on a broad range of the inflammatory mediators being induced in sepsis, as previous studies targeting single mediators have not proven successful. This is in accordance to the present view of the septic inflammatory response involving a broad range of particularly the innate immune system being triggered by pattern recognition mechanisms.

In vitro studies are normally performed with cultured cell lines, isolated leukocytes, whole blood or serum. Further investigations on how the whole organism and individual organs contribute to the septic inflammatory state are warranted. We will perform such investigations based on material from the porcine model. In addition we intend to study post mortally the aggregation of LPS and meningococci in various organs from humans having died from meningococcal sepsis, and the corresponding organ specific inflammatory response. We have also started further investigations to clarify the interaction between complement and antibodies in phagocytosis and serum bactericidal activity, and the role of C5a in the regulation of phagocytosis and oxidative burst by use of serum and whole blood from Norwegian individuals recently detected to be C5 deficient.

8 References

- 1. Stephens, D. S. 1999. Uncloaking the meningococcus: dynamics of carriage and disease. *Lancet* 353: 941-942.
- 2. Vieusseux, G. 1805. Mémoire sur la maladie qui a régné a Genêve au printemps de 1805. *J. Med. Chir. Pharm.* 11: 163-182.
- 3. Matthey, A. 1806. Sur une maladie particulière qui a régné a Genève en 1805. J. *Med. Chir. Pharm.* 16: 243-253.
- 4. Danielson, L., and E. Mann. 1806. The history of a singular and very mortal disease, wich lately made its appearance in Medfield. *Medical and Agricultural Register* 1: 65-69.
- 5. Greenwood, B. 2006. Editorial: 100 years of epidemic meningitis in West Africa has anything changed? *Trop. Med. Int. Health* 11: 773-780.
- 6. Brandtzaeg, P. 2006. Pathogenesis and pathophysiology of meningococcal disease. In *Handbook of meningococcal disease*. M. Frosh and Maiden M.C.J., eds. WILEY-VCH Verlag, Weinheim. 427-480.
- Lang, E., K. Haugen, B. Fleckenstein, H. Homberset, S. A. Frye, O. H. Ambur, and T. Tonjum. 2009. Identification of neisserial DNA binding components. *Microbiology* 155: 852-862.
- 8. Marchiafava, E., and A. Celli. 1884. Sopra i micrococchi della meningite cerebrospinale epidemica. *Gazzetta degli Ospitale* 8: 59-60.
- 9. Weichselbaum, A. 1887. Ueber die Aetiologie der akuten Meningitis cerebrospinalis. *Fortschr Med* 5: 573-583.
- 10. Kiefer, F. 1896. Zur differential diagnose des erregers der epidemischen cerebrospinalmeningitis und der gonorrhoea. *Berlin Klin. Wochenschr.* 33: 628-630.
- Cartwright, K. A., J. M. Stuart, D. M. Jones, and N. D. Noah. 1987. The Stonehouse survey: nasopharyngeal carriage of meningococci and *Neisseria lactamica*. *Epidemiol. Infect.* 99: 591-601.
- 12. Yazdankhah, S. P., and D. A. Caugant. 2004. *Neisseria meningitidis*: an overview of the carriage state. *J. Med. Microbiol.* 53: 821-832.
- Sim, R. J., M. M. Harrison, E. R. Moxon, and C. M. Tang. 2000. Underestimation of meningococci in tonsillar tissue by nasopharyngeal swabbing. *Lancet* 356: 1653-1654.
- 14. Stephens, D. S., B. Greenwood, and P. Brandtzaeg. 2007. Epidemic meningitis, meningococcaemia, and *Neisseria meningitidis*. *Lancet* 369: 2196-2210.

- 15. Brandtzaeg, P. 2010. Meningococcal infections. In *Oxford Textbook of Medicine*, 5 ed. D. A. Warrell, T. M. Cox, and J. D. Firth, eds. Oxford. 709-722.
- 16. Rosenstein, N. E., B. A. Perkins, D. S. Stephens, T. Popovic, and J. M. Hughes. 2001. Meningococcal disease. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 344: 1378-1388.
- 17. Verheul, A. F., H. Snippe, and J. T. Poolman. 1993. Meningococcal lipopolysaccharides: virulence factor and potential vaccine component. *Microbiol. Rev.* 57: 34-49.
- Harrison, L. H., C. L. Trotter, and M. E. Ramsay. 2009. Global epidemiology of meningococcal disease. *Vaccine* 27 Suppl 2: B51-B63.
- 19. van Deuren, M., P. Brandtzaeg, and J. W. van der Meer. 2000. Update on meningococcal disease with emphasis on pathogenesis and clinical management. *Clin. Microbiol. Rev.* 13: 144-66.
- Rosenstein, N. E., B. A. Perkins, D. S. Stephens, L. Lefkowitz, M. L. Cartter, R. Danila, P. Cieslak, K. A. Shutt, T. Popovic, A. Schuchat, L. H. Harrison, and A. L. Reingold. 1999. The changing epidemiology of meningococcal disease in the United States, 1992-1996. *J. Infect. Dis.* 180: 1894-1901.
- Whitney, A. M., G. B. Coulson, A. von Gottberg, C. Block, N. Keller, L. W. Mayer, N. E. Messonnier, and K. P. Klugman. 2009. Genotypic comparison of invasive *Neisseria meningitidis* serogroup Y isolates from the United States, South Africa, and Israel, isolated from 1999 through 2002. *J. Clin. Microbiol.* 47: 2787-2793.
- 22. Brandtzaeg, P., R. Ovsteboo, and P. Kierulf. 1992. Compartmentalization of lipopolysaccharide production correlates with clinical presentation in meningococcal disease. *J. Infect. Dis.* 166: 650-652.
- 23. Ovstebo, R., P. Brandtzaeg, B. Brusletto, K. B. Haug, K. Lande, E. A. Hoiby, and P. Kierulf. 2004. Use of robotized DNA isolation and real-time PCR to quantify and identify close correlation between levels of *Neisseria meningitidis* DNA and lipopolysaccharides in plasma and cerebrospinal fluid from patients with systemic meningococcal disease. *J. Clin. Microbiol.* 42: 2980-2987.
- Hackett, S. J., M. Guiver, J. Marsh, J. A. Sills, A. P. Thomson, E. B. Kaczmarski, and C. A. Hart. 2002. Meningococcal bacterial DNA load at presentation correlates with disease severity. *Arch. Dis. Child* 86: 44-46.
- Darton, T., M. Guiver, S. Naylor, D. L. Jack, E. B. Kaczmarski, R. Borrow, and R. C. Read. 2009. Severity of meningococcal disease associated with genomic bacterial load. *Clin. Infect. Dis.* 48: 587-594.
- 26. Beutler, B., I. W. Milsark, and A. C. Cerami. 1985. Passive immunization against cachectin/tumor necrosis factor protects mice from lethal effect of endotoxin. *Science* 229: 869-871.
- 27. Waage, A., A. Halstensen, and T. Espevik. 1987. Association between tumour necrosis factor in serum and fatal outcome in patients with meningococcal disease. *Lancet* 1: 355-357.

- 28. Moller, A. S., A. Bjerre, B. Brusletto, G. B. Joo, P. Brandtzaeg, and P. Kierulf. 2005. Chemokine patterns in meningococcal disease. *J. Infect. Dis.* 191: 768-775.
- 29. Waage, A., P. Brandtzaeg, A. Halstensen, P. Kierulf, and T. Espevik. 1989. The complex pattern of cytokines in serum from patients with meningococcal septic shock. Association between interleukin 6, interleukin 1, and fatal outcome. *J. Exp. Med.* 169: 333-338.
- Riordan, F. A., O. Marzouk, A. P. Thomson, J. A. Sills, and C. A. Hart. 1996. Proinflammatory and anti-inflammatory cytokines in meningococcal disease. *Arch. Dis. Child* 75: 453-454.
- van Deuren, M., J. van der Ven-Jongekrijg, A. K. Bartelink, R. van Dalen, R. W. Sauerwein, and J. W. van der Meer. 1995. Correlation between proinflammatory cytokines and antiinflammatory mediators and the severity of disease in meningococcal infections. *J. Infect. Dis.* 172: 433-439.
- 32. Sriskandan, S., and D. M. Altmann. 2008. The immunology of sepsis. J. Pathol. 214: 211-223.
- 33. DiStasi, M. R., and K. Ley. 2009. Opening the flood-gates: how neutrophilendothelial interactions regulate permeability. *Trends Immunol.* 30: 547-556.
- Brandtzaeg, P., and P. Kierulf. 1992. Endotoxin and meningococcemia. Intravascular inflammation induced by native endotoxin in man. In *Bacterial Endotoxic Lipopolysaccharides, Immunopharmacology and Pathophysiology*. Ryan J.L. and Morrison D.C., eds. CRC Press, Boca Raton. 327-346.
- 35. Aird, W. C. 2003. The role of the endothelium in severe sepsis and multiple organ dysfunction syndrome. *Blood* 101: 3765-3777.
- 36. Osterud, B., and E. Bjorklid. 2001. The tissue factor pathway in disseminated intravascular coagulation. *Semin. Thromb. Hemost.* 27: 605-617.
- Nieuwland, R., R. J. Berckmans, S. McGregor, A. N. Boing, F. P. Romijn, R. G. Westendorp, C. E. Hack, and A. Sturk. 2000. Cellular origin and procoagulant properties of microparticles in meningococcal sepsis. *Blood* 95: 930-935.
- 38. Levi, M., and T. van der Poll. 2005. Two-way interactions between inflammation and coagulation. *Trends Cardiovasc. Med.* 15: 254-259.
- Brandtzaeg, P., G. B. Joo, B. Brusletto, and P. Kierulf. 1990. Plasminogen activator inhibitor 1 and 2, alpha-2-antiplasmin, plasminogen, and endotoxin levels in systemic meningococcal disease. *Thromb. Res.* 57: 271-278.
- 40. Brandtzaeg, P., T. E. Mollnes, and P. Kierulf. 1989. Complement activation and endotoxin levels in systemic meningococcal disease. *J. Infect. Dis.* 160: 58-65.
- 41. Wuillemin, W. A., K. Fijnvandraat, B. H. Derkx, M. Peters, W. Vreede, H. ten Cate, and C. E. Hack. 1995. Activation of the intrinsic pathway of coagulation in children with meningococcal septic shock. *Thromb. Haemost.* 74: 1436-1441.

- 42. Oehmcke, S., and H. Herwald. 2009. Contact system activation in severe infectious diseases. J. Mol. Med. 88: 121-126.
- 43. Gerard, C. 2003. Complement C5a in the sepsis syndrome--too much of a good thing? *N. Engl. J. Med.* 348: 167-169.
- 44. Ward, P. A. 2004. The dark side of C5a in sepsis. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 4: 133-142.
- 45. Zwirner, J., A. Fayyazi, and O. Gotze. 1999. Expression of the anaphylatoxin C5a receptor in non-myeloid cells. *Mol. Immunol.* 36: 877-884.
- 46. Morgan, B. P., and M. J. Walport. 1991. Complement deficiency and disease. *Immunol. Today* 12: 301-306.
- 47. Aase, A., G. Bjune, E. A. Hoiby, E. Rosenqvist, A. K. Pedersen, and T. E. Michaelsen. 1995. Comparison among opsonic activity, antimeningococcal immunoglobulin G response, and serum bactericidal activity against meningococci in sera from vaccinees after immunization with a serogroup B outer membrane vesicle vaccine. *Infect. Immun.* 63: 3531-3536.
- 48. Welsch, J. A., and D. Granoff. 2007. Immunity to *Neisseria meningitidis* group B in adults despite lack of serum bactericidal antibody. *Clin. Vaccine Immunol.* 14: 1596-1602.
- Granoff, D. M. 2009. Relative importance of complement-mediated bactericidal and opsonic activity for protection against meningococcal disease. *Vaccine* 27 Suppl 2: B117-B125.
- 50. Beutler, B., and G. E. Grau. 1993. Tumor necrosis factor in the pathogenesis of infectious diseases. *Crit Care Med.* 21: S423-S435.
- 51. Pruitt, J. H., E. M. Copeland, III, and L. L. Moldawer. 1995. Interleukin-1 and interleukin-1 antagonism in sepsis, systemic inflammatory response syndrome, and septic shock. *Shock* 3: 235-251.
- 52. Reinhart, K., and W. Karzai. 2001. Anti-tumor necrosis factor therapy in sepsis: update on clinical trials and lessons learned. *Crit Care Med.* 29: S121-S125.
- Rice, T. W., A. P. Wheeler, P. E. Morris, H. L. Paz, J. A. Russell, T. R. Edens, and G. R. Bernard. 2006. Safety and efficacy of affinity-purified, anti-tumor necrosis factor-alpha, ovine fab for injection (CytoFab) in severe sepsis. *Crit Care Med.* 34: 2271-2281.
- 54. Opal, S. M., C. J. Fisher, Jr., J. F. Dhainaut, J. L. Vincent, R. Brase, S. F. Lowry, J. C. Sadoff, G. J. Slotman, H. Levy, R. A. Balk, M. P. Shelly, J. P. Pribble, J. F. LaBrecque, J. Lookabaugh, H. Donovan, H. Dubin, R. Baughman, J. Norman, E. DeMaria, K. Matzel, E. Abraham, and M. Seneff. 1997. Confirmatory interleukin-1 receptor antagonist trial in severe sepsis: a phase III, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, multicenter trial. The Interleukin-1 Receptor Antagonist Sepsis Investigator Group. *Crit Care Med.* 25: 1115-1124.

- 55. Phillip, D. R., and J. E. Parrillo. 2004. Mediator modulation therapy of severe sepsis and septic shock: does it work? *Crit Care Med.* 32: 282-286.
- 56. Opal, S., P. F. Laterre, E. Abraham, B. Francois, X. Wittebole, S. Lowry, J. F. Dhainaut, B. Warren, T. Dugernier, A. Lopez, M. Sanchez, I. Demeyer, L. Jauregui, J. A. Lorente, W. McGee, K. Reinhart, S. Kljucar, S. Souza, and J. Pribble. 2004. Recombinant human platelet-activating factor acetylhydrolase for treatment of severe sepsis: results of a phase III, multicenter, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, clinical trial. *Crit Care Med.* 32: 332-341.
- 57. Dhainaut, J. F., A. Tenaillon, M. Hemmer, P. Damas, Y. Le Tulzo, P. Radermacher, M. D. Schaller, J. P. Sollet, M. Wolff, L. Holzapfel, F. Zeni, J. M. Vedrinne, F. de Vathaire, M. L. Gourlay, P. Guinot, and J. P. Mira. 1998. Confirmatory platelet-activating factor receptor antagonist trial in patients with severe gram-negative bacterial sepsis: a phase III, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, multicenter trial. BN 52021 Sepsis Investigator Group. *Crit Care Med.* 26: 1963-1971.
- 58. Fein, A. M., G. R. Bernard, G. J. Criner, E. C. Fletcher, J. T. Good, Jr., W. A. Knaus, H. Levy, G. M. Matuschak, H. M. Shanies, R. W. Taylor, and T. C. Rodell. 1997. Treatment of severe systemic inflammatory response syndrome and sepsis with a novel bradykinin antagonist, deltibant (CP-0127). Results of a randomized, doubleblind, placebo-controlled trial. CP-0127 SIRS and Sepsis Study Group. *JAMA* 277: 482-487.
- 59. Bernard, G. R., A. P. Wheeler, J. A. Russell, R. Schein, W. R. Summer, K. P. Steinberg, W. J. Fulkerson, P. E. Wright, B. W. Christman, W. D. Dupont, S. B. Higgins, and B. B. Swindell. 1997. The effects of ibuprofen on the physiology and survival of patients with sepsis. The Ibuprofen in Sepsis Study Group. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 336: 912-918.
- 60. Warren, B. L., A. Eid, P. Singer, S. S. Pillay, P. Carl, I. Novak, P. Chalupa, A. Atherstone, I. Penzes, A. Kubler, S. Knaub, H. O. Keinecke, H. Heinrichs, F. Schindel, M. Juers, R. C. Bone, and S. M. Opal. 2001. Caring for the critically ill patient. High-dose antithrombin III in severe sepsis: a randomized controlled trial. *JAMA* 286: 1869-1878.
- Abraham, E., K. Reinhart, S. Opal, I. Demeyer, C. Doig, A. L. Rodriguez, R. Beale, P. Svoboda, P. F. Laterre, S. Simon, B. Light, H. Spapen, J. Stone, A. Seibert, C. Peckelsen, D. C. De, R. Postier, V. Pettila, A. Artigas, S. R. Percell, V. Shu, C. Zwingelstein, J. Tobias, L. Poole, J. C. Stolzenbach, and A. A. Creasey. 2003. Efficacy and safety of tifacogin (recombinant tissue factor pathway inhibitor) in severe sepsis: a randomized controlled trial. *JAMA* 290: 238-247.
- Bernard, G. R., J. L. Vincent, P. F. Laterre, S. P. LaRosa, J. F. Dhainaut, A. Lopez-Rodriguez, J. S. Steingrub, G. E. Garber, J. D. Helterbrand, E. W. Ely, and C. J. Fisher, Jr. 2001. Efficacy and safety of recombinant human activated protein C for severe sepsis. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 344: 699-709.

- 63. Mollnes, T. E., D. Christiansen, O. L. Brekke, and T. Espevik. 2008. Hypothesis: combined inhibition of complement and CD14 as treatment regimen to attenuate the inflammatory response. *Adv. Exp. Med. Biol.* 632: 253-263.
- 64. Barratt-Due, A., E. B. Thorgersen, J. K. Lindstad, A. Pharo, O. L. Brekke, D. Christiansen, J. D. Lambris, and T. E. Mollnes. 2010. Selective inhibition of TNFalpha or IL-1 beta does not affect *E. coli*-induced inflammation in human whole blood. *Mol. Immunol.* 47: 1774-1782.
- 65. Alexander, C., and E. T. Rietschel. 2001. Bacterial lipopolysaccharides and innate immunity. *J. Endotoxin. Res.* 7: 167-202.
- 66. Netter A., and Debré R. 1911. La Méningite cérebro-spinal Paris: Masson et Cie.
- 67. Beutler, B., and E. T. Rietschel. 2003. Innate immune sensing and its roots: the story of endotoxin. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 3: 169-176.
- 68. Brandtzaeg, P., A. Bjerre, R. Ovstebo, B. Brusletto, G. B. Joo, and P. Kierulf. 2001. *Neisseria meningitidis* lipopolysaccharides in human pathology. *J. Endotoxin. Res.* 7: 401-420.
- 69. Kahler, C. M., and D. S. Stephens. 1998. Genetic basis for biosynthesis, structure, and function of meningococcal lipooligosaccharide (endotoxin). *Crit Rev. Microbiol.* 24: 281-334.
- Zughaier, S. M., Y. L. Tzeng, S. M. Zimmer, A. Datta, R. W. Carlson, and D. S. Stephens. 2004. *Neisseria meningitidis* lipooligosaccharide structure-dependent activation of the macrophage CD14/Toll-like receptor 4 pathway. *Infect. Immun.* 72: 371-380.
- Steeghs, L., J. Tommassen, J. H. Leusen, J. G. van de Winkel, and P. van der Ley. 2004. Teasing apart structural determinants of 'toxicity' and 'adjuvanticity': implications for meningococcal vaccine development. *J. Endotoxin. Res.* 10: 113-119.
- Kulshin, V. A., U. Zahringer, B. Lindner, C. E. Frasch, C. M. Tsai, B. A. Dmitriev, and E. T. Rietschel. 1992. Structural characterization of the lipid A component of pathogenic *Neisseria meningitidis*. J. Bacteriol. 174: 1793-1800.
- 73. Fransen, F., S. G. Heckenberg, H. J. Hamstra, M. Feller, C. J. Boog, J. P. van Putten, D. van de Beek, A. van der Ende, and P. van der Ley. 2009. Naturally occurring lipid A mutants in *Neisseria meningitidis* from patients with invasive meningococcal disease are associated with reduced coagulopathy. *PLoS. Pathog.* 5: e1000396.
- Brandtzaeg, P., P. Kierulf, P. Gaustad, A. Skulberg, J. N. Bruun, S. Halvorsen, and E. Sorensen. 1989. Plasma endotoxin as a predictor of multiple organ failure and death in systemic meningococcal disease. *J. Infect. Dis.* 159: 195-204.
- 75. Bjerre, A., B. Brusletto, R. Ovstebo, G. B. Joo, P. Kierulf, and P. Brandtzaeg. 2003. Identification of meningococcal LPS as a major monocyte activator in IL-10 depleted shock plasmas and CSF by blocking the CD14-TLR4 receptor complex. *J. Endotoxin. Res.* 9: 155-163.
- 76. Sprong, T., N. Stikkelbroeck, P. van der Ley, L. Steeghs, L. van Alphen, N. Klein, M. G. Netea, J. W. van der Meer, and M. van Deuren. 2001. Contributions of *Neisseria meningitidis* LPS and non-LPS to proinflammatory cytokine response. *J. Leukoc. Biol.* 70: 283-288.
- 77. Pridmore, A. C., D. H. Wyllie, F. Abdillahi, L. Steeghs, P. van der Ley, S. K. Dower, and R. C. Read. 2001. A lipopolysaccharide-deficient mutant of *Neisseria meningitidis* elicits attenuated cytokine release by human macrophages and signals via toll-like receptor (TLR) 2 but not via TLR4/MD2. *J. Infect. Dis.* 183: 89-96.
- Ingalls, R. R., E. Lien, and D. T. Golenbock. 2000. Differential roles of TLR2 and TLR4 in the host response to Gram-negative bacteria: lessons from a lipopolysaccharide-deficient mutant of *Neisseria meningitidis*. J. Endotoxin. Res. 6: 411-415.
- 79. Tobias, P. S., K. Soldau, and R. J. Ulevitch. 1986. Isolation of a lipopolysaccharidebinding acute phase reactant from rabbit serum. *J. Exp. Med.* 164: 777-793.
- Wright, S. D., R. A. Ramos, P. S. Tobias, R. J. Ulevitch, and J. C. Mathison. 1990. CD14, a receptor for complexes of lipopolysaccharide (LPS) and LPS binding protein. *Science* 249: 1431-1433.
- 81. Janeway, C. A., Jr. 1989. Approaching the asymptote? Evolution and revolution in immunology. *Cold Spring Harb. Symp. Quant. Biol.* 54 Pt 1: 1-13.
- 82. Medzhitov, R. 2009. Approaching the asymptote: 20 years later. *Immunity*. 30: 766-775.
- Yang, R. B., M. R. Mark, A. Gray, A. Huang, M. H. Xie, M. Zhang, A. Goddard, W. I. Wood, A. L. Gurney, and P. J. Godowski. 1998. Toll-like receptor-2 mediates lipopolysaccharide-induced cellular signalling. *Nature* 395: 284-288.
- Kirschning, C. J., H. Wesche, A. T. Merrill, and M. Rothe. 1998. Human toll-like receptor 2 confers responsiveness to bacterial lipopolysaccharide. *J. Exp. Med.* 188: 2091-2097.
- 85. Hirschfeld, M., Y. Ma, J. H. Weis, S. N. Vogel, and J. J. Weis. 2000. Cutting edge: repurification of lipopolysaccharide eliminates signaling through both human and murine toll-like receptor 2. *J. Immunol.* 165: 618-622.
- Poltorak, A., X. He, I. Smirnova, M. Y. Liu, H. C. Van, X. Du, D. Birdwell, E. Alejos, M. Silva, C. Galanos, M. Freudenberg, P. Ricciardi-Castagnoli, B. Layton, and B. Beutler. 1998. Defective LPS signaling in C3H/HeJ and C57BL/10ScCr mice: mutations in Tlr4 gene. *Science* 282: 2085-2088.
- Qureshi, S. T., L. Lariviere, G. Leveque, S. Clermont, K. J. Moore, P. Gros, and D. Malo. 1999. Endotoxin-tolerant mice have mutations in Toll-like receptor 4 (Tlr4). *J. Exp. Med.* 189: 615-625.
- Shimazu, R., S. Akashi, H. Ogata, Y. Nagai, K. Fukudome, K. Miyake, and M. Kimoto. 1999. MD-2, a molecule that confers lipopolysaccharide responsiveness on Toll-like receptor 4. *J. Exp. Med.* 189: 1777-1782.

- 89. Kawai, T., and S. Akira. 2010. The role of pattern-recognition receptors in innate immunity: update on Toll-like receptors. *Nat. Immunol.* 11: 373-384.
- Zughaier, S. M., S. M. Zimmer, A. Datta, R. W. Carlson, and D. S. Stephens. 2005. Differential induction of the toll-like receptor 4-MyD88-dependent and -independent signaling pathways by endotoxins. *Infect. Immun.* 73: 2940-2950.
- Ovstebo, R., O. K. Olstad, B. Brusletto, A. S. Moller, A. Aase, K. B. Haug, P. Brandtzaeg, and P. Kierulf. 2008. Identification of genes particularly sensitive to lipopolysaccharide (LPS) in human monocytes induced by wild-type versus LPS-deficient *Neisseria meningitidis* strains. *Infect. Immun.* 76: 2685-2695.
- 92. Sprong, T., A. S. Moller, A. Bjerre, E. Wedege, P. Kierulf, J. W. van der Meer, P. Brandtzaeg, M. van Deuren, and T. E. Mollnes. 2004. Complement activation and complement-dependent inflammation by *Neisseria meningitidis* are independent of lipopolysaccharide. *Infect. Immun.* 72: 3344-3349.
- 93. Bjerre, A., B. Brusletto, T. E. Mollnes, E. Fritzsonn, E. Rosenqvist, E. Wedege, E. Namork, P. Kierulf, and P. Brandtzaeg. 2002. Complement activation induced by purified *Neisseria meningitidis* lipopolysaccharide (LPS), outer membrane vesicles, whole bacteria, and an LPS-free mutant. *J. Infect. Dis.* 185: 220-228.
- 94. Dixon, G. L., R. S. Heyderman, P. van der Ley, and N. J. Klein. 2004. High-level endothelial E-selectin (CD62E) cell adhesion molecule expression by a lipopolysaccharide-deficient strain of *Neisseria meningitidis* despite poor activation of NF-kappaB transcription factor. *Clin. Exp. Immunol.* 135: 85-93.
- 95. Schwandner, R., R. Dziarski, H. Wesche, M. Rothe, and C. J. Kirschning. 1999. Peptidoglycan- and lipoteichoic acid-induced cell activation is mediated by toll-like receptor 2. *J. Biol. Chem.* 274: 17406-17409.
- 96. Yoshimura, A., E. Lien, R. R. Ingalls, E. Tuomanen, R. Dziarski, and D. Golenbock. 1999. Cutting edge: recognition of Gram-positive bacterial cell wall components by the innate immune system occurs via Toll-like receptor 2. *J. Immunol.* 163: 1-5.
- 97. Ingalls, R. R., E. Lien, and D. T. Golenbock. 2001. Membrane-associated proteins of a lipopolysaccharide-deficient mutant of *Neisseria meningitidis* activate the inflammatory response through toll-like receptor 2. *Infect. Immun.* 69: 2230-2236.
- Singleton, T. E., P. Massari, and L. M. Wetzler. 2005. Neisserial porin-induced dendritic cell activation is MyD88 and TLR2 dependent. *J. Immunol.* 174: 3545-3550.
- 99. Massari, P., A. Visintin, J. Gunawardana, K. A. Halmen, C. A. King, D. T. Golenbock, and L. M. Wetzler. 2006. Meningococcal porin PorB binds to TLR2 and requires TLR1 for signaling. *J. Immunol.* 176: 2373-2380.
- 100. Benko, S., D. J. Philpott, and S. E. Girardin. 2008. The microbial and danger signals that activate Nod-like receptors. *Cytokine* 43: 368-373.
- 101. Ting, J. P., and B. K. Davis. 2005. CATERPILLER: a novel gene family important in immunity, cell death, and diseases. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.* 23: 387-414.

- 102. Mogensen, T. H., S. R. Paludan, M. Kilian, and L. Ostergaard. 2006. Live *Streptococcus pneumoniae*, *Haemophilus influenzae*, and *Neisseria meningitidis* activate the inflammatory response through Toll-like receptors 2, 4, and 9 in species-specific patterns. *J. Leukoc. Biol.* 80: 267-277.
- Magnusson, M., R. Tobes, J. Sancho, and E. Pareja. 2007. Cutting edge: natural DNA repetitive extragenic sequences from gram-negative pathogens strongly stimulate TLR9. *J. Immunol.* 179: 31-35.
- 104. Lorenzen, D. R., F. Dux, U. Wolk, A. Tsirpouchtsidis, G. Haas, and T. F. Meyer. 1999. Immunoglobulin A1 protease, an exoenzyme of pathogenic Neisseriae, is a potent inducer of proinflammatory cytokines. *J. Exp. Med.* 190: 1049-1058.
- Steeghs, L., R. den Hartog, A. den Boer, B. Zomer, P. Roholl, and P. van der Ley. 1998. Meningitis bacterium is viable without endotoxin. *Nature* 392: 449-450.
- 106. Holten, E. 1979. Serotypes of *Neisseria meningitidis* isolated from patients in Norway during the first six months of 1978. *J. Clin. Microbiol.* 9: 186-188.
- Carbonnelle, E., D. J. Hill, P. Morand, N. J. Griffiths, S. Bourdoulous, I. Murillo, X. Nassif, and M. Virji. 2009. Meningococcal interactions with the host. *Vaccine* 27 Suppl 2: B78-B89.
- Harrison, O. B., M. C. Maiden, and B. Rokbi. 2008. Distribution of transferrin binding protein B gene (tbpB) variants among Neisseria species. *BMC. Microbiol.* 8: 66.
- Gorringe, A. R., K. M. Reddin, S. G. Funnell, L. Johansson, A. Rytkonen, and A. B. Jonsson. 2005. Experimental disease models for the assessment of meningococcal vaccines. *Vaccine* 23: 2214-2217.
- 110. Hazelzet, J. A., R. Stubenitsky, A. B. Petrov, G. W. van Wieringen, J. van der Ven-Jongekrijg, J. Hess, W. C. Hop, L. G. Thijs, D. J. Duncker, J. T. Poolman, and P. D. Verdouw. 1999. Cardiovascular aspects of experimental meningococcal sepsis in young and older awake piglets: age-related differences. *Shock* 12: 145-154.
- 111. Hajishengallis, G., and J. D. Lambris. 2010. Crosstalk pathways between Toll-like receptors and the complement system. *Trends Immunol*. 31: 154-163.
- 112. Figueroa, J. E., and P. Densen. 1991. Infectious diseases associated with complement deficiencies. *Clin. Microbiol. Rev.* 4: 359-395.
- Fijen, C. A., E. J. Kuijper, M. T. te Bulte, M. R. Daha, and J. Dankert. 1999. Assessment of complement deficiency in patients with meningococcal disease in The Netherlands. *Clin. Infect. Dis.* 28: 98-105.
- 114. Goldschneider, I., E. C. Gotschlich, and M. S. Artenstein. 1969. Human immunity to the meningococcus. I. The role of humoral antibodies. *J. Exp. Med.* 129: 1307-1326.
- Frasch, C. E., R. Borrow, and J. Donnelly. 2009. Bactericidal antibody is the immunologic surrogate of protection against meningococcal disease. *Vaccine* 27 Suppl 2: B112-B116.

- 116. Nelson Jr, R. A. 1953. The immune-adherence phenomenon; an immunologically specific reaction between microorganisms and erythrocytes leading to enhanced phagocytosis. *Science* 118: 733-737.
- 117. Birmingham, D. J., and L. A. Hebert. 2001. CR1 and CR1-like: the primate immune adherence receptors. *Immunol. Rev.* 180: 100-111.
- 118. Li, J., J. P. Wang, I. Ghiran, A. Cerny, A. J. Szalai, D. E. Briles, and R. W. Finberg. 2010. Complement receptor 1 expression on mouse erythrocytes mediates clearance of *Streptococcus pneumoniae* by immune adherence. *Infect. Immun.* 78: 3129-3135.
- Steeghs, L., H. de Cock, E. Evers, B. Zomer, J. Tommassen, and P. van der Ley. 2001. Outer membrane composition of a lipopolysaccharide-deficient *Neisseria meningitidis* mutant. *EMBO J.* 20: 6937-6945.
- 120. Sprong, T., P. Brandtzaeg, M. Fung, A. M. Pharo, E. A. Hoiby, T. E. Michaelsen, A. Aase, J. W. van der Meer, M. van Deuren, and T. E. Mollnes. 2003. Inhibition of C5a-induced inflammation with preserved C5b-9-mediated bactericidal activity in a human whole blood model of meningococcal sepsis. *Blood* 102: 3702-3710.
- 121. Brandtzaeg, P., K. Bryn, P. Kierulf, R. Ovstebo, E. Namork, B. Aase, and E. Jantzen. 1992. Meningococcal endotoxin in lethal septic shock plasma studied by gas chromatography, mass-spectrometry, ultracentrifugation, and electron microscopy. *J. Clin. Invest* 89: 816-823.
- 122. Guiver, M., R. Borrow, J. Marsh, S. J. Gray, E. B. Kaczmarski, D. Howells, P. Boseley, and A. J. Fox. 2000. Evaluation of the Applied Biosystems automated Taqman polymerase chain reaction system for the detection of meningococcal DNA. *FEMS Immunol. Med. Microbiol.* 28: 173-179.
- 123. Mollnes, T. E., T. Lea, S. S. Froland, and M. Harboe. 1985. Quantification of the terminal complement complex in human plasma by an enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay based on monoclonal antibodies against a neoantigen of the complex. *Scand. J. Immunol.* 22: 197-202.
- 124. Barboni, B., M. Turriani, G. Galeati, M. Spinaci, M. L. Bacci, M. Forni, and M. Mattioli. 2000. Vascular endothelial growth factor production in growing pig antral follicles. *Biol. Reprod.* 63: 858-864.
- Chow, J. C., D. W. Young, D. T. Golenbock, W. J. Christ, and F. Gusovsky. 1999. Toll-like receptor-4 mediates lipopolysaccharide-induced signal transduction. *J. Biol. Chem.* 274: 10689-10692.
- 126. Aase, A., E. A. Hoiby, and T. E. Michaelsen. 1998. Opsonophagocytic and bactericidal activity mediated by purified IgG subclass antibodies after vaccination with the Norwegian group B meningococcal vaccine. *Scand. J. Immunol.* 47: 388-396.
- 127. Mollnes, T. E., O. L. Brekke, M. Fung, H. Fure, D. Christiansen, G. Bergseth, V. Videm, K. T. Lappegard, J. Kohl, and J. D. Lambris. 2002. Essential role of the C5a receptor in *E coli*-induced oxidative burst and phagocytosis revealed by a novel lepirudin-based human whole blood model of inflammation. *Blood* 100: 1869-1877.

- 128. Borrow, R., I. S. Aaberge, G. F. Santos, T. L. Eudey, P. Oster, A. Glennie, J. Findlow, E. A. Hoiby, E. Rosenqvist, P. Balmer, and D. Martin. 2005. Interlaboratory standardization of the measurement of serum bactericidal activity by using human complement against meningococcal serogroup b, strain 44/76-SL, before and after vaccination with the Norwegian MenBvac outer membrane vesicle vaccine. *Clin. Diagn. Lab Immunol.* 12: 970-976.
- 129. Saetre, T., A. K. Lindgaard, and T. Lyberg. 2000. Systemic activation of coagulation and fibrynolysis in a porcine model of serogroup A streptococcal shock. *Blood Coagul. Fibrinolysis* 11: 433-438.
- 130. Van Beaumont, W. 1972. Evaluation of hemoconcentration from hematocrit measurements. J. Appl. Physiol 32: 712-713.
- 131. Finch, A. M., A. K. Wong, N. J. Paczkowski, S. K. Wadi, D. J. Craik, D. P. Fairlie, and S. M. Taylor. 1999. Low-molecular-weight peptidic and cyclic antagonists of the receptor for the complement factor C5a. J. Med. Chem. 42: 1965-1974.
- 132. Katragadda, M., P. Magotti, G. Sfyroera, and J. D. Lambris. 2006. Hydrophobic effect and hydrogen bonds account for the improved activity of a complement inhibitor, compstatin. J. Med. Chem. 49: 4616-4622.
- 133. Lappegard, K. T., D. Christiansen, A. Pharo, E. B. Thorgersen, B. C. Hellerud, J. Lindstad, E. W. Nielsen, G. Bergseth, D. Fadnes, T. G. Abrahamsen, E. A. Hoiby, L. Schejbel, P. Garred, J. D. Lambris, M. Harboe, and T. E. Mollnes. 2009. Human genetic deficiencies reveal the roles of complement in the inflammatory network: lessons from nature. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A* 106: 15861-15866.
- 134. Brekke, O. L., D. Christiansen, H. Fure, M. Fung, and T. E. Mollnes. 2007. The role of complement C3 opsonization, C5a receptor, and CD14 in E. coli-induced up-regulation of granulocyte and monocyte CD11b/CD18 (CR3), phagocytosis, and oxidative burst in human whole blood. *J. Leukoc. Biol.* 81: 1404-1413.
- 135. O'Shea, J. J., E. J. Brown, B. E. Seligmann, J. A. Metcalf, M. M. Frank, and J. I. Gallin. 1985. Evidence for distinct intracellular pools of receptors for C3b and C3bi in human neutrophils. *J. Immunol.* 134: 2580-2587.
- 136. Mogensen, T. H. 2009. Pathogen recognition and inflammatory signaling in innate immune defenses. *Clin. Microbiol. Rev.* 22: 240-73, Table.
- 137. Beutler, B. A. 2009. TLRs and innate immunity. *Blood* 113: 1399-1407.
- 138. Vincent, J. L., Q. Sun, and M. J. Dubois. 2002. Clinical trials of immunomodulatory therapies in severe sepsis and septic shock. *Clin. Infect. Dis.* 34: 1084-1093.
- 139. Parrish, W. R., M. Gallowitsch-Puerta, C. J. Czura, and K. J. Tracey. 2008. Experimental therapeutic strategies for severe sepsis: mediators and mechanisms. *Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci.* 1144: 210-236.
- 140. Riedemann, N. C., R. F. Guo, and P. A. Ward. 2003. Novel strategies for the treatment of sepsis. *Nat. Med.* 9: 517-524.

- 141. Sprong, T., P. van der Ley, L. Steeghs, W. J. Taw, T. J. Verver-Janssen, M. G. Netea, J. W. van der Meer, and M. van Deuren. 2002. *Neisseria meningitidis* can induce proinflammatory cytokine production via pathways independent from CD14 and toll-like receptor 4. *Eur. Cytokine Netw.* 13: 411-417.
- 142. Rosenqvist, E., E. A. Hoiby, E. Wedege, K. Bryn, J. Kolberg, A. Klem, E. Ronnild, G. Bjune, and H. Nokleby. 1995. Human antibody responses to meningococcal outer membrane antigens after three doses of the Norwegian group B meningococcal vaccine. *Infect. Immun.* 63: 4642-4652.
- 143. Markiewski, M. M., B. Nilsson, K. N. Ekdahl, T. E. Mollnes, and J. D. Lambris. 2007. Complement and coagulation: strangers or partners in crime? *Trends Immunol*. 28: 184-192.
- 144. Doherty, M., and M. J. Robertson. 2004. Some early Trends in Immunology. *Trends Immunol.* 25: 623-631.
- 145. Figueroa, J., J. Andreoni, and P. Densen. 1993. Complement deficiency states and meningococcal disease. *Immunol. Res.* 12: 295-311.
- 146. Drogari-Apiranthitou, M., C. A. Fijen, S. Thiel, A. Platonov, L. Jensen, J. Dankert, and E. J. Kuijper. 1997. The effect of mannan-binding lectin on opsonophagocytosis of *Neisseria meningitidis*. *Immunopharmacology* 38: 93-99.
- 147. Jack, D. L., N. J. Klein, and M. W. Turner. 2001. Mannose-binding lectin: targeting the microbial world for complement attack and opsonophagocytosis. *Immunol. Rev.* 180: 86-99.
- 148. Seib, K. L., D. Serruto, F. Oriente, I. Delany, J. Adu-Bobie, D. Veggi, B. Arico, R. Rappuoli, and M. Pizza. 2009. Factor H-binding protein is important for meningococcal survival in human whole blood and serum and in the presence of the antimicrobial peptide LL-37. *Infect. Immun.* 77: 292-299.
- 149. Sprong, T., D. Roos, C. Weemaes, C. Neeleman, C. L. Geesing, T. E. Mollnes, and M. van Deuren. 2006. Deficient alternative complement pathway activation due to factor D deficiency by 2 novel mutations in the complement factor D gene in a family with meningococcal infections. *Blood* 107: 4865-4870.
- 150. Harboe, M., G. Ulvund, L. Vien, M. Fung, and T. E. Mollnes. 2004. The quantitative role of alternative pathway amplification in classical pathway induced terminal complement activation. *Clin. Exp. Immunol.* 138: 439-446.
- 151. Knutzen Steuer, K. L., L. B. Sloan, T. J. Oglesby, T. C. Farries, M. W. Nickells, P. Densen, J. B. Harley, and J. P. Atkinson. 1989. Lysis of sensitized sheep erythrocytes in human sera deficient in the second component of complement. *J. Immunol.* 143: 2256-2261.
- Sprong, T., T. E. Mollnes, C. Neeleman, D. Swinkels, M. G. Netea, J. W. van der Meer, and M. van Deuren. 2009. Mannose-binding lectin is a critical factor in systemic complement activation during meningococcal septic shock. *Clin. Infect. Dis.* 49: 1380-1386.

- 153. Eisen, D. P., and R. M. Minchinton. 2003. Impact of mannose-binding lectin on susceptibility to infectious diseases. *Clin. Infect. Dis.* 37: 1496-1505.
- 154. de Vries, F. P., A. van der Ende, J. P. van Putten, and J. Dankert. 1996. Invasion of primary nasopharyngeal epithelial cells by *Neisseria meningitidis* is controlled by phase variation of multiple surface antigens. *Infect. Immun.* 64: 2998-3006.
- 155. Jarvis, G. A., and N. A. Vedros. 1987. Sialic acid of group B *Neisseria meningitidis* regulates alternative complement pathway activation. *Infect. Immun.* 55: 174-180.
- 156. Estabrook, M. M., D. L. Jack, N. J. Klein, and G. A. Jarvis. 2004. Mannose-binding lectin binds to two major outer membrane proteins, opacity protein and porin, of *Neisseria meningitidis. J. Immunol.* 172: 3784-3792.
- 157. Lehmann, A. K., S. Sornes, and A. Halstensen. 2000. Phagocytosis: measurement by flow cytometry. *J. Immunol. Methods* 243: 229-242.
- 158. Nielsen, C. H., S. E. Svehag, H. V. Marquart, and R. G. Leslie. 1994. Interactions of opsonized immune complexes with whole blood cells: binding to erythrocytes restricts complex uptake by leucocyte populations. *Scand. J. Immunol.* 40: 228-236.
- 159. Beynon, H. L., K. A. Davies, D. O. Haskard, and M. J. Walport. 1994. Erythrocyte complement receptor type 1 and interactions between immune complexes, neutrophils, and endothelium. *J. Immunol.* 153: 3160-3167.
- 160. Hirakata, Y., K. Tomono, K. Tateda, T. Matsumoto, N. Furuya, K. Shimoguchi, M. Kaku, and K. Yamaguchi. 1991. Role of bacterial association with Kupffer cells in occurrence of endogenous systemic bacteremia. *Infect. Immun.* 59: 289-294.
- 161. Klein, A., M. Zhadkewich, J. Margolick, J. Winkelstein, and G. Bulkley. 1994. Quantitative discrimination of hepatic reticuloendothelial clearance and phagocytic killing. *J. Leukoc. Biol.* 55: 248-252.
- 162. Benaceraf, B., M. M. Sebesteyen, and S. Schlossmann. 1959. A quantitative study of the kinetics of blood clearance of P32-labelled *Escherichia coli* and Staphylococci by the reticuloendothelial system. *J. Exp. Med.* 110: 27-48.
- 163. Birmingham, D. J., and L. A. Hebert. 2001. CR1 and CR1-like: the primate immune adherence receptors. *Immunol. Rev.* 180: 100-111.
- 164. Mollnes, T. E., and M. Kirschfink. 2006. Strategies of therapeutic complement inhibition. *Mol. Immunol.* 43: 107-121.
- 165. Swindle, M. M., A. C. Smith, and B. J. Hepburn. 1988. Swine as models in experimental surgery. J. Invest Surg. 1: 65-79.
- Klosterhalfen, B., K. Horstmann-Jungemann, P. Vogel, S. Flohe, F. Offner, C. J. Kirkpatrick, and P. C. Heinrich. 1992. Time course of various inflammatory mediators during recurrent endotoxemia. *Biochem. Pharmacol.* 43: 2103-2109.

- 167. Galanos, C., M. A. Freudenberg, and W. Reutter. 1979. Galactosamine-induced sensitization to the lethal effects of endotoxin. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A* 76: 5939-5943.
- 168. Winkler, G. C. 1988. Pulmonary intravascular macrophages in domestic animal species: review of structural and functional properties. *Am. J. Anat.* 181: 217-234.
- 169. Brain, J. D., R. M. Molina, M. M. DeCamp, and A. E. Warner. 1999. Pulmonary intravascular macrophages: their contribution to the mononuclear phagocyte system in 13 species. *Am. J. Physiol* 276: L146-L154.
- 170. van Deuren, M., J. van der Ven-Jongekrijg, E. Vannier, R. van Dalen, G. Pesman, A. K. Bartelink, C. A. Dinarello, and J. W. van der Meer. 1997. The pattern of interleukin-1beta (IL-1beta) and its modulating agents IL-1 receptor antagonist and IL-1 soluble receptor type II in acute meningococcal infections. *Blood* 90: 1101-1108.
- 171. Brandtzaeg, P., L. Osnes, R. Ovstebo, G. B. Joo, A. B. Westvik, and P. Kierulf. 1996. Net inflammatory capacity of human septic shock plasma evaluated by a monocytebased target cell assay: identification of interleukin-10 as a major functional deactivator of human monocytes. *J. Exp. Med.* 184: 51-60.
- 172. Castellheim, A., E. B. Thorgersen, B. C. Hellerud, A. Pharo, H. T. Johansen, F. Brosstad, P. Gaustad, H. Brun, E. Fosse, T. I. Tonnessen, E. W. Nielsen, and T. E. Mollnes. 2008. New biomarkers in an acute model of live *Escherichia coli*-induced sepsis in pigs. *Scand. J. Immunol.* 68: 75-84.
- 173. Derkx, B., A. Marchant, M. Goldman, R. Bijlmer, and S. van Deventer. 1995. High levels of interleukin-10 during the initial phase of fulminant meningococcal septic shock. *J. Infect. Dis.* 171: 229-232.
- 174. Jansky, L., P. Reymanova, and J. Kopecky. 2003. Dynamics of cytokine production in human peripheral blood mononuclear cells stimulated by LPS or infected by Borrelia. *Physiol Res.* 52: 593-598.
- 175. Lehmann, A. K., A. Halstensen, S. Sornes, O. Rokke, and A. Waage. 1995. High levels of interleukin 10 in serum are associated with fatality in meningococcal disease. *Infect. Immun.* 63: 2109-2112.
- 176. Pleiner, J., E. Heere-Ress, H. Langenberger, A. E. Sieder, M. Bayerle-Eder, F. Mittermayer, G. Fuchsjager-Mayrl, J. Bohm, B. Jansen, and M. Wolzt. 2002. Adrenoceptor hyporeactivity is responsible for *Escherichia coli* endotoxin-induced acute vascular dysfunction in humans. *Arterioscler. Thromb. Vasc. Biol.* 22: 95-100.
- 177. Landry, D. W., and J. A. Oliver. 2001. The pathogenesis of vasodilatory shock. N. Engl. J. Med. 345: 588-595.
- 178. Wanecek, M., A. Rudehill, A. Hemsen, J. M. Lundberg, and E. Weitzberg. 1997. The endothelin receptor antagonist, bosentan, in combination with the cyclooxygenase inhibitor, diclofenac, counteracts pulmonary hypertension in porcine endotoxin shock. *Crit Care Med.* 25: 848-857.

- 179. Mercier, J. C., F. Beaufils, J. F. Hartmann, and D. Azema. 1988. Hemodynamic patterns of meningococcal shock in children. *Crit Care Med.* 16: 27-33.
- 180. Thorgersen, E. B., A. Pharo, K. Haverson, A. K. Axelsen, P. Gaustad, G. J. Kotwal, G. Sfyroera, and T. E. Mollnes. 2009. Inhibition of complement and CD14 attenuates the *Escherichia coli*-induced inflammatory response in porcine whole blood. *Infect. Immun.* 77: 725-732.

9 Papers

Ι

Erythrocyte complement receptor 1 binds Gram-negative bacteria and protects against phagocytosis and oxidative burst in human whole blood

Ole-Lars Brekke^{1,2}, Bernt Christian Hellerud^{3,7}, Dorte Christiansen¹, Hilde Fure¹, Albert Castellheim³, Erik Waage-Nielsen⁴, Anne Pharo³, Julie Katrine Lindstad³, Grethe Bergseth¹, Graham Leslie⁵, John D. Lambris⁶, Petter Brandtzaeg⁷ and Tom Eirik Mollnes^{1,2,3}

¹Department of Laboratory Medicine, Nordland Hospital, Bodø; ²Institute of Medical Biology, University of Tromsø, Norway; ³Institute of Immunology, Oslo University Hospital and University of Oslo, Norway; ⁴Department of Anesthesiology, Nordland Hospital, Bodø and Institute of Clinical Medicine, University of Tromsø, Norway; ⁵Cancer and Inflammation, Institute of Molecular Medicine, University of Southern Denmark, Odense, Denmark; ⁶Department of Pathology and Laboratory Medicine, School of Medicine, University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, PA 19104; ⁷Department of Pediatrics, Oslo University Hospital and University of Oslo, Norway.

Running heads: Binding of Gram-negative bacteria to erythrocytes reduce phagocytosis Corresponding author: Ole-Lars Brekke, Department of Laboratory Medicine, Nordland Hospital, N-8064 Bodø, Norway. E-mail: Ole.Lars.Brekke@nlsh.no Phone: +47-75578365. Fax: +47-75534735

Word count: 4999; 198; Figures: 7; supplemental figures: 3 and references: 45 Scientific section: Erythrocytes Key words: CR1, erythrocytes, phagocytes, Gram-negative bacteria

Abbreviations: C5aR, C5a receptor; C5aRa, C5a receptor antagonist; CR1, complement receptor 1; IC, immune complex.

¹This work was presented in part at the 12th European Meeting on Complement in Human Disease, Hungary, September 2009.

Abstract

Erythrocytes play a pivotal role in transport of opsonised agents via complement receptor 1 (CR1), but how Gram-negative bacteria interact with erythrocytes, and the implications thereof, has not previously been studied. We therefore investigated the interaction of Escherichia coli and Neisseria meningitidis with erythrocytes and how this interaction affected phagocytosis and oxidative burst in human whole blood. Bacteria free in plasma, erythrocyte-bound or phagocytosed were quantified using flow cytometry. Most bacteria (80%) bound immediately to erythrocytes. The binding gradually declined with time, with a parallel increase in phagocytosis. C3 inhibition reduced erythrocyte binding and bacterial opsonization. C5a receptor blockade abolished phagocytosis, but binding of bacteria to erythrocytes was not influenced. CR1-blocking dose-dependently inhibited erythrocyte bacterial binding to nil, with subsequent increased phagocytosis and oxidative burst. Similar results were obtained with an LPS-deficient N. meningitidis mutant. In vivo porcine experiments demonstrated limited association of bacteria with erythrocytes, consistent with absence of erythrocyte CR1-like receptors in non-primates, and the bacteria were mainly deposited in the lungs. In conclusion, binding of Gram-negative bacteria to human erythrocyte CR1 decrease phagocytosis and oxidative burst by leukocytes in whole blood and may direct the bacteria to more safe deposition in the liver and spleen.

Introduction

Erythrocytes are generally viewed as simple hemoglobin carriers involved in oxygen transport in humans. However, the first observation that erythrocytes may bind microorganisms and play a role in the pathogenesis of bloodstream infections was in 1930 using serum-opsonized trypanosomes.¹ Nelson later demonstrated that opsonized particles and Gram-positive pneumococci bind to erythrocytes in a complement dependent manner.² Subsequently, the erythrocyte complement receptor 1 (CR1) was identified as the high-affinity binding site of C3b with lower affinity binding to iC3b, C4b,³ C1q and mannan-binding lectin (MBL)⁴ linking complement-coated bacteria to erythrocytes.⁵ A number of later studies have examined the binding of immune complexes (IC) to erythrocyte CR1 and the involvement in IC clearance.⁵

CR1 is a large transmembrane glycoprotein consisting of several homologous motifs.⁵ It is expressed in varying numbers, from approximately 100-1000 per human erythrocyte⁵ and occurs in clusters on the erythrocyte membrane after ligation.^{6,7} CR1 is also found on human monocytes, granulocytes⁸ and B-lymphocytes.⁵ Immune complexes opsonized with C3b and C4b bind to erythrocyte CR1 and can then be cleared from the circulation and destroyed in the liver and spleen.^{9,10} Another interesting feature of CR1 is its ability to inhibit complement activation by function as a co-factor for factor I which cleaves C3b and C4b to inactive forms.¹¹ Through the binding of C3b and C4b, CR1 also accelerates the decay of the alternative¹² and classical pathway C3 convertases.¹¹ However, erythrocyte binding of Gramnegative bacteria and the implications of such binding for the fate of the bacteria in human whole blood has not, to our knowledge, been previously studied.

Escherichia coli (E. coli) and *Neisseria meningitidis (N. meningitidis)* are important Gramnegative pathogens causing sepsis.^{13,14} The organisms activate complex inflammatory mechanisms, involving the innate as well as the adaptive immune systems.¹⁵ Activation of complement is a key feature, being important for the defense mechanisms opsonophagocytosis¹⁶ and serum bactericidal activity to occur. Complement activation also have potent inflammatory effects through the release of anaphylatoxins including C5a in sepsis¹⁷ and excessive activation of complement in meningococcal disease is related to disease severity.¹⁸

In this study we investigated the interaction of *E. coli* and *N. meningitidis* with erythrocytes and how such interaction influence phagocytosis in a human whole blood model. The specific thrombin inhibitor lepirudin was used as anticoagulant since it does not affect complement activation in contrast to calcium-binding anticoagulants and heparin.¹⁶ Experiments were also performed *in vivo* by intravenous administration of fluorochrome-labeled bacteria in a porcine model of sepsis, since porcine erythrocytes lack CR1. The data shed new light over the interaction of Gram-negative bacteria with the various blood cells and indicate that erythrocyte binding protects the bacteria against phagocytosis and reduces leukocyte oxidative burst in human whole blood.

Materials and methods

Reagents

All equipment including polypropylene tubes from Nalgene NUNC (Roskilde, Denmark), and tips used in the whole blood experiments was endotoxin-free. Phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) with or without Ca²⁺ and Mg²⁺ were obtained from Life Technologies (Paisley, UK). Lepirudin (Refludan®) was obtained from Hoechst (Frankfurt am Main, Germany). Protein G Spin Kit columns (0.2 mL) for antibody purification were obtained from Thermo Fisher Scientific (Pierce, Rockford, IL). The Burst test and Phago test kits were both obtained from ORPEGEN Pharma (Heidelberg, Germany). Alexa 488, the BacLight green kit for direct fluorescent staining of unlabeled bacteria and dimethylsulphoxide (DMSO) were obtained from Invitrogen Molecular Probes (Eugene, OR). Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA) and bovine serum albumin were obtained from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO).

Antibodies and inhibitors

The anti-CR1 blocking mAb (clone 3D9) inhibits the binding of CR1 to C3b/C4b and has been extensively characterized previously.¹⁹ The mAb 3D9 was purified from 50 µL sterile ascites fluid containing approximately 1 mg/mL mAb using protein G columns. The concentration of the purified 3D9 IgG1 antibody in the eluate (0.46 mg/mL) was analyzed at 280 nm using a SmartSpecTMPlus Spectrophotometer from Bio-Rad (Hercules, CA). An isotype matched control IgG1 mAb (clone BH1) was purchased from Diatec (Oslo, Norway). Antibodies were tested for LPS contamination using the chromogenic LAL-assay QCL-1000 from BioWhittaker (Walkersville, MD). If necessary, LPS was removed from the mAbs using

END-X from Cape Cod (East Falmouth, MA) to obtain final LPS concentrations in the low pg/mL range. Compstatin is a 13 aminoacid cyclic peptide which binds to and inhibits cleavage of C3. We used the compstatin analogue Ac-I[CV(1MeW)QDWGAHRC]T-NH2, which is 264 times more active than the parent peptide I[CVVQDWGH HRC]T-NH2. Both compstatin and a control peptide IAVVQ DWGHHRAT-NH2 were synthesised as previously described.²⁰ The cyclic hexapeptide AcF[OPdChaWR], a C5a receptor antagonist (C5aRa), was synthesized as previously described.²¹ The murine anti-human mAbs anti-C2 and anti-factor D including the isotype-matched control mAb G3-519 has been described in detail previously.^{22,23}

Bacterial preparations

E. coli strain LE392 (ATCC 33572) was obtained from American Type Culture Collection (Manassas, VA). *E. coli* was grown overnight on a Lactose dish and 5-10 colonies were transferred to LB-medium (1% Tryptone, 0.5% (w/v) yeast extract, 1% (v/v) NaCl) from Becton Dickinson (Sparks, MD) and grown overnight. The bacteria were harvested and washed once with Dulbeccos PBS without Ca²⁺ and Mg²⁺ using centrifugation (3220*g*, 10 minutes, 4°C). Bacteria were aliquoted, heat inactivated for 1 hour at 60°C and stored at -80°C. A frozen ampoule was thawed at ambient temperature and washed six times with PBS (3220*g*, 10 minutes, 4°C) to remove extracellular LPS. Bacteria intended for Alexa-staining were removed and the rest were washed additional three times. Bacteria were stained 5 minutes with SytoBC from Invitrogen Molecular Probes. Thereafter, bacteria were counted in Truecount tubes (Becton-Dickinson) using a FACScalibur or a LSRII flowcytometer (Becton-Dickinson). The heat-inactivated *E. coli* bacteria were stored in PBS at +4°C for up to two

months. The LPS concentration in the supernatant of the bacterial preparation was unchanged during the storage period.

For use in the phagocytosis assay, heat-inactivated *E. coli* (6×10^9) or *N. meningitidis* were washed six times as described above and the supernatant discarded.²³ Thereafter, NaHCO3 (0.2 M, 600 µL, pH 8.35), sterile filtered and heat inactivated (1 hour, 60° C) was added together with 6 µL Alexa FLUOR[®] 488 carboxylic acid, succinimidyl ester (10 mg/mL) in DMSO. The tube was packed in tinfoil and rotated for 1 hour at ambient temperature. Bacteria were washed 3 times (8000g, 5 minutes), resuspended in PBS and counted as described above.

Heat-inactivated wild-type *N. meningitidis* 44/76 (also named H44/76) was obtained from the National Institute of Public Health (Oslo, Norway). This international reference strain is characterized as B:14:P1.7,16:L3,7,9 and was originally isolated from a patient with invasive meningococcal disease.²⁴ The *N. meningitidis* 44/76 *lpxA*-mutant strain which completely lacks LPS in the outer membrane was created by L. Steeghs and P. van der Ley, National Institute of Public Health and Environment, the Netherlands,²⁵ and donated to the National Institute of Public Health, Oslo, for research purposes. Both strains are encapsulated. Staining of these bacteria was performed as staining of *E. coli*.

Human whole blood sepsis model

The whole blood model has been described in detail previously.¹⁶ Briefly, samples were drawn from healthy donors into 4.5 mL NUNC tubes containing 50 µg lepirudin/mL blood. The study was approved by the Regional ethics committee. Separate tubes with complement inhibitors or PBS controls were prepared, the blood was added immediately after sampling and

tubes were preincubated 4 minutes at 37°C. Thereafter, PBS (control) or Alexa-stained or unstained bacteria was added and samples were further incubated at 37°C. Inhibitor concentrations used: anti-C2 (71 μ g/mL), anti-factor D (36 μ g/mL), control mAb G3-519 (107 μ g/mL), compstatin (25 μ M), the control peptide and C5aRa (both 10 μ g/mL), and EDTA (10 mM).

Flow cytometry of erythrocytes carrying bacteria and free bacteria in plasma

Whole blood incubated with inhibitors and Alexa-stained *E. coli* or *N. meningitidis* was fixed with 0.25% (v/v) paraformaldehyde for 4 minutes (37°C). Samples were diluted 1:320 with PBS to avoid coincidences with erythrocytes not carrying bacteria and counted using Truecount tubes. Whole blood added 10 mM EDTA served as a control for coincidences. Samples were run on a FACSCalibur or LSRII flowcytometer (Becton Dickinson) with FSC and SCC in a log mode and threshold on the green channel. Gates were set around the beads, the erythrocytes and the free bacteria and calculations were made. The erythrocyte population was verified in control experiments using anti-Glycophorin A (Dako, Glostrup, Denmark). To verify that the bacteria/erythrocyte-conjugates did not appear because of PFA we performed control experiments without PFA and similar results were obtained.

Analysis of complement activation

Complement activation was analyzed as the terminal complement complex (TCC) using ELISA as previously described.²⁶ Results are given as arbitrary units (AU/mL).

Flow cytometry of bacterial opsonization

Lepirudin plasma was obtained after centrifugation at +4°C (3220g, 15 minutes). Plasma was preincubated 4 minutes with PBS or the indicated inhibitors at 37°C in NUNC tubes. Unopsonized *E. coli, N. meningitidis* or PBS was added and the incubation continued for 10 minutes at 37°C. Bacteria were washed twice (3220g, 15 minutes, +4°C) and resuspended in PBS containing 0.1% (w/v) BSA. C1q, C3 and C4 opsonization was analyzed using rabbit anti-human C1q, FITC-conjugated rabbit anti-human C3c (F0201) and rabbit anti-human C4c mAbs, respectively. FITC-conjugated rabbit anti-mouse Ig was used as control. All antibodies were from Dako. Results are expressed as median fluorescence intensity (MFI).

Phagocytosis assay

Whole blood incubated with inhibitors and Alexa-stained *E. coli* or *N. meningitidis* was processed according to kit instructions and phagocytosis of bacteria was analyzed in the presence of quenching solution. The assay in the absence of quenching solution reflects both phagocytosis and extracellular binding of the stained bacteria to leukocytes. Samples were run on a LSRII flowcytometer (Becton Dickinson) with FSC and SCC in a linear mode and threshold on FSC and data expressed as MFI.

Microscopy

Human whole blood was supplemented with PBS containing Alexa-stained *E. coli* or *N. meningitidis* (72 x 10^{6} /mL final concentration) and incubated 10 minutes at 37° C. Whole blood smears were made and immediately air dried. As a control, a portion of the whole blood

was diluted with PBS and examined as wet preparation by fluorescence microscopy. The smears were stored in the dark and examined using either the transmitted light observation microscopy or the reflected fluorescence procedure using appropriate filters for FITC and Alexa.

Oxidative burst

Whole blood preincubated with inhibitors and *E. coli* was processed according to kit instructions as previously described.¹⁶ Samples were run on a LSRII flowcytometer (Becton Dickinson) with FSC and SCC in a linear mode and threshold on FSC. Results were expressed as MFI.

In vivo model of sepsis in pigs

Pigs (Sus scrofa domesticus) were anesthesized and treated surgically as previously described.^{27,28} Two pigs received heat-inactivated Alexa-labeled *E. coli* and two pigs received Alexa-labeled *N. meningitidis* intravenously. A low dose of bacteria, 5.7×10^{10} in total were infused intravenously during the first 120 minutes through a central venous catheter (CVC). The initial dose was 4.5×10^8 bacteria/hour and the infusion rate was doubled every 30 minutes up to 120 minutes. After 120 minutes, a bolus containing 9.2×10^{10} bacteria was injected during approximately 1 minute. Blood samples for cytospin preparations, qPCR of bacteria in whole blood, plasma, buffy coat and erythrocyte fractions, blood gas analysis, routine hematology and flow cytometry were collected from the pigs at the times indicated. Samples for qPCR were aliquoted and stored at -70° C. Haematological parameters including leukocyte differential count were analyzed in EDTA tubes on a CELL-DYN 4000 from Abbot

Diagnostics (Abbot Park, IL) as previously described.²⁷ The pigs were treated with noradrenalin, fluid and sildenafilcitrate to prevent pulmonary hypertension. The experiments were performed in adherence to the Norwegian laboratory animal regulations and the study was approved by the University Animal Care Committee.

qPCR for bacterial DNA in whole blood

Lepirudin anticoagulated whole blood was centrifuged (145g, 15 minutes at $+4^{\circ}$ C) without braking. Thereafter, the plasma, buffy coat and red cell fractions were collected and stored at -80°C. DNA from whole blood, plasma, buffy coat and red cell fractions were isolated on a MagNA Pure LC instrument (Roche Applied Science, Mannheim, Germany) according to the manufacturer's instruction using a MagNA Pure LC DNA Isolation Kit I (Roche). Genomic DNA from E. coli O157, strain EDL 933 (Institute for Reference Materials and Measurements, Geel, Belgium) was diluted with water, quantified by optical density measurement and used as a standard. The standard was diluted 10-fold with whole blood anti-coagulated with lepirudin $(10^8 \text{ to } 10^3 \text{ E. coli DNA copies/mL})$, total DNA was isolated from 200 µL of each dilution and 5 µL DNA extract was used for qPCR. The negative control was whole blood added sterile PBS and the positive control was DNA extracted from lepirudin anticoagulated whole blood mixed with DNA from E. coli strain B from Sigma-Aldrich. Quantification of E. coli DNA was performed as previously described using qPCR on a ABI 7500 instrument (Applied Biosystems, Warrington, UK).²⁹ Quantification of *N. meningitidis* DNA was also performed with qPCR (LightCycler; Roche Diagnostics, Basel, Switzerland), as previously described.³⁰ The lower detection limit of the analysis for *E. coli* and *N. meningitidis* DNA were 1×10^4 and 1×10^3 DNA copies/mL, respectively.

Statistics

Results were analyzed using SigmaStat version 3.5 (SPSS Science Software Gmbh, Erkrath, Germany). Data were analyzed using one-way repeated measurements ANOVA followed by Holm-Sidak post test analysis using the bacteria plus PBS as control group. Significance was assigned where $P < 0.05^*$.

Results

Initial erythrocyte binding and phagocytosis of E. coli and N. meningitidis in human whole blood. The majority of the E. coli bacteria added to human whole blood were bound to erythrocytes after 10 minutes incubation (Figure 1A). Dose-response experiments showed a linear relationship between the concentrations of E. coli and the number of free bacteria in plasma and bacteria bound to erythrocytes (Figure 1A). Similar results were obtained for N. meningitidis (data not shown). A non-linear relationship between the phagocytosis of E. coli bacteria and the added bacteria concentration was found (Figure 1B). Finally, a linear relationship between E. coli concentration and complement activation in plasma, measured as TCC, was also found (Figure 1C). Control experiments confirmed that Alexa-labeled and unlabeled bacteria activated complement to the same extent (data not shown).

Fluorescence microscopy of smears from the blood confirmed that the *E. coli* bacteria initially bound to erythrocytes (Figure 1D), which was also the case for *N. meningitidis* (Suppl. Figure 1A). Some phagocytosed bacteria were observed (Figure 1E) and occasionally, free bacteria were seen in plasma (Figure 1F). Similar findings were obtained using unlabeled bacteria and fluorescence microscopy after staining with fluorochrom-labeled anti-*N. meningitidis* or anti-*E. coli* or BacLight (data not shown), indicating that Alexa-labeling of the bacteria did not influence the binding to erythrocytes. Furthermore, when microscopy was performed on diluted whole blood in wet fluid preparations, the bacteria were mainly found on erythrocytes, moving with the bacteria bound to their surface. Collectively, these data show that the majority of *E. coli* and *N. meningitidis* bacteria initially bound to erythrocytes when incubated in human whole blood.

Effect of complement inhibitors on the binding of bacteria to erythrocytes and on phagocytosis. The effect of complement inhibitors on the binding of E. coli and N. meningitidis bacteria to erythrocytes was then examined. Approximately 80% of E. coli (Figure 2A,B) and at least 90% of N. meningitidis (suppl. Figure 2A,B) initially bound to erythrocytes. Complement inhibition by mAbs blocking factor D and C2 significantly reduced the binding of E. coli and N. meningitidis to erythrocytes and simultaneously increased the number of free bacteria in plasma (Figure 2A,B and Suppl. Figure 2A,B). Complement inhibition completely blocked phagocytosis (p < 0.05) by granulocytes and monocytes after 10 minutes (Figure 2C,D). In comparison, an isotype control mAb had no effect. As expected, a C5aRa and a control peptide had no effect on the binding of the bacteria to erythrocytes. However, the C5aRa completely blocked phagocytosis by granulocytes and partially by monocytes after 10 minutes incubation (p < 0.05). EDTA, blocking both complement- and cellactivation, almost completely inhibited both the binding of bacteria to erythrocytes, leaving them in plasma (Figure 2A,B and Suppl. Figure 2A,B) and efficiently blocked the phagocytosis (Figure 2C,D and Suppl. Figure 2C,D). As a control, bacteria were added in PBS buffer in the absence of blood to check the bacterial number added (Figure 2A and Suppl. Figure 2A).

Time course study on the effect of complement inhibitors on E. coli binding to erythrocytes and on granulocyte phagocytosis. The number of free *E. coli* bacteria in plasma was low at all time points, except in the presence of EDTA (Figure 3A). The binding of *E. coli* to erythrocytes was time-dependent and slowly decreased with time (Figure 3B). Complement inhibition using the C3 convertase inhibitor compstatin significantly decreased the binding to erythrocytes. The number of phagocytosed bacteria by granulocytes increased with time in the absence of inhibitor (Figure 3C). The data indicate that the complement-dependent binding of

bacteria to erythrocytes *in vitro* last several hours and the phagocytosis increases when the bacteria are released from the erythrocytes. However, neither compstatin nor EDTA completely inhibited phagocytosis after 60 and 120 minutes, indicating that the complement-independent phagocytosis of *E. coli* increased with time.

Effect of complement inhibitors on bacterial C3 and C4 opsonization. The effect of complement inhibitors compstatin and C5aRa on the C3 and C4 opsonization on *E. coli* and *N. meningitidis* bacteria were then examined in lepirudin plasma using flow cytometry (Figure 4). Compstatin efficiently reduced C3 opsonization on both *E. coli* and *N. meningitidis* (Figure 4A,C), whereas the C4 opsonization increased (Figure 4B,D). Notably, LPS had no effect on binding or inhibition of the opsonins since wild-type *N. meningitidis* and the LPS-deficient mutant behaved identical (Figure 4C,D). As expected, the C5aRa and its corresponding control peptide had no effect on bacterial opsonization. The calcium chelator EDTA efficiently blocked both C3 and C4 opsonization as expected, since it efficiently inhibits all complement activation pathways. C1q opsonization was very low and was not different from the MFI in the gamma control mAb (data not shown).

Effect of the anti-CR1 blocking mAb 3D9 on the binding of E. coli to erythrocytes, on *phagocytosis and on oxidative burst.* The anti-CR1 blocking mAb 3D9 dose-dependently increased the number of free *E. coli* in plasma (Figure 5A) and simultaneously efficiently blocked *E. coli* binding to erythrocytes (Figure 5B). Interestingly, the anti-CR1 also effectively increased the granulocyte phagocytosis of the bacteria (Figure 5C). Similar findings were obtained for monocyte phagocytosis (data not shown). This finding suggests that the binding of bacteria to erythrocytes reduce leukocyte phagocytosis by reducing the number of bacteria available to leukocyte recognition. Microscopy of whole blood smears also

indicated that bacteria alone and not bacteria bound to erythrocytes were phagocytosed by leukocytes.

The effect of anti-CR1 on *E. coli*-induced oxidative burst was then examined (Figure 5D). The anti-CR1 blocking mAb significantly increased (p<0.05) *E. coli*-induced oxidative burst in granulocytes. In comparison, a control mAb had no effect. The data indicate that blocking of bacterial binding to erythrocyte CR1 significantly increase phagocytosis and oxidative burst in leukocytes, implying that bacterial binding to erythrocytes protects against leukocyte oxidative burst in whole blood.

Effect of anti-CR1 mAb 3D9 on the binding to erythrocytes of N. meningitidis with and without LPS. To examine whether LPS was involved in the binding of bacteria to erythrocyte CR1, we examined the effect of the CR1 blocking mAb 3D9 on the binding of *E. coli*, wild-type 44/76 *N. meningitidis* with LPS and the LPS-deficient 44/76*lpxA*-mutant to erythrocytes. All three bacteria efficiently and similarly bound to erythrocytes after 10 minutes incubation and the anti-CR1 blocking mAb 3D9 inhibited this binding completely (Figure 6). In comparison, an isotype control mAb had no effect. The calcium chelator EDTA also completely blocked the binding of all three bacteria to erythrocytes. As a control we also added the same concentration of all three bacteria to PBS buffer only, in the absence of whole blood (right columns), and the same concentration of bacteria was found as in the whole blood samples. The binding of *N. meningitidis* 44/76*lpxA*-mutant to erythrocyte CR1 clearly shows that this binding is LPS-independent.

In vivo experiments with Alexa-stained E. coli and N. meningitidis 44/76 in a porcine model of sepsis. Finally we wanted to obtain information about erythrocyte binding and the

fate of Gram-negative bacteria *in vivo* by the porcine model of Gram-negative sepsis, since pig erythrocytes lack CR1. The peak concentrations of *E. coli and N. meningitidis* were 6×10^7 and 2×10^5 bacteria/mL whole blood, respectively (Fig. 7A,B). The number of bacteria in the erythrocyte fraction, in plasma or in the buffy coat were then analyzed using qPCR of bacterial genome and the percentage in each fraction calculated (Figure 7C,D). The percentage of *E. coli* bacteria in the erythrocyte fraction was only 24% approx. five minutes after the bolus injection and decreased to 14% 55 minutes later (Figure 7C). During the same time period, the percentage of *E. coli* in plasma decreased from 42% to 30% and increased from 34% to 56% in the buffy coat fraction. In comparison, only 6% of *N. meningitidis* was in the erythrocyte fraction shortly after the bolus injection (Fig. 7D), indicating that pig erythrocytes, in contrast to humans, hardly bind Gram-negative bacteria. Notably, immunofluorescence histology of lungs, spleen and liver of the pigs after 4 hours showed that the Alexa-stained bacteria was mainly located in the lungs and not in the liver and spleen (Figure S3).
Discussion

The present study shows that erythrocytes rapidly bind the Gram-negative bacteria *E. coli* and *N. meningitidis* in human whole blood. This binding is complement-dependent, LPSindependent and occurs through CR1. Blocking CR1 led to release of bacteria to plasma with enhanced phagocytosis and subsequent oxidative burst by leukocytes. The data thus provides new insights into important mechanisms involved in the pathophysiology of Gram-negative sepsis in humans, suggesting that erythrocyte binding of the bacteria protects against intravascular phagocytosis and, thus, attenuate systemic inflammation including oxidative burst.

Since human erythrocytes express complement receptor CR1 and leukocytes express CR1 and CR3,⁵ we expected that both cell types would bind complement opsonized bacteria. The finding that approximately 80-90% of the Gram-negative bacteria initially binds to erythrocytes is per se most likely due to the approx. 400-1500 fold higher concentration of erythrocytes compared to leukocytes in human whole blood. In addition, erythrocyte CR1 may bind bacteria with a higher avidity than leukocyte CR1 as shown for the binding of IC.³¹ The reported ligands for human CR1 are C3b, iC3b, C4b, MBL and C1q.⁵ In this study, C3 and C4, but not C1q (data not shown) was detected on the bacterial surfaces. Complement factors seem to be the most important opsonins involved in the binding of Gram-negative bacteria to erythrocytes since inhibitors of complement activation at the level of C3 significantly reduced this binding. The increased C4 opsonization found after incubation with the C3 inhibitor compstatin probably occurred due to increased space for C4 deposition on the bacterial surface when the C3 deposition was reduced. Such C4b deposition probably explains why some binding of bacteria to erythrocytes was still seen when complement was inhibited. In

comparison, EDTA abolished both C3 and C4 opsonization with almost completely absent binding of bacteria to erythrocytes as a result. The anti-CR1 mAb 3D9, which specifically inhibits the binding of C3b/C4b to CR1,^{19,32} also completely blocked the binding to erythrocytes. This further indicates that C3b and C4b are the most important opsonins in the binding of bacteria to erythrocytes and that this binding occurs solely by binding to CR1. As expected, the C5aRa had no effect on the binding to erythrocytes, but significantly inhibited phagocytosis.¹⁶ The almost linear reduction in bacteria bound to erythrocytes with time indicates that the initial rate of bacterial release from erythrocytes is relatively constant. The release process is most probably due to a time-dependent change in the number of C3b molecules, converted by factor I to the less affinity CR1 ligand iC3b, on the bacterial surface.^{33,34,35} In addition, increasing phagocytosis of bacteria by leukocytes reduce the number of bacteria available for binding to erythrocytes.

The binding of bacteria to erythrocyte CR1 was LPS-independent since the *N. meningitidis* LPS deficient mutant bound as efficiently to the erythrocytes and was as efficiently released when CR1 was blocked as the wild-type strain. Both the wild-type and the LPS-deficient *N. meningitidis* mutant used in this study are encapsulated, but the opsonization probably also occurs under the capsule surface. This is in line with the observation that the opacity protein in the subcapsular outer membrane and other neisseria structures binds C3b and C4b.³⁶ The observation that both LPS-containing and LPS-deficient Gram-negative bacteria initially bind to erythrocyte CR1 further indicates that other bacterial structures than LPS bind C3b and C4b.

The rapid binding of bacteria to erythrocytes may affect and delay the reactions of peripheral leukocytes to bacteria in the circulation, as indicated by our finding that blocking CR1

increased the *E. coli*-induced phagocytosis and oxidative burst in monocytes and neutrophils. This is in accordance with previous studies using immune complexes showing that binding of immune complexes to erythrocyte CR1 inhibited IC mediated activation of neutrophils.^{37,38} Interestingly, in the first study of the immune adherence phenomenon with bacteria by Nelson from 1953 it was shown that the phagocytosis of pneumococci by guinea pig macrophages increased in the presence of human erythrocytes.² Subsequent studies have confirmed the particular importance of the mononuclear phagocyte system of the liver and spleen for the removal of circulating IC and bacteria and apparently only a minor proportion of bacteria in the blood are phagocytosed by circulating leukocytes.^{39,40,41}. These findings are in line with a recently published study demonstrating a functional role of erythrocyte CR1 in clearance of pneumococci from the circulation by facilitating the transfer of pneumococci to liver macrophages.⁴²

Interestingly, the proportion of bacteria being associated with the erythrocyte fraction in the *in vivo* studies using the porcine model of sepsis was substantially lower than we found in the *in vitro* experiments with human whole blood. Notably, the erythrocytes of pigs do not express human CR1 or similar receptors, as these are restricted to primates.⁵ We speculate that the low proportion of bacteria bound to erythrocytes in the pigs, could explain why a majority of the bacteria was removed from the circulation by the lungs and not by the liver.²⁹ In addition, capillaries in porcine lungs are lined with macrophages probably involved in the removal of bacteria from the circulation. It appears that binding of complement opsonized bacteria to erythrocyte CR1 can serve as a mechanism in humans to protect against systemic inflammation by directing the pathogenic agents particularly to the liver and spleen where they can be more safely deposited by the mononuclear phagocyte system with less systemic inflammatory responses. This implies a supplementary role of complement to its commonly

regarded primary functions of mediating phagocytosis and serum bactericidal activity, and might have implications for a potential use of complement inhibition as suggested as adjuvant therapy in sepsis.⁴³

The effects of specific complement inhibitors may have several possible implications on the bacterial binding to erythrocytes. By using a complement inhibitor acting early in the complement cascade, i.e. at the C3 level or previous steps, the bacterial opsonization would be decreased, leading to reduced bacterial binding to erythrocytes and consequently increased numbers of free bacteria in plasma as shown in this study. Decreased opsonization and decreased up-regulation of CR3²³ would also lead to reduced phagocytosis by peripheral leukocytes and probably also tissue macrophages, further increasing the number of free bacteria in plasma. Decreased phagocytosis may decrease those parts of the septic inflammatory response being related to neutrophil activation and oxidative burst, i.e. release of reactive oxygen metabolites and other products thought to be important in some of the pathophysiological changes of sepsis, particularly capillary leakage.⁴⁴ However, increased concentrations of circulating pathogens, even if they are dead due to adequate antibiotic treatment, may also increase the exposure of pathogen associated molecular patterns to their respective receptors including the Toll-like receptors and consequently increase the inflammatory response with increased secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines.⁴⁵ Also, inflammatory cells in organs more vulnerable to inflammation than the liver and spleen, like the lungs and the kidneys may be more activated. An alternative strategy is to inhibit complement at a later step such as blocking the potent anaphylatoxin C5a by blocking C5aR, which implies that the bacteria will still be fully opsonizied and may bind to both erythrocyte and leukocyte CR1. According to the results in this and previous studies,¹⁶ C5aR inhibition would substantially decrease granulocyte phagocytosis due to diminished up-regulation of CR3. However, according to our results phagocytosis by monocytes and thus, possibly also tissue macrophages in the liver and spleen, would be better maintained with C5aR inhibition than with inhibition of previous steps with decreased complement opsonization. Accordingly, inhibition of C5aR may be an attractive approach when searching for a complement inhibitor to be used in sepsis since it did not affect the binding of bacteria to erythrocytes.

In conclusion, the present data provide new and important insights into the initial interaction of Gram-negative bacteria with erythrocytes and leukocytes in human whole blood and give some indications on how bacterial binding to erythrocyte CR1 influence the handling of the bacteria *in vivo*. The mechanisms described are suggested to be of clinical importance in sepsis and especially in the development of complement inhibitors as potential therapeutic agents in sepsis.

Acknowledgments

This work was supported by Helse Nord RHF, Helse-Sør Øst RHF, the National Research Council of Norway and the NIH grants AI-068730 and GM062134 to J.D.L. The authors thank Arne Høibakk from Olympus Norge AS (Oslo, Norway) for technical advice concerning microscopy techniques and digital imaging.

Authorship and Conflict of Interest Statements

The authors O.L.B., B.C.H., D.C., H.F., A.C., E.W.N., A.P., J.L., G.B., P.B. and T.E.M. designed research, performed research, interpreted data and participated in writing the manuscript. The authors G.L. and J.D.L. both contributed with vital reagents, planning of the experiments and writing of the manuscript. The author J.D.L. has a potential conflict of interest concerning several patent applications on complement inhibitors. None of the other authors have potential conflicts of interest.

Figure legends

Figure 1. Dose-response effect of E. coli on the early binding to erythrocytes, complement activation and phagocytosis in human whole blood. Alexa-labeled E. coli was added to fresh whole blood (72 x 10⁶ bacteria/mL) and incubated 10 minutes at 37°C. (A) Free bacteria in plasma (filled circles) and erythrocyte bound bacteria (open triangles) were analyzed using flow cytometry and results are given as 10^6 bacteria/mL. (B) Phagocytosis in granulocytes (open triangles) and monocytes (open circles) was analyzed using flow cytometry and given as median fluorescence intensity (MFI). (C) Complement activation was analyzed as the terminal complement complex (TCC) in plasma using ELISA and expressed as arbitrary units AU/mL (filled triangles). Data are presented as means and SD from three to six independent experiments using different blood donors each time. (D, E, F) Microscopy of Alexa-labeled E. coli bacteria in whole blood smears made after 10 minutes incubation (1000x magnification). Combined reflected fluorescence and transmitted light microscopy was performed according to the microscope instructions using very weak transmitted light intensity. The Olympus BX51TRF microscope was equipped with a ColorView IIIu digital camera with 5 megapixel resolution and was controlled by the CellP program (Soft imaging system, Münster, Germany). (D) E. coli bound to erythrocytes, (E) E. coli phagocytosed in a leukocyte and (F) E. coli free in plasma. Results from one of five representative experiments are shown.

Figure 2. Effect of complement inhibitors on the binding of *E. coli* to erythrocytes and phagocytosis in granulocytes and monocytes. Alexa-labeled *E. coli* (72×10^6 /mL) was added to human whole blood and incubated at 37° C for 10 minutes in the presence of mAbs blocking C2 and factor D (Anti-C2/D), an isotype control (Ctr. mAb), a C5aR antagonist (C5aRa) and its corresponding control peptide (Ctr. pep.), or EDTA. (A) *E. coli* in plasma and

(B) erythrocyte bound *E. coli* was analyzed using flow cytometry and expressed as 10^6 bacteria/mL (Bact. 10^6 /mL). Bacteria added to PBS in the absence of whole blood were included as a control (hatched bar to the right). Granulocyte (C) and monocyte (D) phagocytosis of *E. coli* with (black bars) and without quenching solution (white bars) was analyzed using flow cytometry and given as median fluorescence intensity (MFI). Results are presented as means and SD of data from three to six different blood donors. **P* <0.05 compared to *E. coli* alone using one-way repeated measurements ANOVA and the Holm-Sidak post test.

Figure 3. Time course of *E. coli* binding to erythrocytes, phagocytosis and effect of complement inhibitors. Alexa-labeled *E. coli* (72 x 10^6 /mL) was added to human whole blood and incubated for up to 120 minutes (37° C). (A) *E. coli* in plasma and (B) erythrocyte bound *E. coli* and (C) granulocyte phagocytosis with quenching solution were analyzed using flow cytometry. Complement inhibitors added: compstatin (black triangle), its control peptide (white triangle), C5aRa (white square) and PBS control (black circles). The calcium chelator EDTA (black diamond) was included as a control. Results are presented as means and SD (n=3) using different blood donors. **P* <0.05 compared to *E. coli* plus PBS as control group analyzed after 120 minutes incubation using one-way repeated measurements ANOVA followed by the Holm-Sidak post-test.

Figure 4. Effect of complement inhibitors on *E. coli* and *N. meningitidis* C3 and C4 opsonization. The effect of complement inhibitors compstatin, its corresponding control peptide (Ctr. peptide) and a C5aRa on bacterial C3 and C4 opsonization was examined. (A,B) *E. coli* (72 x 10^6 /mL), (C,D) *N. meningitidis* (72 x 10^6 /mL) with LPS (black bars) or the LPS deficient 44/76lpxA-mutant (white bars) were incubated 10 minutes in lepirudin plasma

(+Plasma) supplemented with PBS or complement inhibitors as indicated. The calcium chelator EDTA which efficiently inhibits complement was included as control. Bacterial C3 (A,C) and C4 (B,D) opsonization was analyzed using flow cytometry and results given as median fluorescence intensity (MFI). Results are given as means and SD from separate experiments using plasma from three different healthy donors.*P < 0.05 compared to bacteria in PBS alone by one-way repeated measurements ANOVA followed by the Holm-Sidak posttest.

Figure 5. Effect of the anti-CR1 blocking mAb 3D9 on free *E. coli* in plasma, *E. coli* on erythrocytes, phagocytosis and oxidative burst. The anti-CR1 blocking mAb 3D9 was added in increasing concentrations to whole blood without (open diamonds) or with 72 x 10^6 *E. coli*/mL (black circles) added. (A,B) Free *E. coli* in plasma (A) and bacteria bound to erythrocytes (B) was analyzed using flow cytometry and given as 10^6 bacteria/mL (Bact. 10^6 /mL). (C) Phagocytosis with (filled symbols) and without quench (open symbols) was analyzed in granulocytes (open and filled triangles). Effect of the isotype matched control mAb G3-519 (open and filled squares) is indicated. Data from one representative of three experiments are shown. (D) Granulocyte oxidative burst in the absence of *E. coli* (open diamond) and after stimulation with *E. coli* in the presence of anti-CR1 (filled circles) or a control mAb (open squares) analyzed using flow cytometry and given as median fluorescence intensity (MFI). Data are given as means and SD (n=3). **P*<0.05 compared to the *E. coli* + PBS control.

Figure 6. Effect of the anti-CR1 blocking mAb 3D9 on the binding to erythrocytes of *E. coli, N. meningitidis* with LPS and *N. meningitidis* without LPS. Whole blood was incubated with 72×10^6 bacteria/mL in the presence of PBS, anti-CR1 mAb 3D9 (Anti-CR1, 4

 μ g/mL), an isotype matched control mAb (Ctr. mAb, 4 μ g/mL) or the calcium chelator EDTA. In addition, bacteria added to PBS in the absence of whole blood were included as a control (hatched bar to the right). The number of free bacteria in plasma (white bars), and bacteria bound to erythrocytes (black bars) was analyzed using flow cytometry and given as 10⁶ bacteria/mL (Bact.10⁶/mL). Data are given as means and SD from individual experiments with three different blood donors. **P*<0.05 analyzed by one-way repeated measurements ANOVA using the Holm-Sidak post-test and multiple comparisons versus the bacteria plus PBS as control group.

Figure 7. The time course after intravenous infusion of bacteria in pigs analyzed using **qPCR.** (A) *E. coli* and (B) *N. meningitidis* genome were quantified in whole blood samples from two different experiments using qPCR and expressed as bacteria/mL (log scale). Results are given as means and SD. (C, D) The fraction of bacteria in erythrocyte (black bar), buffy coat (white bar) and plasma fractions (hatched bar) expressed as % of total bacteria concentration.

References

 Duke HL, Wallace JM. "Red cell adhesion" in trypanosmiasis of man and animals. Parasitology 1930;22:414-456.

2. Nelson RA, Jr. The immune-adherence phenomenon; an immunologically specific reaction between microorganisms and erythrocytes leading to enhanced phagocytosis. Science 1953;118:733-737.

3. Cooper NR. Immune adherence by the fourth component of complement. Science 1969;165:396-398.

4. Ghiran I, Barbashov SF, Klickstein LB et al. Complement receptor 1/CD35 is a receptor for mannan-binding lectin. J.Exp.Med. 2000;192:1797-1808.

5. Birmingham DJ, Hebert LA. CR1 and CR1-like: the primate immune adherence receptors. Immunol.Rev. 2001;180:100-111.

6. Paccaud JP, Carpentier JL, Schifferli JA. Direct evidence for the clustered nature of complement receptors type 1 on the erythrocyte membrane. J.Immunol. 1988;141:3889-3894.

7. Ghiran I, Glodek AM, Weaver G, Klickstein LB, Nicholson-Weller A. Ligation of erythrocyte CR1 induces its clustering in complex with scaffolding protein FAP-1. Blood 2008;112:3465-3473.

8. Ross GD, Jarowski CI, Rabellino EM, Winchester RJ. The sequential appearance of Ialike antigens and two different complement receptors during the maturation of human neutrophils. J.Exp.Med. 1978;147:730-744.

29

9. Cornacoff JB, Hebert LA, Smead WL et al. Primate erythrocyte-immune complexclearing mechanism. J.Clin.Invest 1983;71:236-247.

10. Schifferli JA, Ng YC, Estreicher J, Walport MJ. The clearance of tetanus toxoid/antitetanus toxoid immune complexes from the circulation of humans. Complement- and erythrocyte complement receptor 1-dependent mechanisms. J.Immunol. 1988;140:899-904.

11. Iida K, Nussenzweig V. Complement receptor is an inhibitor of the complement cascade. J.Exp.Med. 1981;153:1138-1150.

12. Fearon DT. Regulation of the amplification C3 convertase of human complement by an inhibitory protein isolated from human erythrocyte membrane. Proc.Natl.Acad.Sci.U.S.A 1979;76:5867-5871.

13. Munford RS. Severe sepsis and septic shock: the role of gram-negative bacteremia. Annu.Rev.Pathol. 2006;1:467-496.

14. Stephens DS, Greenwood B, Brandtzaeg P. Epidemic meningitis, meningococcaemia, and Neisseria meningitidis. Lancet 2007;369:2196-2210.

15. Castellheim A, Brekke OL, Espevik T, Harboe M, Mollnes TE. Innate immune responses to danger signals in systemic inflammatory response syndrome and sepsis. Scand.J.Immunol. 2009;69:479-491.

16. Mollnes TE, Brekke OL, Fung M et al. Essential role of the C5a receptor in E coliinduced oxidative burst and phagocytosis revealed by a novel lepirudin-based human whole blood model of inflammation. Blood 2002;100:1869-1877.

17. Ward PA. The dark side of C5a in sepsis. Nat.Rev.Immunol. 2004;4:133-142.

18. Brandtzaeg P, Mollnes TE, Kierulf P. Complement activation and endotoxin levels in systemic meningococcal disease. J.Infect.Dis. 1989;160:58-65.

19. O'Shea JJ, Brown EJ, Seligmann BE et al. Evidence for distinct intracellular pools of receptors for C3b and C3bi in human neutrophils. J.Immunol. 1985;134:2580-2587.

20. Katragadda M, Magotti P, Sfyroera G, Lambris JD. Hydrophobic effect and hydrogen bonds account for the improved activity of a complement inhibitor, compstatin. J.Med.Chem. 2006;49:4616-4622.

21. Mastellos D, Papadimitriou JC, Franchini S, Tsonis PA, Lambris JD. A novel role of complement: mice deficient in the fifth component of complement (C5) exhibit impaired liver regeneration. J.Immunol. 2001;166:2479-2486.

22. Lappegard KT, Riesenfeld J, Brekke OL et al. Differential effect of heparin coating and complement inhibition on artificial surface-induced eicosanoid production. Ann.Thorac.Surg. 2005;79:917-923.

23. Brekke OL, Christiansen D, Fure H, Fung M, Mollnes TE. The role of complement C3 opsonization, C5a receptor, and CD14 in E. coli-induced up-regulation of granulocyte and monocyte CD11b/CD18 (CR3), phagocytosis, and oxidative burst in human whole blood. J.Leukoc.Biol. 2007;81:1404-1413.

24. Holten E. Serotypes of Neisseria meningitidis isolated from patients in Norway during the first six months of 1978. J.Clin.Microbiol. 1979;9:186-188.

25. Steeghs L, de CH, Evers E et al. Outer membrane composition of a lipopolysaccharidedeficient Neisseria meningitidis mutant. EMBO J. 2001;20:6937-6945.

31

26. Mollnes TE, Lea T, Froland SS, Harboe M. Quantification of the terminal complement complex in human plasma by an enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay based on monoclonal antibodies against a neoantigen of the complex. Scand.J.Immunol. 1985;22:197-202.

27. Castellheim A, Thorgersen EB, Hellerud BC et al. New biomarkers in an acute model of live Escherichia coli-induced sepsis in pigs. Scand.J.Immunol. 2008;68:75-84.

28. Nielsen EW, Hellerud BC, Thorgersen EB et al. A new dynamic porcine model of meningococcal shock. Shock 2009;32:302-309.

29. Thorgersen EB, Hellerud BC, Nielsen EW et al. CD14 inhibition efficiently attenuates early inflammatory and hemostatic responses in Escherichia coli sepsis in pigs. FASEB J. 2009

30. Ovstebo R, Brandtzaeg P, Brusletto B et al. Use of robotized DNA isolation and realtime PCR to quantify and identify close correlation between levels of Neisseria meningitidis DNA and lipopolysaccharides in plasma and cerebrospinal fluid from patients with systemic meningococcal disease. J.Clin.Microbiol. 2004;42:2980-2987.

31. Paccaud JP, Carpentier JL, Schifferli JA. Difference in the clustering of complement receptor type 1 (CR1) on polymorphonuclear leukocytes and erythrocytes: effect on immune adherence. Eur.J.Immunol. 1990;20:283-289.

32. Krych M, Hourcade D, Atkinson JP. Sites within the complement C3b/C4b receptor important for the specificity of ligand binding. Proc.Natl.Acad.Sci.U.S.A 1991;88:4353-4357.

33. Newman SL, Mikus LK. Deposition of C3b and iC3b onto particulate activators of the human complement system. Quantitation with monoclonal antibodies to human C3. J.Exp.Med. 1985;161:1414-1431.

32

34. Turner MW, Grant C, Seymour ND, Harvey B, Levinsky RJ. Evaluation of C3b/C3bi opsonization and chemiluminescence with selected yeasts and bacteria using sera of different opsonic potential. Immunology 1986;58:111-115.

35. Medof ME, Iida K, Mold C, Nussenzweig V. Unique role of the complement receptor CR1 in the degradation of C3b associated with immune complexes. J.Exp.Med. 1982;156:1739-1754.

36. Lewis LA, Ram S, Prasad A et al. Defining targets for complement components C4b and C3b on the pathogenic neisseriae. Infect.Immun. 2008;76:339-350.

37. Nielsen CH, Svehag SE, Marquart HV, Leslie RG. Interactions of opsonized immune complexes with whole blood cells: binding to erythrocytes restricts complex uptake by leucocyte populations. Scand.J.Immunol. 1994;40:228-236.

38. Beynon HL, Davies KA, Haskard DO, Walport MJ. Erythrocyte complement receptor type 1 and interactions between immune complexes, neutrophils, and endothelium. J.Immunol. 1994;153:3160-3167.

39. Benacerraf B, Sebestyen MM, Schlossman S. A quantitative study of the kinetics of blood clearance of P32-labelled Escherichia coli and Staphylococci by the reticuloendothelial system. J.Exp.Med. 1959;110:27-48.

40. Hirakata Y, Tomono K, Tateda K et al. Role of bacterial association with Kupffer cells in occurrence of endogenous systemic bacteremia. Infect.Immun. 1991;59:289-294.

41. Klein A, Zhadkewich M, Margolick J, Winkelstein J, Bulkley G. Quantitative discrimination of hepatic reticuloendothelial clearance and phagocytic killing. J.Leukoc.Biol. 1994;55:248-252.

42. Li J, Wang JP, Ghiran I et al. Complement receptor 1 expression on mouse erythrocytes mediates clearance of Streptococcus pneumoniae by immune adherence. Infect.Immun. 2010;78:3129-3135.

43. Mollnes TE, Kirschfink M. Strategies of therapeutic complement inhibition. Mol.Immunol. 2006;43:107-121.

44. DiStasi MR, Ley K. Opening the flood-gates: how neutrophil-endothelial interactions regulate permeability. Trends Immunol. 2009;30:547-556.

45. Kawai T, Akira S. The role of pattern-recognition receptors in innate immunity: update on Toll-like receptors. Nat.Immunol. 2010;11:373-384.













Fig. 7



Supplemental data

Fig. S1



Figure S1. Microscopy of *N. meningitidis* binding to erythrocytes in human whole blood smears. Alexa-labeled *N. meningitidis* (72 x 10⁶ bacteria/mL) were added to human whole blood. After 10 minutes incubation, blood smears were made and the samples analyzed using combined fluorescence and transmitted light microscopy (1000x magnification) on a Olympus BX51TRF microscope equipped with a ColorView IIIu digital camera. (A) *N. meningitidis* bound to erythrocytes, B: *N. meningitidis* free in plasma, (C) *N. meningitidis* phagocytosed in a leukocyte. Results from one of three representative experiments are shown.



Figure S2. Effect of complement inhibitors on the binding of *N. meningitidis* 44/76 to erythrocytes. The effect of complement inhibitors on free *N. meningitidis* (*N.m.*) in plasma, bound to erythrocytes and granulocyte and monocyte phagocytosis in human whole blood. Alexa-labeled *N. meningitidis* (72 x 10^6 /mL) were added to human whole blood and incubated at 37° C for 10 minutes in the presence or absence of PBS, anti-C2 and anti-factor D (Anti-C2/D), its corresponding control mAb (Ctr. mAb) , compstatin, C5aRa, a control peptide (Ctr.

pep.) or EDTA. (A) *N. meningitidis* in plasma and (B) erythrocyte bound *N. meningitidis* were analyzed using flow cytometry and expressed as 10^6 bacteria/mL (Bact. 10^6 /mL). Granulocyte (C) and monocyte phagocytosis (D) of bacteria was analyzed using flow cytometry and expressed as MFI. Phagocytosis was analyzed with (black bars) and without (white bars) quenching solution, reflecting phagocytosed and phagocytosed plus surface bound bacteria, respectively. Results are given as means and SD of three different blood donors. **P*<0.05 compared to *N. meningitidis* alone using one-way repeated measurements ANOVA and the Holm-Sidak post-test.

Fig. S3



Figure S3. Microscopy of *E. coli* in porcine lung, liver and spleen in vivo. Alexa-stained *E. coli* (green color) were infused intravenously in pigs. After 4 hours, the organs were frozen and immunofluorescence histology was performed on cryosections obtained from the (A) lung, (B) liver and (C) spleen. Cryosections (5 μ m thick) were cut from tissue embedded and snap-frozen in O.C.T Compound (Tissue-Tek; BDH, Lutterworth, UK). Sections were air dried and fixed for 10 minutes in ice-cold acetone. Fc receptors were blocked by incubating the sections for 30 minutes with PBS containing 5% pig serum and 5% goat serum. To identify tissue macrophages, a pretitrated anti-porcine CD45 monoclonal antibody (a kind gift

from Karin Haverson, University of Bristol, Bristol, UK) was applied and incubated for 2 hours. Slides were washed thoroughly 3 times with PBS for 5 minutes. An isotype-specific goat anti-mouse antiserum (Southern Biotechnology, Birmingham, AL) conjugated to Texas Red was then applied and incubated for 1 hour. The slides were washed three more times, and the nuclear dye DAPI was applied and incubated for 10 minutes. After a final wash, the sections were mounted in Fluoromount (Vector Laboratories, Burlingame, CA) and sealed with nail varnish. Stained slides were examined using a Nikon Eclipse E800 microscope (Nikon, Tokyo, Japan) fitted with a combined excitation and emission filter block specific for the applied fluorescence staining. Samples were analyzed by fluorescence microscopy using 200x magnification. Macrophages was stained using Texas Red (red color) and cellular nuclei were stained using DAPI (blue color).



V